

Issue brief: National Snapshot of Overdose Epidemic

*Updated November 2023

The nation's drug overdose and death epidemic continues to worsen. The epidemic affects every state and continues to be driven by illicitly manufactured fentanyl, methamphetamine, and cocaine, often in combination or in adulterated forms. More than 106,000 deaths were [reported](#) in the United States between May 2022 to May 2023. The AMA continues to urge policymakers' action to increase access to evidence-based care for substance use disorders, pain and harm reduction measures. The news articles, state health department reports and other information below cite data from multiple and varied sources, including national, state and local public health agencies, law enforcement, emergency medical services, hospitals, treatment centers, and journals. Relevant AMA advocacy, resources and recommendations to end the epidemic also are below.

- Recommendations from the [AMA Substance Use and Pain Care Task Force](#) and the [2023 AMA Overdose Epidemic national report](#) highlight physicians' actions as well as additional steps that must be taken to have a meaningful impact on reducing drug-related mortality and improving patient outcomes.
- [AMA-Manatt Health 2022 state policy toolkit](#) provides more than 400 specific laws, regulations, policy guidance and other actions being implemented to help reduce mortality and improve outcomes. The toolkit builds on the 2020 [AMA-Manatt Health national policy roadmap](#) use of best practices to increase access to evidence-based care for mental illness, substance use disorders, comprehensive pain care and harm reduction initiatives.
- [The Fight to End the Nation's Overdose Epidemic and Restore Compassionate Care: Profiles in Leadership](#) profiles the work of more than 25 practicing physicians, policymakers, researchers and advocates working daily to reduce drug-related mortality and improve patient outcomes. December 2022.
- The U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention on November 4, 2022, released its [CDC Clinical Practice Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Pain—United States, 2022](#), which CDC said “updates and replaces” the 2016 guideline. The CDC makes clear in its revision that the updated guideline “is meant to be a flexible clinical tool and should not be used as a rigid standard of care or one-size-fits-all policy or law.” The AMA urges all states, payers, pharmacy chains and others to review, revise and rescind any laws or policies based on the 2016 guideline.
- [The AMA continues](#) to urge policymakers in federal and state governments to hold health plans accountable for nearly 15 years of failures in complying with the 2008 Mental Health Parity And Equity Addiction Act.
- AMA issue brief on [What medical societies can do to help end the nation's drug overdose and death epidemic](#). This includes removing prior authorization for treatment for substance use disorders, enforcing parity laws; promoting harm reduction; and focusing opioid litigation funds on evidence-based initiatives.

See below for national news and other reports from all 50 states and the District of Columbia.

For more information, please contact Daniel Blaney-Koen, JD, Senior Attorney, AMA Advocacy Resource Center, at daniel.blaney-koen@ama-assn.org

National reports

(State-by-state reports begin on page 12 below)

- American Medical Association 2023 Overdose Epidemic Report. https://end-overdose-epidemic.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/23-894446-Advocacy-2023-overdose-report_FINAL.pdf November 9, 2023
- ASAM and AAAP Announce New Clinical Practice Guideline to Address Rising Stimulant Use Disorders. <https://www.asam.org/news/detail/2023/11/07/asam-and-aaap-announce-new-clinical-practice-guideline-to-address-rising-stimulant-use-disorders#> November 7, 2023
- What xylazine is, treatment options, and how the White House is responding with Rahul Gupta, MD. <https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/overdose-epidemic/what-xylazine-treatment-options-and-how-white-house-responding> October 26, 2023
- Feds Try to Head Of Growing Problem of Overdoses Among Expectant Mothers. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/mothers-moms-pregnancy-drugs-overdose-deaths-samhsa/> October 19, 2023
- American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry comment letter on Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act proposed rule. https://www.aacap.org/App_Themes/AACAP/Docs/Advocacy/regulatory_issues/2023/AAC_AP_Parity_Proposed_Rule_Comments.pdf October 17, 2023
- Understanding addiction and treating patients with substance use disorders with Bobby Mukkamala, MD. <https://www.ama-assn.org/delivering-care/overdose-epidemic/understanding-addiction-and-treating-patients-substance-use> October 16, 2023
- Cases Involving Discrimination Based on Treatment with Medication for Opioid Use Disorder (MOUD). <https://www.lac.org/assets/files/Cases-involving-denial-of-access-to-MOUD.pdf> October 16, 2023
- One-Year Association of Drug Possession Law Change With Fatal Drug Overdose in Oregon and Washington. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/article-abstract/2809867> September 27, 2023
- Officials Agree: Use Settlement Funds to Curb Youth Addiction. But the 'How' Gets Hairy. <https://kffhealthnews.org/news/article/opioid-settlement-funds-addiction-prevention-dare-curriculum/> September 25, 2023
- Buprenorphine Dose and Time to Discontinuation Among Patients With Opioid Use Disorder in the Era of Fentanyl. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2809633?resultClick=3> September 18, 2023
- Charting the fourth wave: Geographic, temporal, race/ethnicity and demographic trends in polysubstance fentanyl overdose deaths in the United States, 2010-2021. <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/add.16318> September 13, 2023 (NPR story on the study here: <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2023/09/14/1199396794/fentanyl-mixed-with-cocaine-or-meth-is-driving-the-4th-wave-of-the-overdose-crisis>)
- Primary, Secondary, and Tertiary Prevention of Substance Use Disorders through Sociological Strategies. <https://nam.edu/primary-secondary-and-tertiary-prevention-of-substance-use-disorders-through-socioecological-strategies/> September 6, 2023
- Remedy Alliance For The People Annual Report 2023. <https://cdr.lib.unc.edu/downloads/x346df49k?locale=en> September 1, 2023
- As more teens overdose on fentanyl, schools face a drug crisis unlike any other. <https://www.nprillinois.org/2023-08-30/as-more-teens-overdose-on-fentanyl-schools-face-a-drug-crisis-unlike-any-other> August 30, 2023

- Counterfeit pills involved in growing share of overdose deaths in the US, CDC study finds. <https://us.cnn.com/2023/08/31/health/counterfeit-pills-overdose-deaths-report/index.html> August 31, 2023
- Narcan Set To Become Available Over-The-Counter—Which Means Insurance May Not Cover It. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/ariannajohnson/2023/08/31/narcan-set-to-become-available-over-the-counter-which-means-insurance-may-not-cover-it/?sh=5d82e09573e3> August 31, 2023
- Naloxone Use in Novel Potent Opioid and Fentanyl Overdoses in Emergency Department Patients. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2808868> August 29, 2023
- Kaiser Family Foundation Tracking Poll July 2023: Substance Use Crisis And Accessing Treatment. <https://www.kff.org/other/poll-finding/kff-tracking-poll-july-2023-substance-use-crisis-and-accessing-treatment/> August 15, 2023
- MHPAEA Comparative Analysis Report to Congress. <https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/EBSA/laws-and-regulations/laws/mental-health-parity/report-to-congress-2023-mhpaea-comparative-analysis.pdf> July 2023
- They Followed Doctors' Orders. Then Their Children Were Taken Away. <https://www.nytimes.com/2023/06/29/magazine/pregnant-women-medication-suboxonbabies.html> June 29, 2023
- Opioid Crisis Drives Push to End Medicaid Treatment Exclusion. <https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/opioid-crisis-drives-push-to-end-medicaid-treatment-exclusion> June 21, 2023
- Few Rehab Centers for Addicted Teens Offer Recommended Medicine, US Study Finds. <https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2023-06-13/few-rehab-centers-for-addicted-teens-offer-recommended-medicine-us-study-finds> June 13, 2023 (Full study available here: <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2805916>)
- Opinion: Addiction can be treated. Doctors need to learn how. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/06/13/doctors-medical-school-addiction-buprenorphine/> June 13, 2023
- Abstinence not required: How a Baltimore drug treatment program prioritizes saving lives. <https://apnews.com/article/baltimore-opioid-harm-reduction-suboxone-mobile-treatment-d74e7b1452ebaf839871032ea2a73a5a> June 11, 2023
- Lifesaving fentanyl test strips still illegal in some states under '70s-era war on drugs law. <https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/alive-states-legalize-fentanyl-test-strips-combat-surging-99922442> June 7, 2023
- Overdoses and deaths related to substance use didn't increase after a large-scale prison release, shows study. <https://medicalxpress.com/news/2023-06-overdoses-deaths-substance-didnt-large-scale.html> June 2, 2023 (Full study here: <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2805597>)
- Pharmacy Availability of Buprenorphine for Opioid Use Disorder Treatment in the US. Research Letter. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2805329>? May 26, 2023
- NYU Langone to Study Ability of Overdose Prevention Centers to Counter Unprecedented Overdose Crisis. <https://nyulangone.org/news/nyu-langone-study-ability-overdose-prevention-centers-counter-unprecedented-overdose-crisis> May 8, 2023
- Fentanyl overdose deaths surged 279% since 2016 while heroin deaths fell: CDC. <https://abcnews.go.com/Health/fentanyl-overdose-deaths-surged-279-2016-heroin-deaths/story?id=99008519> May 2, 2023
- As fentanyl deaths rise, state legislatures resist 'harm reduction' method. <https://www.npr.org/2023/05/02/1173516164/as-fentanyl-deaths-rise-state-legislatures-resist-harm-reduction-method> May 2, 2023

- **Estimates of Drug Overdose Deaths Involving Fentanyl, Methamphetamine, Cocaine, Heroin, and Oxycodone: United States. 2021.**
<https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/vsrr/vsrr027.pdf> May 2023
- **Artist's death spotlights peril posed by xylazine-fentanyl mix.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2023/04/30/xylazine-fentanyl-overdose-deaths/> April 30, 2023
- **Experts slam plan to sell overdose antidote Narcan at about \$50 a kit.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2023/04/20/narcan-price-over-the-counter/> April 20, 2023
- **Women less likely to seek substance use treatment due to stigma, logistics.**
<https://www.psu.edu/news/social-science-research-institute/story/women-less-likely-seek-substance-use-treatment-due-stigma/> April 12, 2023
- **FDA Approves First Over-the-Counter Naloxone Nasal Spray.**
<https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-approves-first-over-counter-naloxone-nasal-spray> March 29, 2023
- **Teen overdose deaths have doubled in three years. Blame fentanyl.**
<https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/3917058-teen-overdose-deaths-have-doubled-in-three-years-blame-fentanyl/> March 26, 2023
- **CDC's new opioid guidelines are too little, too late for chronic pain patients, experts say.**
<https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/cdc-new-opioid-guidelines-little-late-chronic-pain-patients-rcna74248> March 13, 2023
- **Opioid Settlement Hinders Patients' Access to a Wide Array of Drugs.**
<https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/13/us/drug-limits-adhd-depression.html>? March 13, 2023
- **Young children are increasingly victims of opioid epidemic, study finds.**
<https://www.cnn.com/2023/03/08/health/infant-opioid-deaths/index.html> March 8, 2023
- **Overdose Reversal Drug Availability Not Linked to Rise in Teen Heroin Use.**
<https://www.publichealth.columbia.edu/news/overdose-reversal-drug-availability-not-linked-rise-teen-heroin-use-0> March 6, 2023
- **Legislative Analysis and Public Policy Association Model Substance Use During Pregnancy and Family Care Plans Act.** <http://legislativeanalysis.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Model-Substance-Use-During-Pregnancy-and-Family-Care-Plans-Act.pdf> March 2023
- **States, Cities Scramble to Combat Animal 'Tranq' in Street Drugs.**
<https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2023/02/08/states-cities-scramble-to-combat-animal-tranq-in-street-drugs> February 8, 2023
- **DEA-Registered Manufacture and Distributor Established Controlled Substance Quantitative Thresholds and the Requirement to Report Suspicious Orders.**
[https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/GDP/\(DEA-DC-065\)\(EO-DEA258\) Q A SOR and Thresholds \(Final\).pdf](https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/GDP/(DEA-DC-065)(EO-DEA258) Q A SOR and Thresholds (Final).pdf) January 20, 2023
- **Under new rules, methadone clinics can offer more take-home doses. Will they?**
<https://www.statnews.com/2022/12/22/new-rules-methadone-clinics-take-home-doses/> December 22, 2022
- **Teen cannabis abuse has increased 245% over 20 years, study finds.**
<https://news.ohsu.edu/2022/12/07/teen-cannabis-abuse-has-increased-245-over-20-years-study-finds> December 7, 2023
- **Drug Overdose Deaths Among Persons Aged 10-19 Years—United States, July 2019–December 2021.** <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7150a2.htm> December 16, 2022
- **These 8 states are doing the worst job of treating hepatitis C in prisons.**
<https://www.statnews.com/2022/12/15/states-worst-job-treating-hepatitis-c-in-prisons/> December 15, 2022

- In rural America, deadly costs of opioids outweigh the dollars tagged to address them. <https://www.kunc.org/health/2022-12-14/in-rural-america-deadly-costs-of-opioids-outweigh-the-dollars-tagged-to-address-them> December 14, 2022
- Endocarditis in patients with cocaine or opioid use disorder saw marked increase between 2011 to 2022. <https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/endocarditis-patients-cocaine-or-opioid-use-disorder-saw-marked-increase-between-2011-2022> December 13, 2022
- U.S. opioid crackdown hampers some patients' access to psychiatric drugs. <https://www.reuters.com/business/healthcare-pharmaceuticals/us-opioid-crackdown-hits-some-patients-access-psychiatric-drugs-2022-12-12/> December 12, 2022
- Cause of death: Washington faltered as fentanyl gripped America. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/investigations/interactive/2022/dea-fentanyl-failure/> December 12, 2022
- Drug overdose deaths during pregnancy and postpartum rose sharply in recent years, study shows. <https://www.cnn.com/2022/12/06/health/pregnancy-drug-overdose-deaths-study/index.html> December 6, 2022 (Study available at <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2799164>)
- Schools stockpile medication to combat rise in fentanyl overdoses. <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/schools-stockpile-medication-to-combat-rise-in-fentanyl-overdoses> December 6, 2022
- Fentanyl Overdose. JAMA Patient Page. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2799344> December 2, 2022
- New research finds racial disparity in use and access to medications for opioid use disorder. <https://www.rti.org/news/new-research-finds-racial-disparity-use-and-access-medications-opioid-use-disorder> November 29, 2022
- Walmart agrees to \$3.1 billion opioid settlement framework. <https://www.cnn.com/2022/11/15/business/walmart-opioid-settlement> November 15, 2022
- Medication Treatment for Addiction Is Shorter for Black and Hispanic Patients, Study Finds. [https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/09/health/opioid-addiction-treatment-racial-disparities.html?](https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/09/health/opioid-addiction-treatment-racial-disparities.html) November 9, 2022
- How to Talk to Kids About Drugs in the Age of Fentanyl. <https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/08/opinion/fentanyl-teens.html> November 8, 2022
- CDC Releases New Opioid Guidelines: What to Know. <https://www.healthline.com/health-news/cdc-releases-new-opioid-guidelines-what-to-know> November 8, 2022
- FDA warns about the risk of xylazine exposure. November 8, 2022. <https://www.fda.gov/media/162981/download>
- The other Supreme Court ruling with big repercussions for U.S. health care. <https://www.scotusblog.com/2022/10/the-other-supreme-court-ruling-with-big-repercussions-for-u-s-health-care/> October 24, 2022
- 'Imminent' need for Narcan on campus: School safety leader says fentanyl threat is real, preparation is key. <https://lookout.co/santacruz/civic-life/story/2022-09-29/fentanyl-crisis-imminent-need-for-narcan-on-campus-school-safety-leader-says-fentanyl-threat-is-real-preparation-key> September 29, 2022
- The Persistent Criminalization of Pregnant People Who Use Drugs. <https://www.networkforphl.org/news-insights/the-persistent-criminalization-of-pregnant-people-who-use-drugs/> September 16, 2022
- Only 5% of Overdose Patients Tested for Fentanyl, #1 Killer of Americans 18-45. <https://www.epicresearch.org/articles/only-5-of-overdose-patients-tested-for-fentanyl-1-killer-of-americans-18-45> August 23, 2022

- **Out-of-Pocket Cost of Naloxone May Keep Many Uninsured from Using Lifesaving Treatment.** <https://www.rand.org/news/press/2022/08/19.html> August 19, 2022
- **Mental Health Parity at a Crossroads.** Kaiser Family Foundation. <https://www.kff.org/private-insurance/issue-brief/mental-health-parity-at-a-crossroads/> August 18, 2022
- **Methamphetamine, Opioid Co-Use Tied to More Nonfatal Overdoses.** <https://consumer.healthday.com/methamphetamine-opioid-co-use-tied-to-more-nonfatal-overdoses-2657859492.html> August 15, 2022
- **Meth use is driving overdose epidemic in rural America—not opioids.** <https://studyfinds.org/meth-overdose-epidemic-rural/> August 15, 2022
- **Walmart has a new policy denying some telehealth prescriptions for controlled drugs. It's implicating patients in recovery.** <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/digital-health/new-policy-walmart-denies-telehealth-prescriptions-without-person-visit> August 9, 2022
- **Once feared, illicit fentanyl is now a drug of choice for many opioid users.** <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/fearful-illicit-fentanyl-now-drug-choice-many-opioids-users-rcna40418> August 7, 2022
- **Almost 90 Percent of People with Opioid Use Disorder Not Receiving Lifesaving Medication.** <https://nyulangone.org/news/almost-90-percent-people-opioid-use-disorder-not-receiving-lifesaving-medication> August 4, 2022
- **Telehealth treatment for addiction was a rare pandemic success. Why is it in jeopardy?** <https://www.grid.news/story/science/2022/07/29/telehealth-treatment-for-addiction-was-a-rare-pandemic-success-why-is-it-in-jeopardy/> July 29, 2022
- **Study: Gabapentin-Related Overdose Deaths Increasing. Associated with Opioid Use.** <https://www.pharmacytimes.com/view/study-gabapentin-related-overdose-deaths-increasing-associated-with-opioid-use> July 21, 2022
- **To Save Lives, Prioritize Treatment For Opioid Use Disorder in Correctional Facilities.** <https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20220615.871779/> June 22, 2022
- **The college checklist: Bedding, reading lamp and fentanyl test strips?** <https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/06/09/fentanyl-strips-teens-college-overdose/> June 9, 2022
- **Patients seek mental health care from their doctor but find health plans standing in the way.** <https://www.news-medical.net/news/20220608/Patients-seek-mental-health-care-from-their-doctor-but-find-health-plans-standing-in-the-way.aspx> June 8, 2022
- **Decreased Access to Buprenorphine Significantly Affects Minorities with OUD.** <https://www.hcplive.com/view/decreased-access-to-buprenorphine-significantly-affects-minorities-with-oud> June 1, 2022
- **Tribal leaders sound the alarm after fentanyl overdoses spike at Blackfeet Nation.** <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2022/06/01/1101799174/tribal-leaders-sound-the-alarm-after-fentanyl-overdoses-spike-at-blackfeet-natio> June 1, 2022
- **Opioid abuse treatments don't reach those most at risk.** <https://www.axios.com/2022/05/12/opioid-abuse-treatments-overdose-deaths> May 12, 2022
- **US overdose deaths hit record 107,000 last year, CDC says.** <https://apnews.com/article/overdose-deaths-opioids-fentanyl-8cb302a70ddb6a435f9e8fbb19f153b> May 11, 2022 (AMA statement: <https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/press-releases/ama-statement-overdose-deaths-reaching-over-1000000-past-year>)
- **America's response to addiction relies on fixing this website.** <https://www.cnn.com/2022/05/11/health/national-addiction-treatment-locator-khn/index.html> May 11, 2022

- HHS needs to step up so CDC's new guidelines won't be a bridge to nowhere for most Americans living with chronic pain. <https://www.statnews.com/2022/04/29/cdc-guidelines-bridge-to-nowhere-chronic-pain-patients/> April 29, 2022
- Drug overdose deaths are at a record high. Here's what the White House plans to do. <https://www.npr.org/2022/04/21/1093974276/drug-overdose-deaths-opioid-fentanyl> April 21, 2022
- Has the Pendulum Swung Too Far Against the Use of Opioids? <https://www.managedhealthcareexecutive.com/view/the-time-is-now-for-laboratory-benefit-management> April 20, 2022
- Covid-19: US sees increase in sexually transmitted diseases and teen drug overdose deaths. <https://www.bmj.com/content/377/bmj.o991> April 19, 2022
- Treatment for opioid addiction often brings discrimination. <https://www.wizmnews.com/2022/04/16/treatment-for-opioid-addiction-often-brings-discrimination/> April 16, 2022
- Teen drug overdose deaths rose sharply in 2020, driven by fentanyl-laced pills. <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2022/04/12/1092309418/teen-drug-overdose-deaths-rose-sharply-in-2020-driven-by-fentanyl-laced-pills> April 12, 2022
- Trends in Drug Overdose Deaths Among US Adolescents, January 2010 to June 2021. <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/article-abstract/2790949> April 12, 2022
- Treatment for Opioid Addiction Often Brings Discrimination. <https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2022-04-09/treatment-for-opioid-addiction-often-brings-discrimination> April 9, 2022
- US: Discrimination based on opioid treatment violates law. <https://abcnews.go.com/Health/wireStory/us-discrimination-based-opioid-treatment-violates-law-83890876> April 5, 2022
- Filling opioid prescriptions akin to a Sisyphean task. <https://www.mdedge.com/hematology-oncology/article/252575/opioid-resource-center/filling-opioid-prescriptions-akin> March 8, 2022
- What the Opioid Crisis Took From People in Pain. <https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/07/opinion/opioid-crisis-pain-victims.html> March 7, 2022
- We Need Better Conversations About Drug Use In The Black Community. <https://www.essence.com/news/drug-use-euphoria-biden-administration/> February 23, 2022
- Teenage Fentanyl Deaths Are Soaring, and Black Teens Are Hit Hardest. <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-02-11/teenage-fentanyl-deaths-are-soaring-and-black-teens-are-hit-hardest> February 11, 2022
- Study shows that states need more naloxone. <https://www.boston25news.com/news/massachusetts/study-shows-that-states-need-more-naloxone/KRKTTO4Z5REFLJWJUI3FOHNGB4/> February 10, 2022
- Overdose deaths cost US \$1 trillion annually, bipartisan report finds. <https://abcnews.go.com/amp/Politics/overdose-deaths-cost-us-trillion-annually-bipartisan-report/story?id=82726941> February 8, 2022
- Overdose Deaths Caused by Opioids in Combination with Stimulants Hit Black Communities Hardest. <https://nyulangone.org/news/overdose-deaths-caused-opioids-combination-stimulants-hit-black-communities-hardest> February 8, 2022
- Suicides by drug overdose increased among young people, elderly people, and Black women, despite overall downward trend. <https://www.nih.gov/news-events/news-releases/suicides-drug-overdose-increased-among-young-people-elderly-people-black-women-despite-overall-downward-tren> February 7, 2022
- Economic Toll Of Opioid Epidemic: \$1.3 Trillion A Year. <https://www.forbes.com/sites/katiejennings/2022/02/04/economic-toll-of-opioid-epidemic-13-trillion-a-year/?sh=43bdf2f62792> February 4, 2022

- **Surging Racial Disparities in the U.S. Overdose Crisis.**
<https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2021.21040381> February 2, 2022
- **The fight to legalize life-saving fentanyl test strips in Southern states.**
<http://www.louisianaweekly.com/the-fight-to-legalize-life-saving-fentanyl-test-strips-in-southern-states/> January 31, 2022
- **Overdose deaths hit a historic high in 2020. Frustrated experts say these strategies could save lives.** <https://www.pbs.org/newshour/health/overdose-deaths-hit-a-historic-high-in-2020-frustrated-experts-say-these-strategies-could-save-lives> January 13, 2022
- **The future of Overdose Prevention Centers—With two U.S. centers now open, will the Biden administration intervene or look away?**
<https://www.medpagetoday.com/psychiatry/addictions/96468> January 1, 2022
- **Making Addiction Treatment More Realistic And Pragmatic: The Perfect Should Not Be The Enemy Of The Good.**
<https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/forefront.20211221.691862> January 3, 2022
- **To save lives, overdose antidote should be sold over-the-counter, advocates argue.**
<https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/12/14/1063865914/to-save-lives-overdose-antidote-should-be-sold-over-the-counter-advocates-argue> December 14, 2021
- **Fed up with baby steps amid ‘tsunami of overdose death’.**
<https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2021/11/mgh-expert-responds-to-100000-overdose-deaths/> November 29, 2021
- **Buprenorphine Misuse: What’s the Reality?**
https://www.medpagetoday.com/opinion/second-opinions/95753?xid=nl_secondopinion_2021-11-21&eun=g1622575d0r November 18, 2021
- **Opinion: U.S. overdose deaths are soaring. Biden’s new plan could help ease the crisis.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/11/09/us-overdose-deaths-are-soaring-bidens-new-plan-could-help-ease-crisis/> November 9, 2021
- **As overdose deaths soar, DEA-wary pharmacies shy from dispensing addiction medication.** <https://www.healthleadersmedia.com/clinical-care/overdose-deaths-soar-dea-wary-pharmacies-shy-dispensing-addiction-medication> November 9, 2021
- **The Biden team is scrambling to slow a crushing wave of drug overdose deaths.**
<https://www.npr.org/2021/10/27/1049245787/biden-hhs-tackle-drug-overdose-deaths> October 27, 2021
- **Overdose deaths are so high that the Biden team is embracing ideas once seen as taboo.**
<https://www.npr.org/2021/10/27/1049245787/biden-hhs-tackle-drug-overdose-deaths> October 27, 2021
- **US Overdose Deaths Surge to an All-Time High.** <https://news.wttw.com/2021/10/25/us-overdose-deaths-surge-all-time-high> October 25, 2021
- **The U.S. Fentanyl Crisis: What to Know.** <https://www.cfr.org/in-brief/us-fentanyl-crisis-what-know> October 20, 2021
- **Price for drug that reverses opioid overdoses soars amid record deaths.**
<https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2021/oct/19/naloxone-price-soars-opioid-overdoses> October 19, 2021
- **Fentanyl is one reason why the U.S. drug addiction crisis is roaring back.**
<https://www.npr.org/2021/10/19/1047223109/fentanyl-is-one-reason-why-the-u-s-drug-addiction-crisis-is-roaring-back> October 19, 2021
- **Xylazine, an Emerging Adulterant.** <https://www.acep.org/tacticalmed/newsroom/oct-2021/xylazine-an-emerging-adulterant/> October 18, 2021
- **Drug users face obstacles and mistrust when it comes to getting COVID vaccine.**
<https://www.npr.org/2021/10/03/1042802584/drug-users-face-obstacles-and-mistrust-when-it-comes-to-getting-covid-vaccine> October 3, 2021
- **DEA Safety Alert: Sharp Increase in Fake Prescription Pills Containing Fentanyl and**

- Meth. DEA Warns that International and Domestic Criminal Drug Networks are Flooding the United States with Lethal Counterfeit Pills.** <https://www.dea.gov/alert/sharp-increase-fake-prescription-pills-containing-fentanyl-and-meth> September 27, 2021
- **Black Opioid Deaths Increase Faster Than Whites, Spurring Calls For Treatment Equity.** <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2021/09/10/1035445899/black-opioid-overdose-deaths-increasing-faster-than-whites-study-finds> September 10, 2021
 - **Pregnant and Postpartum People Continue to Encounter Barriers to Opioid Use Disorder Treatment.** <https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2021/09/09/pregnant-and-postpartum-people-continue-to-encounter-barriers-to-opioid-use-disorder-treatment> September 9, 2021
 - **AMA statement on International Overdose Awareness Day.** <https://www.ama-assn.org/press-center/ama-statements/ama-statement-international-overdose-awareness-day> August 31, 2021
 - **The High Price of the Opioid Crisis, 2021.** [https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analytics/data-visualizations/2021/the-high-price-of-the-opioid-crisis-2021](https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/data-visualizations/2021/the-high-price-of-the-opioid-crisis-2021) August 27, 2021
 - **Patients on high doses of opioid analgesics risk overdose when tapering study finds.** <https://www.pharmacist.com/Pharmacy-News/patients-on-high-doses-of-opioid-analgesics-risk-overdose-when-tapering-study-finds> August 26, 2021
 - As opioid epidemic rages, an overdose antidote is in short supply; Pfizer says manufacturing issue led to problems producing injectable Narcan.
<https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/08/02/metro/opioid-epidemic-rages-an-overdose-antitode-is-short-supply-ri/> August 2, 2021
 - How drug warriors made the ‘opioid epidemic’ deadlier.
<https://chicago.suntimes.com/columnists/2021/7/28/22597967/opioid-epidemic-pain-management-war-drugs-jacob-sullum> July 28, 2021
 - How can the U.S. reduce drug overdose deaths? A wide range of ideas awaits Biden.
https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/biden-opioid-overdose-deaths/2021/07/17/0af03c3e-e63e-11eb-8aa5-5662858b696e_story.html July 19, 2021
 - Drug overdose deaths in 2020 hit highest number ever recorded, CDC data shows.
<https://www.cnn.com/2021/07/14/health/drug-overdose-deaths-2020/index.html> July 17, 2021
 - Overdose Deaths in State Prisons Have Jumped Dramatically Since 2001.
<https://www.npr.org/2021/07/15/1015447281/overdose-deaths-state-prisons-increase> July 15, 2021
 - In pandemic, drug overdose deaths soar among Black Americans.
<https://apnews.com/article/george-floyd-michael-brown-pandemics-coronavirus-pandemic-race-and-ethnicity-ea94f4021018bfc7bc88e7b494c8665e> June 24, 2021
 - The Opioid Crackdown is Hurting People in Pain.
<https://washingtonmonthly.com/2021/06/15/the-opioid-crackdown-is-hurting-people-in-pain/> June 15, 2021
 - Opinion. If Lawmakers Really Want to “Follow the Science” They Will Repeal Codified Opioid Guidelines. <https://www.cato.org/blog/lawmakers-really-want-follow-science-they-will-repeal-codified-opioid-guidelines> May 24, 2021
 - Chronic pain can be burdensome. Isolation during the pandemic can make it worse.
https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/chronic-pain-pandemic-isolation/2021/05/07/9e0c7112-addc-11eb-b476-c3b287e52a01_story.html May 9, 2021
 - Study: 1 in 5 Pharmacies Blocks Access to Addiction Treatment Buprenorphine.
<https://www.pharmacytimes.com/view/study-1-in-5-pharmacies-blocks-access-to-addiction-treatment-buprenorphine> May 3, 2021
 - One in five pharmacies blocks access to key medication to treat addiction.
<https://news.ohsu.edu/2021/04/26/one-in-five-pharmacies-blocks-access-to-key-medication->

- [to-treat-addiction](#) April 26, 2021
- **Overdose Deaths Surged in Pandemic, As More Drugs Were Laced With Fentanyl.** <https://www.delawarepublic.org/post/overdose-deaths-surged-pandemic-more-drugs-were-laced-fentanyl> April 22, 2021
 - **The Health 202: Overdose deaths may have topped 90,000 in 2020.** <https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2021/04/07/health-202-overdose-deaths-may-have-topped-90000-2020/> April 7, 2021
 - **The Spike in Drug Overdose Deaths During the COVID-19 Pandemic and Policy Options to Move Forward.** <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2021/spike-drug-overdose-deaths-during-covid-19-pandemic-and-policy-options-move-forward> March 25, 2021.
 - **Latinos grapple with opioid overdose rise as pandemic triggers surge in U.S. use.** <https://www.nbcnews.com/news/latino/latinos-grapple-opioid-overdose-rise-covid-pandemic-triggers-surge-us-rcna415> March 17, 2021
 - **House reshapes approach to mental health and addiction.** <https://www.rollcall.com/2021/03/16/house-reshapes-approach-to-mental-health-and-addiction/> March 16, 2021
 - **In Birth and Death, Opioid Crisis to Leave Mark Long After Covid.** <https://news.bloomberglaw.com/health-law-and-business/in-birth-and-death-opioid-crisis-to-leave-mark-long-after-covid> February 25, 2021
 - **As the pandemic ushered in isolation and financial hardship, overdose deaths reached new heights.** <https://www.statnews.com/2021/02/16/as-pandemic-ushered-in-isolation-financial-hardship-overdose-deaths-reached-new-heights/> February 16, 2021.
 - **As Addiction Deaths Surge, Profit-Driven Rehab Industry Faces ‘Severe Ethical Crisis’** <https://www.npr.org/2021/02/15/963700736/as-addiction-deaths-surge-profit-driven-rehab-industry-faces-severe-ethical-crisis> February 15, 2021
 - **As Overdose Deaths Surge, White House Takes Steps To Build Drug Policy Team.** <https://www.npr.org/sections/president-biden-takes-office/2021/02/03/963732520/as-overdose-deaths-surge-white-house-takes-steps-to-build-drug-policy-team> February 3, 2021
 - **81,230 overdoses set record for such deaths in a 12-month period, CDC says.** https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/81230-overdoses-set-record-for-such-deaths-in-a-12-month-period-cdc-says/2021/01/22/a8b29e7a-5c06-11eb-a976-bad6431e03e2_story.html January 25, 2021
 - **Thousands of Northwest residents are unexpectedly dying from causes other than COVID-19.** <https://www.opb.org/article/2020/11/25/covid-19-oregon-washington-idaho-excess-deaths/> December 4, 2020
 - **Overdose-Related Cardiac Arrests Observed by Emergency Medical Services During the US COVID-19 Epidemic.** <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/fullarticle/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.4218> December 3, 2020
 - **“The stakes are life and death”: Addiction treatment’s Covid-19 challenge.** <https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/21575602/addiction-treatment-covid-19-coronavirus-opioid-epidemic> December 1, 2020
 - **Street Fentanyl Surges in Western U.S., Leading To Thousands of Deaths.** <https://www.nprillinois.org/post/street-fentanyl-surges-western-us-leading-thousands-deaths#stream/0> November 17, 2020
 - **Overdose deaths appear to rise amid coronavirus pandemic in U.S.** <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/overdose-deaths-appear-rise-amid-coronavirus-pandemic-u-s-n1244024> October 20, 2020
 - **The opioid crisis didn’t disappear amid the pandemic. It still calls for urgent action.** <https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/the-opioid-crisis-didnt-disappear-amid-Editorial>

- [the-pandemic-it-still-calls-for-urgent-action/2020/10/16/7df74fd0-0d7f-11eb-b1e8-16b59b92b36d_story.html](https://www.usatoday.com/story/health/coronavirus/2020/10/16/the-pandemic-it-still-calls-for-urgent-action/2020/10/16/7df74fd0-0d7f-11eb-b1e8-16b59b92b36d_story.html) October 16, 2020
- **Drug overdose deaths on pace for record year during coronavirus pandemic, CDC says.** <https://www.miamiherald.com/news/coronavirus/article246469555.html> October 15, 2020
 - **Opioid Deaths: America's Other Fatal Health Crisis Hasn't Gone Away.** <https://www.usnews.com/news/healthiest-communities/articles/2020-10-14/opioid-deaths-americas-other-fatal-health-crisis-continues-during-covid-19> October 14, 2020
 - **Sharp Rise In Drug Overdose Deaths Seen During 1st Few Months Of Pandemic.** <https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/10/14/923721544/sharp-rise-in-drug-overdose-deaths-seen-during-1st-few-months-of-pandemic> October 14, 2020
 - **The Opioid Crisis, Already Serious, Has Intensified During Coronavirus Pandemic.** <https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-opioid-crisis-already-serious-has-intensified-during-coronavirus-pandemic-11599557401> September 8, 2020
 - **Opioid overdoses on the rise during COVID-19 pandemic, despite telemedicine care.** <https://abcnews.go.com/Health/opioid-overdoses-rise-covid-19-pandemic-telemedicine-care/story?id=72442735> August 24, 2020
 - **U.S. Sees Deadly Drug Overdose Spike During Pandemic.** <https://www.npr.org/sections/coronavirus-live-updates/2020/08/13/901627189/u-s-sees-deadly-drug-overdose-spike-during-pandemic> August 13, 2020
 - **As overdoses rise during pandemic, 2 moms share their stories of loss.** <https://www.today.com/health/overdoses-rise-during-coronavirus-pandemic-moms-speak-out-t188420> August 5, 2020
 - **AMA Urges Changes After Dramatic Increase in Illicit Opioid Fatalities.** <https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/934548> July 24, 2020
 - **Drug overdose deaths jump in 2019 to nearly 71,000, a record high, CDC says.** <https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/15/health/drug-overdose-deaths-2019/index.html> July 16, 2020
 - **'Opioid overdoses are skyrocketing': as Covid-19 sweeps across US an old epidemic returns.** <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/jul/09/coronavirus-pandemic-us-opioids-crisis> July 9, 2020
 - **High Rate of Stimulant Use in Opioid ED Cases.** <https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/933527> July 7, 2020
 - **Coronavirus Crisis Disrupts Treatment For Another Epidemic: Addiction.** https://khn.org/news/coronavirus-crisis-disrupts-treatment-for-another-epidemic-addiction/?utm_source=National+Conference+of+State+Legislatures&utm_campaign=e7504bd7d3-EMAIL CAMPAIGN 2020 07 07 03 18&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_1716623089-e7504bd7d3-377887712 July 6, 2020
 - **'Cries for help': Drug overdoses are soaring during the coronavirus pandemic.** <https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/07/01/coronavirus-drug-overdose/> July 1, 2020
 - **Expanded Telehealth Helps Communities Address Opioid Use Disorder During Pandemic; Practitioners see benefits for patients and providers, especially in rural areas.*** <https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2020/07/01/expanded-telehealth-helps-communities-address-opioid-use-disorder-during-pandemic> July 1, 2020
 - **Pandemic unleashes a spike in overdose deaths.** <https://subscriber.politicopro.com/article/2020/06/pandemic-unleashes-a-spike-in-overdose-deaths-1959428?source=email> June 29, 2020
 - **Despite the Challenges, We Must Fight Harder to Address the Nation's Opioid Epidemic; Patrice A. Harris, MD.** <https://morningconsult.com/opinions/despite-the-challenges-we-must-fight-harder-to-address-the-nations-opioid-epidemic/> June 17, 2020.

- **A New Addiction Crisis: Treatment Centers Face Financial Collapse.**
<https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/06/15/865006675/a-new-addiction-crisis-treatment-centers-face-financial-collapse> June 15, 2020
- Substance use up amid pandemic: survey. <https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/501923-substance-use-up-amid-pandemic-survey> June 9, 2020
- **The Escalation of the Opioid Epidemic Due to COVID-19 and Resulting Lessons About Treatment Alternatives.** <https://www.ajmc.com/journals/issue/2020/2020-vol26-n7/the-escalation-of-the-opioid-epidemic-due-to-covid19-and-resulting-lessons-about-treatment-alternatives> July 2020
- **Drug overdoses climb during COVID-19 pandemic; Officials nationwide report spikes less than a year after the Trump administration touted progress in battling the crisis.**
<https://www.rollcall.com/2020/05/27/drug-overdoses-climb-during-covid-19-pandemic/> May 27, 2020
- **The pandemic is triggering opioid relapses across Appalachia.**
<https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/14/health/opioids-addiction-appalachia-coronavirus-trnd/index.html> May 14, 2020
- **Don't Forget the Other Pandemic Killing Thousands of Americans.**
<https://www.thedailybeast.com/opioid-deaths-surge-during-coronavirus-in-americas-overdose-capitals> May 4, 2020
- **The pandemic may fuel the next wave of the opioid crisis.**
<https://www.nationalgeographic.com/science/2020/04/coronavirus-pandemic-may-fuel-the-next-wave-of-the-opioid-crisis/> April 21, 2020

State-by-state reports begin on the next page.

State reports

1. Alabama

- **Alabama Champion: Doctor saves lives with naloxone distribution.** <https://abc3340.com/news/local/alabama-champion-doctor-saves-lives-with-naloxone-distribution> November 3, 2023
- **UA bringing overdose prevention training and Narcan to Tuscaloosa residence halls.** <https://www.apr.org/news/2023-10-10/ua-bringing-overdose-prevention-training-and-narcan-to-tuscaloosa-residence-halls> October 10, 2023
- **Alabama overdose deaths increase since 2019, experts worry summer season may increase drug use.** <https://www.wkrg.com/mobile-county/alabama-overdose-deaths-increase-since-2019-experts-worry-summer-season-may-increase-drug-use/> May 18, 2023
- **Central Alabama overdose crisis worsens.** <https://www.wvtm13.com/article/the-overdose-crisis-in-central-alabama-is-worsening/43775495> May 2, 2023
- **“Odds Are Alabama” Shines Light on Dangers of Fentanyl.** <https://www.alabamapublichealth.gov/blog/2023/03/nr-fentanyl.html> March 16, 2023
- **Alabama 2023 Drug Threat Assessment.** 2023. <https://druguse.alabama.gov/assets/files/2023AlabamaDrugThreatAssessment.pdf>
- **New overdose dashboard shines a light on the issue in Alabama.** <https://www.wbrc.com/2022/12/09/new-overdose-dashboard-shines-light-issue-alabama/> December 8, 2022
- **Montgomery County, DA warns of rising fentanyl overdoses.** <https://www.wsfa.com/2022/06/14/montgomery-county-da-warns-rising-fentanyl-overdoses/> June 14, 2022
- **Anniston police investigating several likely fentanyl overdoses.** <https://www.wbrc.com/2022/04/02/anniston-police-investigating-several-likely-fentanyl-overdoses/> April 1, 2022
- **Baldwin County drug overdose deaths tripled over 2 years.** <https://mynbc15.com/news/local/baldwin-county-drug-overdose-deaths-tripled-over-2-years> February 4, 2022
- **As drug overdose deaths increase, law enforcement carrying life-saving medicine.** <https://www.waaytv.com/content/news/HPD-now-carrying-Narcan-other-law-enforcement-agencies-do-as-well-575625151.html> October 28, 2021
- **What’s up with all those purple flags planted beside a Huntsville street?** <https://www.al.com/news/huntsville/2021/08/whats-up-with-all-of-those-purple-flags-planted-beside-a-huntsville-street.html> August 31, 2021
- **Fatal overdoses skyrocket in Alabama.** <https://www.waff.com/2021/07/15/fatal-overdoses-skyrocketing-alabama/> July 14, 2021
- **Overdose deaths are up 31.3% in Alabama.** <https://whnt.com/news/overdose-deaths-are-up-31-3-in-alabama/> May 21, 2021
- **Opioid overdoses increased 20% in Ala. in 2020.** <https://www.wbrc.com/2021/04/21/opioid-overdoses-increased-ala/> May 4, 2021
- **Health officials raise the alarm over overdose deaths in Birmingham area.** <https://www.al.com/news/2021/05/health-officials-raise-the-alarm-over-overdose-deaths-in-birmingham-area.html> May 4, 2021
- **Opioid deaths increased in Jefferson County in 2020.** <https://www.wbrc.com/2021/02/25/opioid-deaths-increased-jefferson-county/> February 25, 2021
- **Drug overdoses climbed in Alabama during pandemic.** <https://www.al.com/news/2021/01/drug-overdoses-climbed-in-alabama-during-pandemic.html> January 25, 2021

- **Overdoses on the rise in pandemic.** https://mountaineagle.com/stories/overdoses-on-the-rise-in-pandemic_28650 September 30, 2020
 - **Opioid overdoses on the rise since pandemic began.**
<https://www.wbrc.com/2020/08/18/opioid-overdoses-rise-since-pandemic-began/> August 18, 2020
 - **Drug Overdoses Increase During the Pandemic.** <https://wbhm.org/feature/2020/drug-overdoses-increase-during-the-pandemic/> July 20, 2020
 - **Madison County seeing a spike in overdoses, deaths amid pandemic.**
<https://www.rocketcitynow.com/article/news/local/madison-county-seeing-a-spike-in-overdoses-deaths-amid-pandemic/525-021e43d6-44de-4c50-99ee-a326f2394a22> May 13, 2020
2. **Alaska**
- **More than 200 died of drug overdoses in Alaska last year, down from 2021.**
<https://www.thecordovatimes.com/2023/10/27/more-than-200-died-of-drug-overdoses-in-alaska-last-year-down-from-2021/> October 27, 2023
 - **Drug overdose deaths ravaging Alaska men and Natives.**
<https://alaskawatchman.com/2023/10/16/drug-overdose-deaths-ravaging-alaska-men-and-natives/> October 16, 2023
 - **2022 Drug Overdose Mortality Update (September 2023)**
https://health.alaska.gov/dph/VitalStats/Documents/PDFs/DrugOverdoseMortalityUpdate_2022.pdf September 2023
 - **As opioid overdose deaths continue surging in Alaska, the availability of a lifesaving drug grows.** <https://www.adn.com/alaska-news/2023/09/14/as-opioid-overdose-deaths-continue-surging-in-alaska-the-availability-of-a-lifesaving-drug-grows/> September 19, 2023 (subscription required)
 - **Troopers warn of lethal batch of drugs in Mat-Su after 3 overdose deaths in 24 hours.**
<https://alaskapublic.org/2023/04/10/troopers-warn-of-lethal-batch-of-drugs-in-mat-su-after-3-overdose-deaths-in-24-hours/> April 10, 2023
 - **How Alaska became one of fentanyl's deadliest frontiers.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/news/fentanyl-alaska-overdoses-native-population-law-enforcement-addiction/> March 1, 2023
 - **Rise in fentanyl in Alaska prompts switch to stronger overdose reversal drug.**
<https://www.ktoo.org/2022/12/02/alaska-officials-hope-switch-to-stronger-opioid-reversal-drug-will-help-quell-rise-in-fentanyl/> December 2, 2022
 - **Report details Alaska demographics hurt most by 2021 spike in drug overdose deaths.**
<https://alaskapublic.org/2022/08/01/report-details-alaska-demographics-hurt-most-by-2021-spike-in-drug-overdose-deaths/> August 1, 2022
 - **Governor Dunleavy Addresses Fentanyl Crisis in Alaska.**
<https://gov.alaska.gov/newsroom/2022/05/03/governor-dunleavy-addresses-fentanyl-crisis-in-alaska/> May 3, 2022
 - **Juneau fire department is distributing opioid overdose rescue kits.**
<https://www.ktoo.org/2022/04/18/juneau-narcan-opioid-overdose-kits/> April 18, 2022
 - **Alaska overdoses and deaths rise as global pandemic overshadows state opioid epidemic.** <https://www.ktoo.org/2021/09/01/alaska-overdoses-and-deaths-rise-as-global-pandemic-overshadows-state-opioid-epidemic/> September 1, 2021
 - **Alaska reports increase in drug-related overdoses.** <https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/northwest/alaska-reports-increase-in-drug-related-overdoses/> May 22, 2021
 - **Overdose deaths in Alaska have been on the rise since the pandemic began, report says.**
<https://www.adn.com/alaska-news/2020/12/23/overdose-deaths-in-alaska-have-been-on-the-rise-since-the-pandemic-began-report-says/> December 23, 2020

3. Arizona

- **Fentanyl is Poisoning Arizona's Teens. Students Are Reducing Overdoses, One PSA at a Time.** <https://www.the74million.org/article/fentanyl-is-poisoning-arizonas-teens-students-are-reducing-overdoses-one-psa-at-a-time/> October 12, 2023
- **Maricopa County Office of Communications: Maricopa County Invests \$2M in Opioid Settlement Funds to Support 12 Local Organizations.**
<https://www.maricopa.gov/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=2811> August 31, 2023
- **AZ makes significant strides in opioid crisis.**
<https://azcapitoltimes.com/news/2023/05/15/az-makes-significant-strides-in-opioid-crisis/> May 15, 2023
- **Overdose inside Arizona prison points to larger problem, concern for state leaders.**
<https://ktar.com/story/5476053/overdose-inside-arizona-prison-points-to-larger-problem-concern-for-state-leaders/> March 28, 2023
- **Arizona health officials warn of rising fentanyl doses in cocaine, other drugs.**
<https://kjzz.org/content/1840944/arizona-health-officials-warn-rising-fentanyl-doses-cocaine-other-drugs> March 9, 2023
- **Proposal that would make fentanyl deaths first-degree murder moves forward.**
<https://www.azmirror.com/blog/gop-proposal-that-would-make-a-fentanyl-deaths-first-degree-murder-moves-forward/> March 7, 2023
- **As cartels turn to social media to push fentanyl, experts teach parents how to keep kids safe.** <https://news.azpm.org/p/newsc/2022/12/3/213986-as-cartels-turn-to-social-media-to-push-fentanyl-experts-teach-parents-how-to-keep-kids-safe/> December 3, 2022
- **New report shows opioid deaths increased despite state initiatives.**
<https://news.azpm.org/p/healthnews/2022/9/12/212845-new-report-shows-opioid-deaths-increased-despite-state-initiatives/> September 12, 2022. The full report is available here:
<https://www.azdhs.gov/opioid/documents/opioid-surveillance-report-2020-2021.pdf>
- **'We can't tell how much is manufactured': How much fentanyl is not getting seized in Arizona?** <https://www.12news.com/article/news/local/arizona/over-half-of-the-nations-fentanyl-pills-are-seized-in-arizona/75-9574d508-6cb2-47e7-b4a4-171f2a74007b> August 5, 2022
- **Cops: 500,000 fentanyl pills found in Arizona traffic stop.**
<https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/cops-500000-fentanyl-pills-found-arizona-traffic-stop-84973436> May 25, 2022
- **"Super Meth" makes its mark in Tucson.** <https://www.kgun9.com/news/local-news/super-meth-makes-its-mark-in-tucson> April 6, 2022
- **Fentanyl pills seized in Arizona nearly doubles from 2020 to 2021.**
<https://www.kold.com/2022/02/28/fentanyl-pills-seized-arizona-nearly-doubles-2020-2021/> February 27, 2022
- **Arizona poison control centers sound alarm as fentanyl overdoses spike.**
<https://www.kold.com/2022/02/02/arizona-poison-centers-sound-alarm-fentanyl-overdoses-spike/> February 1, 2022
- **Governor Ducey Fights To Protect Arizona.**
<https://prescottnews.com/index.php/2021/10/10/governor-ducey-fights-to-protect-arizona-communities/> October 10, 2021
- **The Connection Between Snapchat and Fentanyl.**
<https://www.maricopacountyattorney.org/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=844> August 30, 2021

- **Arizona teens are overdosing at alarming rates.**
https://www.azfamily.com/news/investigations/opioid_crisis/arizona-teens-dying-of-fentanyl-overdoses/article_bbc50ce6-e022-11eb-8f1b-97acac350276.html July 15, 2021 .
- **Tragedies Pile up With Drug Overdoses Surging Amid Pandemic.**
<https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/arizona/articles/2021-05-08/tragedies-pile-up-with-drug-overdoses-surging-amid-pandemic> May 8, 2021
- **'Lost in Phoenix' gives raw glimpse into Phoenix's opioid epidemic.**
https://www.azfamily.com/news/investigations/opioid_crisis/lost-in-phoenix-gives-raw-glimpse-into-phoenixs-opioid-epidemic/article_4ebe7b06-8e96-11eb-b810-f7545cc89522.html March 26, 2021
- **Sheriff's Office saw increase in overdose calls in 2020.**
https://www.nogalesinternational.com/news/sheriff-s-office-saw-increase-in-overdose-calls-in-2020/article_fc562b58-64f0-11eb-b516-9f0d5427fc43.html February 2, 2021
- **Pima County reaches of overdose deaths this year.**
<https://www.kgun9.com/news/coronavirus/pima-county-reaches-record-of-overdose-deaths-this-year> December 4, 2020
- **1/4 of Arizona voters say the opioid crisis has become less important to them following the pandemic, reveals survey.** <https://prescottnews.com/index.php/2020/10/28/1-4-of-arizona-voters-say-the-opioid-crisis-has-become-less-important-to-them-following-the-pandemic-reveals-survey/> October 28, 2020
- **Amid COVID-19 pandemic, the opioid epidemic rages on: Here are resources to get help.** <https://www.abc15.com/news/rebound/keeping-you-safe/amid-covid-19-pandemic-the-opioid-epidemic-rages-on-here-are-resources-to-get-help> September 16, 2020
- **Flagstaff police report spike in fentanyl overdoses, deaths.**
<https://www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/arizona/2020/09/01/flagstaff-police-report-spike-fentanyl-overdoses-deaths/5657984002/> September 1, 2020
- **Tucson's rise in drug overdose deaths could be linked to pandemic.**
https://tucson.com/news/tucsons-rise-in-drug-overdose-deaths-could-be-linked-to-pandemic/article_ed773af2-5dfc-5fc6-85c1-2ddd0b9cde02.html
https://tucson.com/news/tucsons-rise-in-drug-overdose-deaths-could-be-linked-to-pandemic/article_ed773af2-5dfc-5fc6-85c1-2ddd0b9cde02.html August 18, 2020
- **Health officials report increases in drug overdoses, suicides during COVID-19 pandemic.** <https://cronkitenews.azpbs.org/2020/08/11/health-officials-report-increases-in-drug-overdoses-suicides-during-covid-19-pandemic/> August 11, 2020
- **Suicides, overdoses are up amid COVID-19 pandemic, according to health expert.**
<https://www.fox10phoenix.com/news/suicides-overdoses-are-up-amid-covid-19-pandemic-according-to-health-experts> July 18, 2020
- **Deaths escalated as opioids flooded tribal lands, report says.** <https://katu.com/news/recover-northwest/report-deaths-skyrocketed-as-opioids-flooded-tribal-lands> June 30, 2020
- **The battle of addiction during the time of novel coronavirus: Mental anguish, idle hands may be recipe for relapse.** <https://www.yourvalley.net/stories/the-battle-of-addiction-during-the-time-of-novel-coronavirus,154044> April 20, 2020

4. Arkansas

- **New Arkansas Law requires opioid rescue kids in all public schools.**
<https://www.4029tv.com/article/new-arkansas-law-requires-opioid-rescue-kits-in-all-public-schools/44655337#:~:text=A%20new%20law%20set%20to,of%20children%20across%20the%20state.> November 2, 2023
- **Arkansas law enforcement officers receive overdose reversal kits.**
<https://www.ualrpublicradio.org/local-regional-news/2023-08-18/arkansas-law-enforcement-officers-receive-overdose-reversal-kits> August 18, 2023

- **State of Arkansas House of Representatives: Addressing the Fentanyl Crisis.** <https://www.arkansashouse.org/news/post/21279/addressing-the-fentanyl-crisis> July 14, 2023
- **Arkansas Department of Health warns about the spread of deadly zylazine, fentanyl drug mixture.** <https://www.kark.com/news/health/arkansas-department-of-health-warns-about-the-spread-of-deadly-xylazine-fentanyl-drug-mixture/> May 16, 2023
- **Study: Drug overdose deaths up 9% in Arkansas.** <https://www.kait8.com/2023/03/09/study-drug-overdose-deaths-up-9-arkansas/> March 8, 2023
- **Arkansas grapples with fentanyl crisis.** <https://www.axios.com/local/nw-arkansas/2023/03/02/arkansas-fentanyl-crisis-fatal-overdose> March 2, 2023
- **Life-saving fentanyl test strips illegal in Arkansas.** <https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2022/nov/21/life-saving-fentanyl-test-strips-illegal-in/> November 21, 2022
- **Report: Arkansas drug overdose deaths climbed during pandemic, opioids a leading cause.** <https://www.kark.com/news/health/report-arkansas-drug-overdose-deaths-climbed-during-pandemic-opioids-a-leading-cause/> October 3, 2022
- **Arkansas overdoses from drugs laced with fentanyl on the rise.** <https://www.5newsonline.com/article/news/local/arkansas-overdoses-drugs-laced-fentanyl-on-rise/527-b6a09650-bfea-45ef-8054-38f8ea3b9221> September 12, 2022
- **Inmate overdose data for Arkansas is fuzzy.** <https://www.axios.com/local/nw-arkansas/2022/07/21/arkansas-inmate-overdose-deaths-prisons> July 21, 2022
- **Arkansas Crime Lab gets \$250,000 to speed up autopsies related to opioid deaths.** <https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2022/apr/07/arkansas-crime-lab-gets-250000-to-speed-up/> April 7, 2022
- **Addiction and overdose death impact on Northwest Arkansas and River Valley.** <https://www.nwahomepage.com/news/addiction-and-overdose-death-impact-on-northwest-arkansas-and-river-valley/> January 26, 2022
- **Chronic pain patients decry federal guidelines at 6th state Capitol rally.** <https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2021/oct/27/chronic-pain-patients-decrys-federal-guidelines-at/> October 27, 2021 (subscription required)
- **Opioid Prescriptions Declined, Naloxone Prescriptions Increased Since 2017 in Arkansas, ACHI Analysis Finds.** <https://achi.net/newsroom/opioid-prescriptions-declined-naloxone-prescriptions-increased-since-2017-in-arkansas-achi-analysis-finds/> July 28, 2021
- **CDC: Overdose deaths rise in Arkansas.** <https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2021/jul/18/cdc-overdose-deaths-rise-in-state/?news-arkansas> July 18, 2021
- **Drug epidemic claims lives of thousands amid coronavirus pandemic.** <https://katv.com/news/local/drug-epidemic-claims-lives-of-thousands-amid-coronavirus-pandemic> April 5, 2021.
- **Substance abuse in Arkansas a worry during pandemic, officials say.** <https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2020/oct/27/substance-abuse-arkansas-worry-during-pandemic-off/> October 27, 2020
- **ACHI: Opioid prescriptions fall 29% in three-year period.** <https://talkbusiness.net/2020/09/achi-opioid-prescriptions-falls-29-in-three-year-period/> September 10, 2020
- **Drug overdoses skyrocket in Fort Smith during COVID-19.** <https://www.arkansasnews.com/news/20200809/drug-overdoses-skyrocket-in-fort-smith-during-covid-19> August 9, 2020

- **Number of overdose saves tops 500 through Arkansas program.**
<https://www.fox16.com/news/local-news/number-of-overdose-saves-tops-500-through-arkansas-program/> June 10, 2020
- **Number of Narcan ‘saves’ triple during COVID-19 pandemic.**
<https://www.thv11.com/article/news/health/opioids/saving-a-generation/number-of-narcan-saves-triple-during-covid-19-pandemic/91-20cbe0b2-8cf1-454f-9ac7-493e1e1a7546> April 22, 2020

5. California

- **Better safe than dead: Student Health Services fights back against San Diego’s rising opioid crisis.** <https://www.mesapress.com/news/2023/11/02/better-safe-than-dead-student-health-services-fights-back-against-san-diegos-rising-opioid-crisis/> November 2, 2023
- **County of Los Angeles. Department of Public Health. Data Report—Fentanyl Overdoses in Los Angeles County.**
<http://publichealth.lacounty.gov/sapc/MDU/SpecialReport/FentanylOverdosesInLosAngelesCounty.pdf> October 2023
- **California Governor Vetoes Bill Requiring Insurance to Cover Low-Cost Naloxone.**
<https://www.pharmacypracticenews.com/Online-First/Article/11-23/California-Governor-Vetoes-Bill-Requiring-Insurance-to-Cover-Low-Cost-Naloxone/71934> October 31, 2023
- **San Francisco fentanyl dealers could face murder charges in feal overdoses.**
<https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/28/us/san-francisco-opioid-task-force/index.html> October 28, 2023
- **“Melanie’s Law” enacted to prevent fentanyl overdoses.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/sanfrancisco/news/melanies-law-enacted-to-prevent-fentanyl-overdoses-in-california-schools/> October 16, 2023
- **Can a simple fentanyl test curb San Francisco’s overdose crisis?**
<https://www.universityofcalifornia.edu/news/can-simple-fentanyl-test-curb-san-franciscos-overdose-crisis> October 5, 2023
- **Over-the-counter Narcan still hard to find.** <https://keyt.com/news/santa-barbara-county/2023/09/06/over-the-county-narcan-still-hard-to-find/> September 6, 2023
- **In Act of Civil Disobedience, Activists Set Up Safe Drug Consumption Site in San Francisco.** <https://www.kqed.org/news/11959803/in-act-of-civil-disobedience-activists-set-up-safe-drug-consumption-site-in-san-francisco> August 31, 2023
- **Kaiser Permanente gives out free Narcan to prevent opioid overdoses.**
<https://abc30.com/kaiser-permanente-free-narcan-opioid-overdoses-northern-california/13700282/> August 25, 2023
- **Drug overdose death rate higher in Sacramento County than California, US.**
<https://www.kcra.com/article/sacramento-county-high-overdose-rate-fentanyl/44872191> August 22, 2023
- **A California county is making major changes to keep up with the fentanyl epidemic.**
<https://www.abc10.com/article/news/local/yolo-county-fentanyl-epidemic-changes/103-a1394494-7253-4e52-bcd6-413a7b4dbd73> July 5, 2023
- **Drug Overdoses Driven by Fentanyl Have Gotten Worse in California.**
<https://www.kqed.org/news/11950467/drug-overdoses-driven-by-fentanyl-have-gotten-worse-in-california> May 23, 2023
- **Fentanyl overdoses contribute to surge in L.A. County homeless deaths.**
<https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2023-05-12/deaths-homeless-la-county-overdoses-fentanyl> May 12, 2023 (full L.A. County report here:
http://www.publichealth.lacounty.gov/chie/reports/Homeless_Mortality_Report_2023.pdf)
- **California health officials call tranq ‘emerging issue’ as feds warn of deadly mix with fentanyl.** <https://www.kcra.com/article/california-tranq-emerging-issue-mix-with-fentanyl>

[fentanyl/43380454](#) March 21, 2023

- **New street drug is surfacing, threatening to make California's overdose crisis worse.**
<https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2023-02-18/a-new-street-drug-is-surfacing-across-the-country-threatening-to-make-californias-overdose-crisis-worse> February 18, 2023
- **LASD task force predicts fentanyl will be “number one” cause of overdose deaths in coming years.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/losangeles/news/lasd-task-force-predicts-fentanyl-will-be-number-one-cause-of-overdose-deaths-in-coming-years/> December 9, 2022
- **Rainbow Fentanyl Alert.**
<https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CCDPHP/sapb/Pages/Rainbow-Fentanyl-Alert.aspx>
September 21, 2022
- **‘We Have To Teach Them To Stay Safe’—High Schooler Dies From Fentanyl Overdose Amid Rise in Drug Deaths.** <https://laist.com/news/health/fentanyl-overdose-drug-deaths-high-school-teen-hollywood-los-angeles> September 14, 2022
- **California governor rejects legal drug injection sites.**
<https://www.kpbs.org/news/local/2022/08/23/california-governor-rejects-legal-drug-injection-sites> August 23, 2022
- **Northern California officials warn about ‘rainbow’ fentanyl going around.**
<https://www.kcra.com/article/placer-county-da-warn-rainbow-fentanyl/40945352#> August 20, 2022
- **Quelling the ‘stigma of shame’: The county’s top doctor opens up about the pain of losing a child to fentanyl.** <https://lookout.co/santacruz/coast-life/story/2022-04-27/gail-newel-countys-top-doctor-opens-up-about-pain-of-losing-child-to-fentanyl> April 27, 2022
- **Overdoses, not COVID-19, drive spike in LA homeless deaths.**
<https://www.kcra.com/article/overdoses-not-covid-19-drive-spike-in-la-homeless-deaths/39815177> April 25, 2022
- **More than 92 pounds of fentanyl seized in California.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/news/fentanyl-california-92-pounds-seized/> April 23, 2022
- **California lawmakers target fentanyl as opioid overdoses surge.**
<https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2022-03-30/amid-an-overdose-crisis-in-their-cities-california-lawmakers-want-to-target-fentanyl> March 30, 2022
- **Goodbye Harm Reduction Institute. OC closes its last needle exchange.**
<https://www.kcrw.com/news/shows/greater-la/lausd-superintendent-needle-exchange/harm-reduction-institute-oc> March 14, 2022
- **S.F. opioid epidemic: Fewer people died of overdoses in 2021 than 2020, but crisis still unprecedented.**
<https://12ft.io/proxy?q=https%3a%2fwww.sfchronicle.com%2fsf%2farticle%2fSF-opioid-epidemic-Fewer-people-died-of-16788225.php&emci=7e27bd7a-7f83-ec11-94f6-281878b85110&emdi=682b4095-b083-ec11-94f6-281878b85110&ceid=9303721> January 19, 2022
- **San Francisco’s new rapid response teams race to save lives as ODs dramatically rise.**
<https://www.npr.org/2021/11/03/1049637659/drug-overdose-deaths-san-francisco-mobile-response> November 3, 2021
- **In L.A. County, Opioid Deaths Spiked During Stay-at-Home in One Particular Demographic.** <https://www.lamag.com/citythinkblog/opioid-related-deaths-study-la-county/> September 16, 2021
- **Santa Clara Co. sees spike in fentanyl overdose deaths during pandemic.**
<https://abc7news.com/fentanyl-deaths-spike-in-south-bay-overdose-increase-santa-clara-county-expect-heroin/10993207/> September 1, 2021
- **Fentanyl overdoses, deaths are up in Riverside County. Many don’t know they’ve taken it.**
<https://www.desertsun.com/story/news/health/2021/07/30/fentanyl-overdoses-deaths-rise-riverside-county/8043736002/> July 30, 2021

- **State Won't Lead on Safe Drug Consumption Sites.** <https://www.sfweekly.com/news/state-wont-lead-on-safe-drug-consumption-sites/> July 22, 2021
- **San Francisco overdose deaths far outpaced COVID-19 deaths in 2020.**
https://www.thecentersquare.com/california/san-francisco-overdose-deaths-far-outpaced-covid-19-deaths-in-2020/article_d581ce3a-a1d4-11eb-9fc9-db1fc91666d5.html April 20, 2021
- **New Research Sends Stark Warning of Rise in Overdose Deaths Among Latino Population in California.** <https://yubanet.com/california/new-research-sends-stark-warning-of-rise-in-overdose-deaths-among-latino-population-in-california/> March 18, 2021
- **Health care challenge: Helping patients suffering chronic pain.**
<https://capitolweekly.net/health-care-challenge-helping-patients-suffering-chronic-pain/> February 19, 2021
- **Report on Accidental Overdose Deaths. Office of the Chief Medical Examiner.**
<https://sf.gov/sites/default/files/2021-01/2021%20OCME%20Overdose%20Report.pdf> February 17, 2021
- **San Francisco struggles to stem 'horrible' uptick in opioid overdoses, drug abuse.**
<https://www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-12-31/san-francisco-struggles-to-stem-horrible-uptick-in-opioid-overdoses-drug-abuse> December 31, 2020
- **Fentanyl on the Rise Amid Coronavirus Pandemic.** <https://spectrumnews1.com/ca/san-fernando-valley-ventura/public-safety/2020/12/07/fentanyl-on-the-rise-amid-coronavirus-pandemic> December 7, 2020
- **Attorney General Xavier Becerra, law enforcement: 25% spike in opioid overdose deaths amid COVID-19.** <https://fox40.com/news/california-connection/attorney-general-xavier-becerra-law-enforcement-25-spike-in-opioid-overdose-deaths-amid-covid-19/> October 23, 2020
- **3 San Diegans Die Daily from Opioid, Other Drug Overdoses.**
<https://www.countynewscenter.com/3-san-diegans-die-daily-from-opioid-other-drug-overdoses> September 25, 2020
- **Pandemic is Not Only Killing COVID-19 Patients, But Those With Opioid and Drug Addiction.** <https://www.nbcandsiego.com/news/local/pandemic-is-not-only-killing-covid-19-patients-but-those-with-opioid-and-drug-addiction/2386359/> August 16, 2020
- **Colliding epidemics: Need for 'safe consumption sites' more dire in COVID era, scientists and lawmakers say.** <https://missionlocal.org/2020/07/colliding-epidemics-need-for-safe-consumption-sites-more-dire-in-covid-era-scientists-and-lawmakers-say/> July 20, 2020
- **A collision of epidemics: Coronavirus disrupts addiction treatment.**
<https://calmatters.org/projects/california-coronavirus-treatment-drugs-opioid-addiction/> June 23, 2020
- **Beware of Potentially Fatal Fentanyl Pills Disguised as Xanax.**
<https://www.fresnosheriff.org/media-relations/beware-of-potentially-fatal-fentanyl-pills-disguised-as-xanax.html> May 13, 2020
- **Man, woman overdose in car in Redwood Village; woman dies.**
<https://www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/public-safety/story/2020-04-30/male-female-car-occupants-die-of-apparent-drug-overdoses> April 30, 2020

6. Colorado

- **Jared Polis vows to veto bill authorizing sites where people could use illicit drugs and be revived if they overdose.** <https://coloradosun.com/2023/10/31/overdose-prevention-centers-colorado-jared-polis/> October 31, 2023
- **New Colorado fentanyl law not working as prosecutors anticipated.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/colorado/news/colorado-fentanyl-overdoses-law-prosecutors-medical-examiner-reports-coroner-conflict/> October 20, 2023

- **Powdered fentanyl found in Boulder County.** <https://www.longmontleader.com/local-news/powdered-fentanyl-found-in-boulder-county-7580192> September 22, 2023
- **'It Will Save Lives': Students 'Keep the Party safe' With Fentanyl Overdose Awareness Effort.** <https://news.cuanschutz.edu/news-stories/it-will-save-lives-students-keep-the-party-safe-with-fentanyl-overdose-awareness-effort> August 30, 2023
- **Protecting Good Samaritans bearing naloxone.**
https://www.coloradopolitics.com/opinion/protecting-good-samaritans-bearing-naloxone-opinion/article_f06e2858-ee10-11ed-80a5-5f8f95c3375c.html May 9, 2023
- **Residents Urged to Take Caution as Deadly Xylazine is Found in Boulder County's Illicit Drug Market.** <https://bouldercounty.gov/news/residents-urged-to-take-caution-as-deadly-xylazine-is-found-in-boulder-countys-illicit-drug-market/> May 2, 2023
- **State law not stopping all fentanyl dealers after harsher penalties.**
<https://www.koaa.com/news/covering-colorado/state-law-not-stopping-all-fentanyl-dealers-after-harsher-penalties> May 1, 2023
- **Over-the-counter Naloxone and its potential impact on the opioid crisis in Colorado.**
https://www.gjsentinel.com/news/colorado/over-the-counter-naloxone-and-its-potential-impact-on-the-opioid-crisis-in-colorado/collection_7adebdb1-10cd-57cd-985e-8c2cd955470f.html#1 April 5, 2023
- **As opioid crisis reaches new peaks, future of overdose prevention sites in Colorado remains unclear.** <https://www.rmpbs.org/blogs/news/overdose-prevention-center-colorado-hb-1202/> March 7, 2023
- **Denver wants to fight fentanyl overdoses with a supervised drug use site, but the project is still stalled 4 years in.** <https://www.denverpost.com/2022/09/04/denver-safe-injection-drug-site-overdose-fentanyl/> September 6, 2022
- **Fentanyl once again fuels “exponential” spike in overdose deaths.**
<https://www.axios.com/local/denver/2022/09/01/fentanyl-fuels-spike-overdose-deaths-denver> September 1, 2022
- **COVID and overdoses drove Colorado’s death rate in 2021.**
<https://www.axios.com/local/denver/2022/08/04/covid-overdose-colorado-death-rate-2021> August 4, 2021
- **Colorado lawmakers advance fentanyl crackdown measure.**
<https://www.axios.com/local/denver/2022/04/25/colorado-lawmakers-fentanyl-crackdown-measure> April 25, 2022
- **Denver offered free drug test strips and Narcan. Demand was overwhelming.**
<https://www.denverpost.com/2022/04/16/denver-free-fentanyl-test-strips-narcan-demand/> April 16, 2022
- **Accidental fentanyl deaths on the rise in El Paso County.**
<https://www.kktv.com/2022/03/23/accidental-fentanyl-deaths-rise-el-paso-county/> March 23, 2022
- **Grand Junction Police Department warns of emerging fentanyl issue in Grand Valley.**
<https://www.nbc11news.com/2022/01/20/grand-junction-police-department-warns-emerging-fentanyl-issue-grand-valley/> January 19, 2022
- **See how much overdose, deaths in Colorado increased during COVID-19.**
<https://krdo.com/stacker-colorado/2021/12/17/see-how-much-overdose-deaths-in-colorado-increased-during-covid-19/> December 17, 2021
- **Law enforcement seizes 110,000 fentanyl pills from Denver-area stash houses; 19 indicted in trafficking ring.** <https://www.denverpost.com/2021/12/01/denver-fentanyl-bust-arrests/> December 1, 2021
- **Opioid overdose deaths up 54% in 2000, fentanyl fatalities spike.**
<https://www.coloradohealthinstitute.org/news/opioid-overdose-deaths-54-2020-fentanyl-fatalities-spike> November 5, 2021

- **Fentanyl detected in counterfeit pills in Boulder County.**
<https://www.dailycamera.com/2021/08/27/fentanyl-detected-in-counterfeit-pills-in-boulder-county/> August 27, 2021
- **Largest jump in Colorado overdose deaths in more than 20 years, data show.**
<https://coloradonewsline.com/briefs/largest-jump-in-colorado-overdose-deaths-in-more-than-20-years-data-show/> July 15, 2021
- **Under cover of COVID, fentanyl and isolation fuel spiraling overdose crisis.**
<https://www.9news.com/article/news/health/coronavirus/covid-fentanyl-mental-health-crisis-overdose/73-dd869f62-6bbf-42ab-98b1-7360281cf531> May 2, 2021
- **Street drugs containing fentanyl circulating in Boulder, officials say.**
<https://www.9news.com/article/news/health/fentanyl-drugs-boulder-xanax-oxycodone/73-0528ece1-0081-4938-9b75-0892ca2a3caa> February 6, 2021
- **Denver and Colorado Set New Fentanyl and Overdose Death Marks.**
<https://www.westword.com/news/denver-and-colorado-set-heroin-and-fentanyl-overdose-records-11884234> January 19, 2021
- **Overdose deaths in US on track to break all-time record.**
<https://www.thedenverchannel.com/news/national/overdose-deaths-in-the-us-on-track-to-reach-all-time-high> November 12, 2020
- **Deaths in Colorado rose 20% during first 6 months of pandemic, reflecting COVID-19's broader toll on health.** <https://www.denverpost.com/2020/10/11/colorado-covid-death-toll/> October 11, 2020
- **Drug overdoses in Colorado surged along with stress and loneliness caused by the pandemic.** https://gazette.com/premium/drug-overdoses-in-colorado-surged-along-with-stress-and-loneliness-caused-by-the-pandemic/article_198535b2-f795-11ea-ab5c-a7c418c451b0.html September 27, 2020
- **Colorado sees drug overdoses rise with coronavirus-related stress.**
<https://www.denverpost.com/2020/09/28/colorado-drug-overdose-rise-covid-stress/> September 28, 2020
- **Pueblo diversion program showing success.***
<https://www.chieftain.com/news/20200823/pueblo-diversion-program-showing-success> August 23, 2020
- **How the pandemic is impacting another health crisis: opioid addiction.**
<https://www.9news.com/article/news/local/next/coronavirus-pandemic-impacting-opioid-addiction-health-crisis/73-3010b7cc-86be-4009-a8e8-c66b9e1e15ac> August 22, 2020
- **Fentanyl And Meth Fuel Record Colorado Overdose Deaths Amid Coronavirus Pandemic.** <https://www.cpr.org/2020/08/07/colorado-fentanyl-meth-overdose-deaths-coronavirus-pandemic/> August 7, 2020
- **Opioid crisis in Colorado could get worse amid pandemic.**
<https://apnews.com/bf1c11ac45d63808ffae945c750cd81> June 28, 2020
- **After COVID-19 addiction treatment may never be the same.**
https://www.gjsentinel.com/opinion/columns/after-covid-19-addiction-treatment-may-never-be-the-same/article_cf73cf6e-a9d9-11ea-8370-7358eaef6d90.html June 8, 2020
- **Struggling with addiction in quarantine? You're not alone.** <https://krdo.com/news/local-news/2020/04/23/struggling-with-addiction-in-quarantine-youre-not-alone/> April 23, 2020

7. Connecticut

- **Rising sylazine use in Connecticut: what to know and how to stay safe.**
<https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2023/09/22/rising-xylazine-use-in-connecticut-what-to-know-and-how-to-stay-safe/> September 22, 2023

- **Most accidental drug intoxication deaths in CT involve an opioid.**
<https://ctmirror.org/2023/08/23/ct-accidental-drug-deaths-opioid-involvement/> August 23, 2023
- **Parts of New Haven County experiencing uptick in fatal overdoses.**
<https://www.fox61.com/article/news/health/new-haven-area-rise-drug-overdoses/520-7d191fdb-e053-4928-8aa5-733fce48af79> July 13, 2023
- **CHART: Number of opioid-related deaths in Connecticut. 2013-2022.**
<https://ctmirror.org/2023/04/14/ct-opioid-epidemic-overdose-deaths/> April 14, 2023
- **Narcan will soon be sold over-the-counter, but not in 28 CT towns.**
<https://ctmirror.org/2023/04/12/ct-narcan-pharmacy-naloxone-opioid-overdose/> April 12, 2023
- **‘One Pill Can Kill’: Mother Who Lost Son to Overdose Shares Dangers of Fake Pills.**
<https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/one-pill-can-kill-mother-who-lost-son-to-overdose-shares-dangers-of-fake-pills/2931480/> December 7, 2022
- **Addiction experts call for more funding, compassion to fight opioid epidemic.**
<https://www.mainepublic.org/2022-08-23/addiction-experts-call-for-more-funding-compassion-to-fight-opioid-epidemic> August 23, 2022
- **Accidental drug overdoses are now a leading cause of death in Connecticut.**
<https://www.ctpublic.org/2022-08-22/accidental-drug-overdoses-are-now-a-leading-cause-of-death-in-connecticut> August 22, 2022
- **In light of rising drug overdoses, Connecticut lawmakers consider overdose prevention centers.**
<https://www.ctpublic.org/news/2022-07-28/in-light-of-rising-drug-overdoses-connecticut-lawmakers-consider-overdose-prevention-centers> July 28, 2022
- **Fentanyl ‘driving force’ to rising overdose deaths in CT, officials say.**
<https://www.ctinsider.com/news/article/Fentanyl-driving-force-to-rising-overdose-17085347.php> April 16, 2022
- **Dozens of CT overdoses were falsely linked to fentanyl-laced marijuana, official says.**
<https://www.ctinsider.com/news/article/Dozens-of-CT-overdoses-were-falsely-linked-to-16821517.php> February 1, 2022
- **Potentially Deadly Counterfeit Pills Becoming More Common in Connecticut.**
<https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/potentially-deadly-counterfeit-pills-becoming-more-common-in-connecticut/2581777/> September 14, 2021
- **Echo of pandemic isolation continues to impact addiction crisis in Connecticut.**
<https://www.fox61.com/article/news/local/echo-of-pandemic-isolation-impacting-addiction-crisis-in-connecticut/520-1e53e3ef-4a80-4bb2-ba38-e4270e1bf29a> July 5, 2021
- **Norwich Saw More Deadly Overdoses in 2020; Task Force Working to Prevent More.**
<https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/norwich-saw-more-deadly-overdoses-in-2020-task-force-working-to-prevent-more/2478349/> April 30, 2021
- **‘A Perfect Storm for Anybody Struggling’ CT Saw 1,374 Deadly Drug Overdoses in 2020.**
<https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/a-perfect-storm-for-everybody-struggling-ct-saw-1374-deadly-drug-overdoses-in-2020/2476648/> April 29, 2021
- **New Haven Keeps An Eye On Opioid Epidemic Amid Coronavirus Pandemic.**
<https://www.wnpr.org/post/new-haven-keeps-eye-opioid-epidemic-amid-coronavirus-pandemic> November 24, 2020
- **Overdose Deaths On The Rise, But Recovery Help Is Available.**
<https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/overdose-deaths-on-the-rise-but-recovery-help-is-available/2343732/> October 8, 2020
- **SWORD Statewide Reporting August 2020. Statewide Opioid Reporting Directive Newsletter.**
<https://portal.ct.gov/-/media/Departments-and->

<Agencies/DPH/dph/ems/pdf/SWORD/SWORD-newsletters/2020/SWORDSept2020NL.pdf>
September 2020

- **Coronavirus CT News: Drug overdose increase in Connecticut linked to coronavirus pandemic.** <https://abc7ny.com/ct-news-connecticut-covid-19-coronavirus-update/6397299/> August 31, 2020
- **Overdose Deaths on the Rise in CT Amid COVID-19 Pandemic.** <https://www.nbcconnecticut.com/news/local/governor-to-hold-news-conference-on-addiction-overdoses/2324688/> August 27, 2020
- **Two epidemics taking a toll in CT as opioid overdoses rise amid coronavirus.** https://www.connecticutmag.com/health-and-science/twin-epidemics-taking-a-toll-in-ct-as-opioid-overdoses-rise-amid-coronavirus/article_c4e0eb86-d4d1-11ea-ab35-f7ab9cf49d13.html August 2, 2020
- **With over 1,000 Connecticut deaths last year, opioids demand even greater attention during pandemic.** <https://ctmirror.org/2020/07/09/with-over-1000-deaths-last-year-opioids-demand-even-greater-attention-during-pandemic/> July 9, 2020

8. Delaware

- **2022 overdose deaths follow troubling pattern as state advocates struggle to catch up.** <https://www.delawareonline.com/story/news/health/2023/06/08/delaware-overdoses-rising-sussex-county-black-community-xylazine/70293302007/> September 22, 2023
- **Delaware's suspected drug overdose death count is publicly available.** <https://www.delawarepublic.org/science-health-tech/2023-07-21/delawares-suspected-drug-overdose-death-count-is-publicly-available> July 21, 2023
- **Delaware overdose deaths set new monthly high.** <https://baytobaynews.com/delaware/stories/delaware-overdose-deaths-set-new-monthly-high,101944> February 22, 2023
- **Delaware public health officials offer grim update on overdose figures and xylazine impacts.** <https://www.delawarepublic.org/science-health-tech/2023-01-18/delaware-public-health-officials-offer-grim-update-on-overdose-figures-and-xylazine-impacts> January 18, 2023
- **Suspected Overdose Deaths for November in Delaware Set Monthly High Total.** <https://news.delaware.gov/2022/12/08/suspected-overdose-deaths-for-november-in-delaware-set-monthly-high-total/> December 8, 2022
- **Delaware's plan to prevent more overdoses involves fentanyl testing strips. Here's how it works.** <https://www.delawareonline.com/story/news/health/2022/08/30/fentanyl-testing-strips-will-be-included-in-delaware-narcan-kits/65462839007/> August 31, 2022
- **Suspected Overdose Deaths for May in Delaware Set New Monthly High Total.** <https://news.delaware.gov/2022/06/08/suspected-overdose-deaths-for-may-in-delaware-set-new-monthly-high-total/> June 8, 2022
- **In Another Likely Consequence of Pandemic, Delaware Overdose Deaths Increase 15% in 2021.** <https://news.delaware.gov/2022/05/25/in-another-likely-consequence-of-pandemic-delaware-overdose-deaths-increase-15-in-2021/> May 25, 2022
- **Delaware police seize largest supply of pre-packaged heroin in state history.** <https://whyw.org/articles/delaware-police-seize-largest-supply-of-pre-packaged-heroin-in-state-history/> March 10, 2022
- **Fentanyl driving Delaware overdoses.** <https://www.delawarepublic.org/post/fentanyl-driving-delaware-overdoses> July 29, 2021
- **Mental Health Parity Examinations Find Inequities in Insurer Behavior.** <https://news.delaware.gov/2021/07/26/mental-health-parity-examinations-find-inequities-in-insurer-behavior/> July 26, 2021
- **Division of Forensic Science 2020 Annual Report.**

<https://forensics.delaware.gov/resources/contentFolder/pdfs/2020%20DFS%20Annual%20Report.pdf> June 29, 2021

- **Overdose Review Commission Releases Annual Report.**
<https://news.delaware.gov/2021/02/09/overdose-review-commission-releases-annual-report-2/> February 9, 2021
- **Delaware looks to roll out stabilization centers to reduce overdose deaths.**
<https://www.delawarepublic.org/post/delaware-looks-roll-out-stabilization-centers-reduce-overdose-deaths> December 2, 2020
- **Opioid epidemic is worsened by COVID-19 pandemic.**
<https://www.capecitizen.com/article/opioid-epidemic-worsened-covid-19-pandemic/210494> October 27, 2020
- **Commissioner Navarro Partners with Aquila to Distribute Overdose Medication.**
<https://news.delaware.gov/2020/07/20/commissioner-navarro-partners-with-aquila-to-distribute-overdose-medication/> July 20, 2020
- **Providers say drug and alcohol use up during pandemic following record year of Delaware overdoses.** <https://www.delawarepublic.org/post/providers-say-drug-and-alcohol-use-during-pandemic-following-record-year-delaware-overdoses> June 21, 2020
- **Suspected Overdose Deaths for May in Delaware Tie Previous Monthly High Set in 2018.** <https://news.delaware.gov/2020/06/16/suspected-overdose-deaths-for-may-in-delaware-tie-previous-monthly-high-set-in-2018/> June 16, 2020

9. District of Columbia

- **Advocates urge D.C. to find new ways to stem rising opioid deaths.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2023/10/26/opioids-dc-public-emergency-fentanyl/> October 26, 2023
- **D.C. Has Millions Of Opioid Settlement Dollars To Spend How Will They Be Used.**
<https://dcist.com/story/23/07/31/dc-opioid-settlement-money-used-how/> July 31, 2023
- **There's medicine to quiet his opioid cravings. Getting it can be hard.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2023/05/21/addiction-drug-buprenorphine-access/> May 21, 2023
- **New vending machines offer free Naloxone, Fentanyl test strips in DC.**
<https://www.wusa9.com/article/news/health/new-vending-machines-provide-life-saving-products-naloxone-dc/65-d68be7cd-31e7-423c-85d6-f3eb9dba5dbc> April 4, 2023
- **D.C. battles rising opioid overdose deaths.** <https://wwwaxios.com/local/washington-dc/2022/09/01/dc-rising-opioid-overdose-deaths> September 1, 2022
- **New, Dangerous Synthetic Opioid in D.C. Emerging in Tri-State Area.**
<https://www.dea.gov/stories/2022/2022-06/2022-06-01/new-dangerous-synthetic-opioid-dc-emerging-tri-state-area> June 1, 2022
- **10 Dead After Suspected Fentanyl Overdoses in Northeast DC.**
<https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/10-dead-after-suspected-fentanyl-overdoses-in-northeast-dc/3022978/> April 12, 2022
- **The rising homicide rate in D.C. is nothing compared with what fentanyl is doing.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/02/07/opioid-fentanyl-addiction-narcotics-health-equity-gun-violence-dc/> February 7, 2022
- **US Opioid Overdose Deaths Soar.** <https://www.voanews.com/a/for-thurs-us-opioid-overdose-deaths-soar/6251407.html> September 30, 2021
- **Listen: Overdose Deaths in Virginia and D.C. Were Up More than 40% in 2020.**
<https://wamu.org/story/21/07/13/overdose-deaths-up-virginia-dc-maryland-2020/> July 13, 2021

- **Opioid death surged during coronavirus pandemic in D.C., Virginia and Maryland.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2021/05/23/dc-maryland-virginia-opioid-deaths/> May 23, 2021
- **Despite efforts by Bowser and D.C. Council, opioid deaths hit record this year.**
https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/dc-politics/dc-opioid-deaths-2020/2020/12/05/95cfba3a-34c0-11eb-b59c-adb7153d10c2_story.html December 5, 2020
- **Rise in fatal drug overdoses in D.C. region likely tied to pandemic, officials say.**
https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/drug-overdose-washington-coronavirus/2020/08/20/2a4c64b8-e0a4-11ea-ade1-28daf1a5e919_story.html August 21, 2020
- **One doctor is working to fight D.C.'s opioid epidemic, even as a pandemic rages.**
https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/one-doctor-is-working-to-fight-dcs-opioid-epidemic-even-as-a-pandemic-rages/2020/08/04/c5c1cc54-d662-11ea-aff6-220dd3a14741_story.html August 4, 2020

10. Florida

- **Feds help Duval fight rash of opioid deaths.** <https://jaxtoday.org/2023/09/08/feds-help-duval-fight-rash-of-opioid-deaths/> September 8, 2023
- **ER testing gap leaves people in the dark on horse tranquilizer.**
<https://www.wtsp.com/article/news/investigations/10-investigates/whats-brewing/florida-xylazine-overdose-deaths-tampa-bay/67-5bd8f95a-70c6-4546-90ae-96384d4b9e60> August 24, 2023
- **New UCF Study Examines Insurance Barriers to Access Opioid Addiction Medication.**
<https://www.ucf.edu/news/new-ucf-study-examines-insurance-barriers-to-access-opioid-addiction-medication/> July 12, 2023
- **Deadly Mix: Thousands Dead in South Florida from Fentanyl-Involved Overdoses.**
<https://www.nbciami.com/investigations/deadly-mix-thousands-dead-in-south-florida-from-fentanyl-involved-overdoses/3045805/> June 1, 2023
- **Fentanyl drug busts increase 200% in parts of Florida.** <https://news.yahoo.com/fentanyl-drug-busts-increase-200-081003039.html> May 31, 2023
- **Lifesaving Narcan available free to the Florida State University community.**
<https://news.fsu.edu/news/university-news/2023/04/12/lifesaving-narcan-available-free-to-the-florida-state-university-community/> April 12, 2023
- **Florida attorney general warns of ‘zombie drug’ after hundreds of overdose deaths.**
<https://www.fox13news.com/news/state-attorney-general-warning-of-tranquilizer-mixed-with-fentanyl-that-caused-hundreds-of-overdoses> March 22, 2023
- **Podcast: The Doctor Behind Harm Reduction in Florida.** <https://physician-news.umiamihealth.org/podcast-the-doctor-behind-harm-reduction-in-florida/> March 22, 2023
- **As a reminder: Florida Department of Health Orange County Providing Lifesaving Naloxone to Reduce Substance Abuse Deaths.**
<https://orange.floridahealth.gov/newsroom/2023/02/Naloxone.html> February 16, 2023
- **Fentanyl most lethal drug in Florida, law enforcement says.**
<https://www.wptv.com/conquering-addiction/fentanyl-most-lethal-drug-in-florida> December 14, 2022
- **Now is Not the Time for the CDC to Relax Opioid Prescription Guidelines.**
<https://www.floridahealth.gov/newsroom/2022/11/20221122-cdc-relax-opioid-guidelines.pr.html> November 22, 2022
- **State agencies attempt to combat overdose crisis as Florida eclipses 4,000 deaths in 2022.** <https://thecapitolist.com/state-agencies-attempt-to-combat-overdose-crisis-as-florida-eclipses-4000-deaths-in-2022/> October 14, 2022

- Synthetic psychoactive bath salt called eutylone making deadly mark in Florida. <https://www.cbsnews.com/miami/news/eutylone-deadly-mark-florida/> August 16, 2022
- A Tamp ER doctor says every emergency doctor will see an opioid overdose in each shift. <https://news.wfsu.org/state-news/2022-08-09/a-tampa-er-doctor-says-every-emergency-doctor-will-see-an-opioid-overdose-in-each-shift> August 9, 2022
- Florida leaders announce “massive” effort to address opioid epidemic. <https://www.cbsnews.com/miami/news/florida-leader-massive-effort-address-opioid-epidemic/> August 3, 2022
- Rural Florida County Shocked by Fentanyl Deaths Over Holiday. <https://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2022-07-06/rural-florida-county-shocked-by-fentanyl-deaths-over-holiday> July 6, 2022
- Florida groups canvass spring breakers to warn of fentanyl. <https://abcnews.go.com/Lifestyle/wireStory/florida-groups-canvass-spring-breakers-warn-fentanyl-83980608> April 9, 2022
- Opioid deaths skyrocket across US; Tampa Bay one of the worst in nation for overdoses. <https://www.abcactionnews.com/news/region-pinellas/opioid-deaths-skyrocket-across-us-tampa-bay-one-of-worst-in-nation-for-overdoses> January 31, 2022
- DEA seeing surge of counterfeit pills laced with fentanyl and meth, and just one pill can kill. <https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/news/special-reports/dea-counterfeit-pills-laced-with-fentanyl-meth-surging/77-c0698bf6-9b82-4540-954f-4452b130c7ec> November 10, 2021
- Overdose deaths in Pinellas County are rapidly rising. <https://www.abcactionnews.com/news/region-pinellas/overdose-deaths-in-pinellas-county-are-rapidly-rising> October 28, 2021
- Report: Opioid overdoses in Tampa Bay outpacing the rest of Florida. <https://www.baynews9.com/fl/tampa/news/2021/08/31/fentanyl-overdoses-continue-to-increase-in-the-tampa-bay-area> August 31, 2021
- Jacksonville opioid-related overdose deaths have jumped 2,000% in 6 years. <https://www.news4jax.com/news/local/2021/07/15/jacksonville-opioid-related-overdose-deaths-have-jumped-2000-in-6-years/> July 15, 2021
- The Epidemic Within the Epidemic: Tampa Bay’s Opioid Crisis. Preliminary Assessment. https://www.tampabay.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/project%20opioid%20preliminary%20assessment_05.10.21_0.pdf April 15, 2021
- Central Florida drug OD deaths up 70% during COVID, report shows. <https://www.orlandosentinel.com/coronavirus/os-ne-coronavirus-dramatic-rise-in-florida-drug-overdoses-during-covid-20201202-u6rognhntrh7foitil4h5kltqi-story.html> December 2, 2020
- Ocala sees spike in opioid overdoses during COVID-19 pandemic. <https://www.wftv.com/news/local/marion-county/ocala-sees-spike-opioid-overdoses-during-covid-19-pandemic/RNB5A2BILBCTJFUPU3IG7UDZL4/> October 5, 2020
- COVID-19's latest toll in Central Florida: Rising drug overdoses, mental health issues. <https://www.orlandosentinel.com/coronavirus/os-ne-coronavirus-big-increase-in-substance-abuse-mental-health-20200918-kuesqudc2vb6rkoyph2nuwjgb-story.html> September 18, 2020
- Experts: Coronavirus Contributing To Increase In Substance Abuse. <https://miami.cbslocal.com/2020/09/01/coronavirus-substance-abuse-south-florida/> September 1, 2020
- Overdose calls up 40% during COVID-19 pandemic; treatment centers seeing relapses in long-time sober patients. <https://www.firstcoastnews.com/article/entertainment/television/programs/gmj/jfrd-averaging-15-overdose-calls-a-day-group-provides-narcan-training-in-response/77-fa78a385->

[d445-4e64-b31c-bcabb57a0925](#) July 23, 2020

- **Manatee County reports 44% increase in opioid overdoses since last year.**
<https://www.fox13news.com/news/manatee-county-reports-44-increase-in-opioid-overdoses-since-last-year> July 7, 2020
- **Fake pills laced with fentanyl are causing overdoses in west Pasco, deputies say.**
<https://www.tampabay.com/news/pasco/2020/05/05/fake-pills-laced-with-fentanyl-are-causing-overdoses-in-west-pasco-deputies-say/> May 5, 2020
- **Jacksonville overdose calls increased 20% in March.**
<https://www.news4jax.com/news/local/2020/04/14/jfrd-jacksonville-overdose-calls-increased-by-20-in-march/> April 13, 2020

11. Georgia

- Atlanta rock band ‘The Judies’ reunite for Georgia Overdose Prevention Benefit.
<https://www.wabe.org/atlanta-rock-band-the-judies-reunite-for-georgia-overdose-prevention-benefit/> November 6, 2023
- Inmate drug deaths soar at state prisons.
<https://www.ajc.com/news/investigations/prisons-overdose/> October 20, 2023
- Georgia Department of Public Health Statement on Spike in Drug Overdose in Athens.
<https://www.wuga.org/2023-08-07/georgia-department-of-public-health-statement-on-spike-in-drug-overdoses-in-athens> August 7, 2023
- Naloxone available on all campuses. <https://ung.edu/news/articles/2023/05/naloxone-on-campus-initiative.php> May 2, 2023
- As overdose deaths rise, Georgia Public Health officials respond with Narcan kits in motels, fentanyl test strips. <https://www.13wmaz.com/article/news/local/overdose-deaths-rise-georgia-public-health-officials-respond-with-narcan-kits-in-motels-fentanyl-test-strips/93-18c20110-1325-40c6-a4fb-0fdbb62c5edf> March 27, 2023
- As overdoses soar in Georgia, so does demand for life-saving drug naloxone.
https://www.gwinnettdailypost.com/local/health/as-overdoses-soar-in-georgia-so-does-demand-for-life-saving-drug-naloxone/article_5445a495-4510-55c6-b6fd-9e5ad2a40ec1.html December 9, 2022
- Overdose Deaths Among Adolescents, Georgia, 2019-2021. Drug Surveillance Unit. Georgia Department of Public Health.
<https://dph.georgia.gov/document/document/adolescent-opioid-report-9822/download> September 1, 2022
- New UGA study: Much of rural Georgia lacks nearby access to essential addiction treatment. <https://www.gpb.org/news/2022/08/25/new-uga-study-much-of-rural-georgia-lacks-nearby-access-essential-addiction> August 25, 2022
- Public Health warns of an increase in Fentanyl related deaths in Cobb.
<https://www.cobbcounty.org/communications/news/public-health-warns-increase-fentanyl-related-deaths-cobb> August 13, 2022
- Fentanyl-related overdose deaths lead record-setting surge of more than 100K lives lost to drugs. <https://www.gpb.org/news/2022/05/11/fentanyl-related-overdose-deaths-lead-record-setting-surge-of-more-100k-lives-lost> May 11, 2022
- As Georgia fentanyl overdoses spike, bill to ease access to life-saving test awaits Kemp OK. https://www.northwestgeorgianews.com/rome/news/local/as-georgia-fentanyl-overdoses-spike-bill-to-ease-access-to-life-saving-test-awaits-kemp/article_0ebfe5f8-bf4b-11ec-aa82-83fe5c333754.html April 18, 2022
- Georgia Department of Public Health: DPH News Release – Fentanyl Overdose Increases. <https://dph.georgia.gov/press-releases/2022-03-31/dph-news-release-fentanyl-overdose-increases> March 31, 2022

- Fentanyl fuels deadliest year ever for overdoses in Georgia county.
<https://www.wtgc.com/2022/01/31/fentanyl-fuels-deadliest-year-ever-overdoses-georgia-county/> January 31, 2022
- A critical shortage of a lifesaving drug is fueling overdose deaths in Georgia.
<https://www.wsbtv.com/news/local/critical-shortage-lifesaving-drug-is-fueling-overdose-deaths-georgia/4ROJKNEE6BBVXO7XVU7O2CET7E/> November 9, 2021
- ‘Perfect storm’: In Georgia, rising opioid overdoses don’t discriminate.
<https://thecurrentga.org/2021/07/14/perfect-storm-in-georgia-rising-opioid-overdoses-dont-discriminate/> July 14, 2021
- Officials: Fentanyl overdoses spreading across Georgia.
<https://apnews.com/article/georgia-health-fc27a85f6f92ad24b5383e81411fc7da> May 16, 2021
- Fentanyl-related deaths on the rise in the Peach State.
<https://www.wtvm.com/2021/05/06/fentanyl-related-deaths-rise-peach-state/> May 6, 2021
- Some Georgia Hospitals Are Reporting A Rise In Trauma Cases.
<https://www.wabe.org/some-georgia-hospitals-are-reporting-a-rise-in-trauma-cases/> October 5, 2020
- How to maintain emotional wellness during COVID-19. <https://times-herald.com/news/2020/09/how-to-maintain-emotional-wellness-during-covid-19> September 11, 2020
- Updated Suspected Drug Overdose Increases in Georgia Amid COVID-19.
<https://dph.georgia.gov/document/document/updatedsuspecteddrugoverdoseincreasesingeorgiamidcovid-19njnadjpdf/download> September 8, 2020
- ‘An Epidemic Within This Pandemic’: Reported Drug Overdoses Rise In Georgia Amid COVID-19, Groups Say. <https://www.wabe.org/nonprofits-respond-to-a-reported-rise-in-overdoses-in-georgia-amid-the-pandemic/> August 31, 2020
- DPH warns of overdose increases in Georgia amid COVID-19. <https://times-herald.com/news/2020/08/dph-warns-of-overdose-increases-in-georgia-amid-covid-19> August 7, 2020
- Health chief warns of drug overdose increase during pandemic.
https://www.valdostadailytimes.com/news/ga_fl_news/health-chief-warns-of-drug-overdose-increase-during-pandemic/article_bf227014-b700-11ea-a153-035beb482c4e.html June 29, 2020
- Addiction Recovery Leaders Say Opioid Crisis Didn't Stop When Pandemic Began.
<https://www.gpbnews.org/post/addiction-recovery-leaders-say-opioid-crisis-didnt-stop-when-pandemic-began> April 20, 2020

12. Hawaii

- Fentanyl overdoses are hitting every Hawaii community, on every island.
<https://www.hawaiinewsnow.com/2023/10/07/fentanyl-overdoses-are-hitting-every-hawaii-community-every-island/> October 7, 2023
- Hawaii Keiki Nurses Offer Narcan Trainings to Public School Staff to Prevent Opioid Overdose in Schools. <https://nursing.hawaii.edu/hawaii-keiki-nurses-offer-narcan-trainings-to-public-school-staff-to-prevent-opioid-overdose-in-schools/> September 8, 2023
- Fentanyl Users Are Becoming First Responders As ODs Surge.
<https://www.civilbeat.org/2023/08/fentanyl-users-are-becoming-first-responders-as-ods-surge/> August 1, 2023
- Hawaii Is Set To Decriminalize Fentanyl Test Strips As Drug Overdoses Reach Record Highs. <https://www.civilbeat.org/2023/05/hawaii-is-set-to-decriminalize-fentanyl-test-strips-as-drug-overdoses-reach-record-highs/> May 15, 2023
- As fentanyl overdoses rise, DOE works to place Narcan at all school campuses.

<https://www.hawaiinewsnow.com/2022/12/13/fentanyl-overdoses-rise-doe-works-place-opioid-overdose-treatment-school-campuses/> December 12, 2022

- **Amid worrisome surge in opioid deaths, officials confirm Hawaii 14-year-old died of fentanyl overdose.** <https://www.hawaiinewsnow.com/2022/08/02/amid-worrisome-surge-opioid-deaths-officials-confirm-hawaii-14-year-old-died-fentanyl-overdose/> August 1, 2022
- **Demand for fentanyl overdose treatment skyrocketing in Hawaii.**
<https://www.khon2.com/hawaii-crime/demand-for-fentanyl-overdose-treatment-skyrocketing-in-hawaii/> June 29, 2022
- **Police Warn Public About the Dangers of Illicit Fentanyl.**
<https://www.hawaiipolice.com/6-24-22-police-warn-public-about-the-dangers-of-illicit-fentanyl> June 24, 2022
- **Use of Naloxone Grows as Overdose-Reversing Antidote Becomes More Accessible.**
<https://bigislandnow.com/2021/12/05/use-of-naloxone-grows-as-overdose-reversing-antidote-becomes-more-accessible/> December 5, 2021
- **Heroin Recoveries, Fentanyl Investigations on the Rise.**
<https://bigislandnow.com/2021/12/05/heroin-recoveries-fentanyl-investigations-on-the-rise/> December 5, 2021
- **A look at Hawaii's underfunded meth epidemic.**
<https://stateofreform.com/news/hawaii/2021/09/a-look-at-hawaiis-underfunded-meth-epidemic/> September 15, 2021
- **Fentanyl from Mexican cartels coming into Hawaii as overdoses rise.**
<https://www.khon2.com/local-news/fentanyl-from-mexican-cartels-coming-into-hawaii-as-overdoses-rise/> May 19, 2021
- **Drug-related Deaths in Honolulu Hit a 5-Year High in 2020.**
<https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/hawaii/articles/2021-05-17/drug-related-deaths-in-honolulu-hit-a-5-year-high-in-2020> May 17, 2021
- **More homeless residents dying from meth overdoses.**
<https://abc17news.com/news/national-world/2021/04/01/more-homeless-residents-dying-from-meth-overdoses/> April 1, 2021

13. Idaho

- **Availability of life-saving Narcan takes a hit in Idaho.**
https://www.lmtribune.com/local/availability-of-life-saving-narcan-takes-a-hit-in-idaho/article_c247c7a8-7f73-5dbf-bf75-d3f38e25457b.html September 23, 2023
- **CDC gives Idaho \$2M to combat drug overdoses.** <https://idahocapitalsun.com/briefs/cdc-gives-idaho-2m-to-combat-drug-overdoses/> September 5, 2023
- **Gov. Little marks Fentanyl Awareness Day amidst rising overdose deaths in Idaho.**
<https://www.boisestatepublicradio.org/health/2023-05-10/governor-fentanyl-awareness-day-naloxone-idaho-overdose> May 10, 2023
- **Letter from Idaho Governor to Idaho House Speaker.** https://gov.idaho.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/transmittal_h-350_2023.pdf April 5, 2022
- **Idaho lawmakers vote to limit who can access fentanyl overdose treatment through grant.** <https://idahocapitalsun.com/2023/03/28/idaho-lawmakers-vote-to-limit-who-can-access-fentanyl-overdose-treatment-through-grant/> March 28, 2023 (See bill here:
<https://legislature.idaho.gov/wp-content/uploads/sessioninfo/2023/legislation/H0350.pdf>)
- **Idaho Governor taps \$1 million to combat illicit fentanyl.**
<https://apnews.com/article/health-brad-little-idaho-opioids-22a1f6d531a3d177b38d03a043ca0b7f> July 21, 2022
- **Idaho Department of Health and Welfare: Idaho works to reduce the concerning wave of fentanyl-related deaths.** <https://dph.georgia.gov/press-releases/2022-03-31/dph-news-release-fentanyl-overdose-increases> March 15, 2022

- **Idaho health leaders look for tools to prevent overdoses as fentanyl rises in the state.**
<https://www.ktvb.com/article/news/local/idaho-health-leaders-tools-to-prevent-overdoses-fentanyl-rises-state/277-1a585f4d-aa45-450a-84e0-14e7ad509d59> February 3, 2022
- **Opinion: It's time to take care of mental health and addiction in Idaho.**
https://www.postregister.com/opinion/guest_column/opinion-it-s-time-to-take-care-of-mental-health-and-addiction-in-idaho/article_51428453-10fb-575f-80ad-75ac72982967.html
 October 29, 2021
- **Fentanyl Has Made It To The Mountain West And Its Death Toll Is Rising.**
<https://www.boisestatepublicradio.org/health/2021-08-24/fentanyl-in-the-mountain-west-and-death-toll-is-rising> August 24, 2021
- **Idaho State Police concerned about increasing fentanyl overdoses.**
https://www.idahopress.com/news/local/idaho-state-police-concerned-about-increasing-fentanyl-overdoses/article_7e017074-2984-5db3-9fcf-5381025958f4.html July 16, 2021
- **Opioid Overdoses Increasing Rapidly Across The Mountain West.**
<https://www.boisestatepublicradio.org/health/2021-05-25/opioid-overdoses-increasing-rapidly-across-the-mountain-west> May 25, 2021

14. Illinois

- **Narcan to be required in all Illinois Schools in 2024.**
<https://www.25newsnow.com/2023/11/02/narcan-be-required-all-illinois-schools-january-1/>
 November 2, 2023
- **Illinois' E-Prescribing Mandate Takes Effect January 1, 2024.**
<https://www.isms.org/newsroom-categories/legislative/sep-15-2023-illinois-e-prescribing-mandate-takes-e#:~:text=Effective%20Jan.,how%20they%20will%20be%20issued.>
 September 15, 2023
- **IDPH: Xylazine Best Practices For Health Care Providers.**
<https://www.chicagohan.org/alert-detail/-/alert-details/46680078> August 1, 2023
- **Cook County Medical Examiner's Office Confirms Record 2,000 Opioid Overdose Deaths in Cook County for 2022.** <https://www.cookcountyl.gov/news/cook-county-medical-examiners-office-confirms-record-2000-opioid-overdose-deaths-cook-county> July 25, 2023
- **Proposed Illinois bill would create overdose prevention sites.**
<https://www.wgem.com/2023/05/18/proposed-illinois-bill-would-create-overdose-prevention-sites/> May 18, 2023
- **U of I plans to increase Narcan availability and education.**
<https://will.illinois.edu/studentnewsroom/story/u-of-i-plans-to-increase-narcan-availability-and-education> April 4, 2023
- **New data from CDC shows new numbers for drug overdose deaths in Illinois.**
<https://newschannel20.com/news/local/new-data-from-cdc-shows-new-numbers-for-drug-overdose-deaths-in-illinois> March 8, 2023
- **Homicides Drop While Opioid Overdose Deaths Continue to Break Records in Cook County.** <https://www.cookcountyl.gov/news/homicides-drop-while-opioid-overdose-deaths-continue-break-records-cook-county> January 3, 2023
- **Illinois' nonfatal opioid overdose rate among highest in U.S.**
<https://www.axios.com/local/chicago/2022/12/12/illinois-nonfatal-opioid-overdose-among-highest> December 12, 2022

- **Illinois to Use \$760M from Opioid Settlements to Fund Treatment, Prevention Programs: Pritzker.** <https://news.wttw.com/2022/07/29/illinois-use-760m-opioid-settlements-fund-treatment-prevention-programs-pritzker> July 29, 2022
- **Cook County has confirmed a record 1,920 fatal overdoses last year.** <https://www.wbez.org/stories/cook-county-has-record-1920-fatal-overdoses-in-2021/085fed8f-6200-4a91-8e3c-076ffb33fefb> May 31, 2022
- **Cocaine seizures soar in Chicago, surrounding states, as DEA ‘snow’ forecast comes true.** <https://chicago.suntimes.com/2022/4/22/23017246/cocaine-seizures-dea-chicago-drug-enforcement-administration-cartels-illinois-wisconsin-indiana> April 22, 2022
- **More Black, Latino Chicagoans Are Dying Of Heroin, Fentanyl Overdoses. A State Plan Will Expand Strategies To Tackle The Crisis.** <https://blockclubchicago.org/2022/03/22/more-black-latino-chicagoans-are-dying-of-heroin-fentanyl-overdoses-a-state-plan-will-expand-strategies-to-tackle-the-crisis/> March 22, 2022
- **As opioid overdose deaths hit new record, pressure grows for safe places to inject drugs in Chicago.** <https://chicago.suntimes.com/news/2022/1/17/22865346/opioid-overdose-safe-injection-sites-heroin-fentanyl> January 17, 2022
- **Counterfeit prescription pills loaded with fentanyl a growing menace in overdose crisis. ‘It scares the hell out of me.’** <https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/breaking/ct-fentanyl-counterfeit-drugs-xanax-cocaine-heroin-20211109-djz5gngrbbatlcog7wahg2gdxq-story.html> November 9, 2021
- **The toll of lockdown: Doctors see dramatic increase in overdose deaths.** <https://wgntv.com/news/medical-watch/the-toll-of-lockdown-doctors-see-dramatic-increase-in-overdose-deaths/> July 14, 2021
- **‘Unacceptable Disparities’ Persist Among Maternal Deaths: Report.** <https://news.wttw.com/2021/04/30/unacceptable-disparities-persist-among-maternal-deaths-report> May 5, 2021
- ***Notes from the Field: Opioid Overdose Deaths Before, During, and After an 11-Week COVID-19 Stay-at-Home Order — Cook County, Illinois, January 1, 2018–October 6, 2020.*** https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7010a3.htm?s_cid=mm7010a3_w March 12, 2021
- **The Brutality of 2020 on Full Display at County Morgue, Which is Having Its Deadliest Year Ever.** <https://blockclubchicago.org/2020/11/18/the-brutality-of-2020-on-full-display-at-county-morgue-which-is-having-its-deadliest-year-ever/> November 18, 2020
- **Drug overdose deaths in Kankakee County on the rise.** https://www.dailymail.com/news/local/drug-overdose-deaths-in-kankakee-county-on-the-rise/article_d5855d38-1959-11eb-b0d1-0b83fd4adf8a.html October 29, 2020
- **Local accidental overdose deaths are up during pandemic.** <https://foxiinois.com/news/local/local-accidental-overdose-deaths-are-up-during-pandemic> October 26, 2020
- **COVID-19’s true toll in Illinois is likely higher than reported. A closer look at ‘excess deaths’ in 2020.** <https://www.chicagotribune.com/coronavirus/ct-dataviz-coronavirus-covid-excess-deaths-illinois-20200828-llxjzyrxnc5hjptuudce2t7ty-story.html> September 1, 2020
- **Pritzker Administration Announces Over \$2 million in Fines for Major Health Insurance Companies Violating Illinois Mental Health Parity Laws CIGNA Healthcare of IL, UnitedHealthcare, CIGNA Health and Life, HCSC, and Celtic found to be in violation of Mental Health Parity and Addiction Equity Act** https://www2.illinois.gov/IISNews/21819-IDOI_Press_Release.pdf July 15, 2020

- **Overdose Deaths Have Skyrocketed in Chicago, and the Coronavirus Pandemic May Be Making It Worse.** <https://www.propublica.org/article/overdose-deaths-have-skyrocketed-in-chicago-and-the-coronavirus-pandemic-may-be-making-it-worse> May 30, 2020.
- **COVID-19 pandemic causes needle exchange programs to cut back.** <https://abc7chicago.com/needle-exchange-programs-chicago-syringe-coronavirus-program-covid-19/6206885/> May 23, 2020.
- **DuPage sees ‘unusual spike’ in overdose deaths during coronavirus pandemic: coroner.** <https://chicago.suntimes.com/2020/5/13/21257820/dupage-opioid-overdose-death-coronavirus-coroner-richard-jorgensen-covid-19> May 13, 2020.

15. Indiana

- **As drug overdoses spike, Indiana’s Good Samaritan law does little to help.** https://www.heraldbulletin.com/news/state_news/as-drug-overdoses-spike-indianas-good-samaritan-law-does-little-to-help/article_f7ebfbc6-48fd-11ee-afe4-b3951229a710.html November 7, 2023
- **2 people die per day in Indianapolis from ODs, study finds.** <https://www.indystar.com/story/news/crime/2023/09/26/drug-overdoses-indianapolis-2022-fentanyl-marion-county-rising-more-than-shootings-car-crashes/70909489007/> September 26, 2023
- **Indiana Health Centers Expanding Access to Naloxone (Narcan) at 17 Locations.** <https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2023/05/03/2660524/0/en/INDIANA-HEALTH-CENTERS-EXPANDING-ACCESS-TO-NALOXONE-NARCAN-AT-17-LOCATIONS.html> May 3, 2023
- **Drug overdose deaths continue to climb nationally and locally.** <https://www.greenfieldreporter.com/2023/03/28/drug-overdose-deaths-continue-to-climb-nationally-and-locally/> March 28, 2023
- **Black market opioid 15 times deadlier than fentanyl found at 4 ODs in HamCo, officials say.** <https://www.indystar.com/story/news/local/hamilton-county/westfield/2023/03/22/opioid-15-times-deadlier-than-fentanyl-found-od-hamilton-county/70038324007/> March 22, 2023
- **Naloxone vending machine now in place at public Indiana library.** <https://www.ksby.com/news/national/naloxone-vending-machine-now-in-place-at-public-indiana-library> December 16, 2022
- **Indiana cities, towns, counties have not received opioid settlement funds, attorney says.** <https://www.indystar.com/story/news/2022/11/29/indiana-opioid-settlement-cities-counties-have-yet-to-receive-funds/69682352007/> November 29, 2022
- **Fentanyl is devastating Midwest communities. But expanding harm reduction can be difficult.** <https://illinoisnewsroom.org/fentanyl-is-devastating-midwest-communities-but-expanding-harm-reduction-can-be-difficult/> August 4, 2022
- **Indiana overdose deaths reach record high for second consecutive year.** <https://www.wfyi.org/news/articles/indiana-overdose-deaths-reach-record-high-for-second-consecutive-year> May 31, 2022
- **Justice Department Finds that Indiana State Nursing Board Discriminates Against People with Opioid Use Disorder.** <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-finds-indiana-state-nursing-board-discriminates-against-people-opioid-use> March 25, 2022
- **Annual Southern Indiana addiction awareness events follow rise in overdose deaths.** <https://wfpl.org/annual-southern-indiana-addiction-awareness-events-follow-rise-in-overdose-deaths/> January 16, 2022
- **Overdose deaths spike again in ‘21; pandemic blamed.** https://www.tribstar.com/news/local_news/overdose-deaths-spike-again-in-21-pandemic-blamed/article_b004a198-a6e4-57da-9933-a1274abacc1f.html September 4, 2021

- **CDC: Indiana's drug overdose deaths rise 33% from 2019 to 2020.**
<https://www.wishtv.com/news/medical/cdc-indianas-drug-overdose-deaths-rise-33-from-2019-to-2020/> July 14, 2021
- **Bartholomew County seeing spike in overdose deaths.**
<https://fox59.com/news/indynews/bartholomew-county-seeing-spike-in-overdose-deaths/> May 6, 2021
- **COVID-19 Worsens Mental Health, Sparks Overdose.**
<https://www.wfyi.org/news/articles/covid-19-worsens-mental-health-sparks-overdoses> November 17, 2020
- **"An Unintended Consequence": Overdoses Spike In Clark Co. After Pandemic, Lockdowns.** <https://indianapublicmedia.org/news/an-unintended-consequence-overd-spike-in-clark-county-after-pandemic,-lockdowns.php> October 30, 2020
- **Mental health trends worrisome.**
http://www.therepublic.com/2020/10/30/mental_health_trends_worrisome/ October 29, 2020
- **Overdose deaths in St. Joseph County rise again as COVID-19 takes toll on mental health.** https://www.southbendtribune.com/news/local/overdose-deaths-in-st-joseph-county-rise-again-as-covid-19-takes-toll-on-mental/article_3dca6b22-017c-11eb-b4b0-87f5349f6523.html October 5, 2020
- **Impact of COVID-19 Pandemic on Drug Overdoses in Indianapolis.**
<https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33005988/> October 2020
- **An epidemic of their own; relapse and overdose rates surge amidst coronavirus lockdowns.** <https://www.wane.com/community/health/coronavirus/an-epidemic-of-their-own-relapse-and-overdose-rates-surge-amidst-coronavirus-lockdowns/> August 12, 2020
- **'There needs to be awareness': Addiction recovery help still available during pandemic.**
http://www.bcdemocrat.com/2020/06/16/there_needs_to_be Awareness_addiction_recovery_help_still_available_during_pandemic/ June 16, 2020
- **Naloxone Use, Opioid Overdoses Increase Amid Virus Pandemic.**
<https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/indiana/articles/2020-05-29/naloxone-use-opioid-overdoses-increase-amid-virus-pandemic> May 29, 2020
- **An Indiana Police Dept. No Longer Reversing Overdoses During Pandemic.**
<https://filtermag.org/cops-naloxone-coronavirus/> April 24, 2020

16. Iowa

- **Naloxone can reverse opioid overdose. Here's where you can find it for free in Iowa.**
<https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/health/2023/09/26/naloxone-narcan-reverse-opioid-fentanyl-overdose-find-free-iowa-distribution-sites-pharmacies/70777117007/> September 26, 2023
- **Iowa Substance Abuse Deaths.**
https://hhs.iowa.gov/sites/default/files/idphfiles/Iowa%20Substance%20Abuse%20Deaths_All%20Drugs%209_5_23.pdf September 5, 2023
- **Iowa nonprofits come together to provide 24/7 access to Narcan nasal spray used to reverse overdoses.** <https://www.kcci.com/article/iowa-nonprofits-provide-access-to-narcan-nasal-spray-used-to-reverse-opioid-overdoses/44931264> August 28, 2023
- **Iowa opioid deaths fall from 2021's epidemic spike.** <https://wwwaxios.com/local/des-moines/2023/07/28/iowa-opioid-deaths-fall-epidemic-spike> July 28, 2023
- **Reynolds signs law increasing penalties for selling fentanyl.**
<https://www.iowapublicradio.org/state-government-news/2023-05-16/reynolds-signs-law-increasing-penalties-for-selling-fentanyl> May 16, 2023
- **Polk County Health Department calls on Iowa to legalize fentanyl test strips.**
<https://www.weareiowa.com/article/news/health/fentanyl-test-strips-polk-county-health-department-kim-reynolds-drug-overdose-prevention/524-2187a440-11fc-43ff-86eb->

[1e952ef5b2bc](#) May 16, 2023

- **Special Report: How fentanyl is tearing through Iowa communities and leaving families in grief.** https://www.kwwl.com/news/top-stories/special-report-how-fentanyl-is-tearing-through-iowa-communities-and-leaving-families-in-grief/article_82da5b1c-eea2-11ed-ae0-23fb2686934b.html May 10, 2023
- **Fentanyl test strips blocked from Iowa harm reduction boxes.** <https://wwwaxios.com/local/des-moines/2022/12/08/fentanyl-test-strips-blocked-iowa-harm-reduction-boxes> December 8, 2022
- **Opioid board to consider how to combat deadly addiction in Des Moines.** https://www.mississippivalleypublishing.com/the_hawk_eye/opioid-board-to-consider-how-to-combat-deadly-addiction-in-des-moines-county/article_90f23b4a-064a-5af2-b5e3-d7c3b385daca.html December 8, 2022
- **As drug overdose deaths rise in Iowa, Gov. Kim Reynolds plans messaging campaign for young Iowans.** <https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/politics/2022/07/12/gov-kim-reynolds-campaign-rising-iowa-fentanyl-deaths-drug-overdoses/10029993002/> July 12, 2022
- **Drug overdoses are on the rise. Here's how Southeast Iowa business can get free Narcan.** <https://www.thehawkeye.com/story/news/2022/03/02/iowa-giving-naloxone-businesses-fight-against-opioid-fentanyl-deaths/6973001001/> March 2, 2022
- **'Explosion of deaths caused by Fentanyl': Preventative test kits for deadly drug are illegal in Iowa.** <https://www.kcci.com/article/preventative-test-kits-for-deadly-drug-fentanyl-are-illegal-in-iowa/39045341#> February 11, 2022
- **How fentanyl is driving the rate of overdose deaths across Iowa.** <https://www.iowapublicradio.org/podcast/river-to-river/2022-01-26/how-fentanyl-is-driving-the-rate-of-overdose-deaths-across-iowa> January 26, 2022
- **State officials and health experts are concerned over rise in fentanyl-related overdose deaths.** <https://www.iowapublicradio.org/health/2022-01-20/state-officials-and-health-experts-are-concerned-over-rise-in-fentanyl-related-overdose-deaths> January 20, 2022
- **Iowa Office of Drug Control Policy report shows growing threat of substance-related deaths.** <https://www.kcrg.com/2021/11/09/iowa-office-drug-control-policy-report-shows-growing-threat-substance-related-deaths/> November 9, 2021
- **The Rise Of Drug Overdoses In Iowa.** <https://www.iowapublicradio.org/podcast/river-to-river/2021-08-25/the-rise-of-drug-overdoses-in-iowa> August 25, 2021
- **Iowa drug overdose deaths jumped 20% last year, amid pandemic's stress and the spread of fentanyl.** <https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/health/2021/07/14/iowa-drug-overdoses-data-jumped-20-percent-in-2020-amid-covid-19-pandemic-stress-spread-fentanyl/7967845002/> July 15, 2021
- **Iowa Opioid-Related Deaths Increased By 35 Percent in 2020.** <https://www.iowapublicradio.org/health/2021-05-10/iowa-opioid-related-deaths-increased-by-35-percent-in-2020> May 10, 2021
- **Iowa health leaders expect to see an increase in drug overdose deaths in 2020.** <https://cbs2iowa.com/news/local/iowa-health-leaders-expect-to-see-an-increase-in-drug-overdose-deaths-in-2020> January 15, 2021

17. Kansas

- **Fentanyl has killed more than 850 in KC area. Here are the stories of 26 lives cut short.** <https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/article281002308.html> November 2, 2023
- **Narcan vending machines coming to Kansas.** <https://www.ksn.com/news/local/narcan-vending-machines-coming-to-kansas/> October 31, 2023
- **DCCCA to expand Narcan distribution, substance use prevention resources throughout Kansas.** <https://lawrencektimes.com/2023/09/23/dccca-expand-narcan/> September 23, 2023

- ‘You’re saving people’: City gives more to group helping people who overdose on opioids. ‘You’re saving people’: City gives more to group helping people who overdose on opioids. <https://www.kansas.com/news/politics-government/article275218401.html#storylink=cpy> May 24, 2023
- Douglas County Commission approves plan to boost access to opioid overdose reversal drug. <https://lawrencekstimes.com/2023/05/24/dgcocomm-oks-narcan-plan/> May 24, 2023
- Governor Kelly Signs Bipartisan Bill to Decriminalize Fentanyl Test Strips in Kansas. <https://governor.kansas.gov/governor-kelly-signs-bipartisan-bill-to-decriminalize-fentanyl-test-strips-in-kansas/> May 11, 2023
- Addiction treatment isn’t always accessible. Here’s what it did for one Kansas man. <https://www.hppr.org/hppr-news/2022-12-19/addiction-treatment-isnt-always-accessible-heres-what-it-did-for-one-kansas-man> December 19, 2022
- KCPD Warns of Spike in Suspected Fentanyl Overdoses. <https://www.kcpd.org/media/news-releases/kcpd-warns-of-spike-in-suspected-fentanyl-overdoses/> October 19, 2022
- Overdose deaths caused by fentanyl skyrocket. http://www.derbyinformer.com/news/area_news/overdose-deaths-caused-by-fentanyl-skyrocket/article_45c18850-1d78-11ed-82dc-27d17197cc6a.html August 17, 2022
- Fentanyl’s poisonous toll aided by stubborn inaction from Kansas officials. <https://kansasreflector.com/2022/05/13/fentanyls-poisonous-toll-aided-by-stubborn-inaction-from-kansas/> May 13, 2022
- As opioid overdoses spike in Kansas, senators block fentanyl test strip provision. <https://kansasreflector.com/2022/05/02/as-opioid-overdoses-spike-in-kansas-senators-block-fentanyl-test-strip-provision/> May 2, 2022
- Goddard woman who lost sister to fentanyl overdose says legal change could’ve made difference. <https://www.kwch.com/2022/04/16/goddard-woman-who-lost-sister-fentanyl-overdose-says-legal-change-couldve-made-difference/> April 15, 2022
- A few Kansas jails are finally allowing medical care for opioid addiction. <https://www.kmuw.org/health/2022-02-16/a-few-kansas-jails-are-finally-allowing-medical-care-for-opioid-addiction> February 16, 2022
- KDHE: Kansas saw 54 percent increase in drug overdoses during 1st half of ’21. <https://www.kwch.com/2022/01/04/kdhe-kansas-saw-54-percent-increase-drug-overdoses-during-1st-half-21/> January 3, 2022
- Fentanyl contributing to rise in overdoses, overdose deaths. <https://www.kwch.com/2021/10/28/fentanyl-contributing-rise-overdoses-overdose-deaths/> October 27, 2021
- National increase in drug overdose deaths leads KDHE to educate residents about Naloxone. <https://www.wibw.com/2021/08/06/national-increase-drug-overdose-deaths-leads-kdhe-educate-residents-about-naloxone/> August 6, 2021
- Kansas communities warn of rise in overdoses linked to fentanyl. <https://www.kwch.com/2021/05/04/kan-communities-warn-of-rise-in-overdoses-linked-to-fentanyl/> May 3, 2021
- DEA launches effort to stop flood of fentanyl into states, including Kansas, Missouri. <https://www.morningsun.net/story/news/2021/04/29/dea-launches-effort-stop-flood-fentanyl-into-states-including-kansas-missouri/7400816002/> April 29, 2021
- Meth and crime: Recent increase has Kansas law enforcement calling it a threat to the state. <https://www.ksn.com/news/local/meth-and-crime-recent-increase-has-kansas-law-enforcement-calling-it-a-threat-to-the-state/> April 29, 2021

18. Kentucky

- **Telehealth supports retention in treatment for opioid use disorder, UK study finds.**
<https://www.lanereport.com/168755/2023/10/telehealth-supports-retention-in-treatment-for-opioid-use-disorder-uk-study-finds/> October 24, 2023
- **New Kentucky law decriminalizing fentanyl testing strips goes into effect.**
<https://www.wkyt.com/2023/06/29/new-kentucky-law-decriminalizing-fentanyl-testing-strips-goes-into-effect/> June 29, 2023
- **Gov. Beshear Releases 2022 Overdose Fatality Report Marking First Decline in Four Years.** <https://justice.ky.gov/News/Pages/2022overdosefatalityreport.aspx> June 15, 2022
- **Beshear: Drug overdose deaths fell in Kentucky in 2022.**
<https://apnews.com/article/kentucky-drug-overdose-deaths-07ef0b34ce8b6fb015c3e265355e7fd> April 20, 2023 (See data here:
https://governor.ky.gov/attachments/Data-Alert_2022-Overdose-Mortality.pdf)
- **Fentanyl test strips no longer considered drug paraphernalia in Kentucky.**
<https://www.wkyt.com/2023/04/05/fentanyl-test-strips-no-longer-considered-drug-paraphernalia-kentucky/> April 4, 2023 (The legislation can be found here:
<https://apps.legislature.ky.gov/law/acts/23RS/documents/0166.pdf>)
- **Project in Rural Kentucky Shows Progress Toward Hepatitis C Elimination.**
<https://www.hepmag.com/article/project-rural-kentucky-shows-progress-toward-hepatitis-c-elimination> December 5, 2022
- **Free Narcan machine in Kentucky restocked after being depleted in just 2 days.**
<https://www.wlky.com/article/free-narcan-machine-kentucky-vine-grove-fentanyl-overdose/41572164> October 10, 2022
- **Over 220K Lethal Doses of Fentanyl Intercepted by CBP Louisville.**
<https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/local-media-release/over-220k-lethal-doses-fentanyl-intercepted-cbp-louisville> September 28, 2022
- **Ky. attorney general wants fentanyl named weapon of mass destruction.**
<https://www.fox19.com/2022/09/23/ky-attorney-general-wants-fentanyl-named-weapon-of-mass-destruction/> September 23, 2022
- **Kentucky organizations unveil ‘roadmap’ to end overdoses.**
<https://spectrumnews1.com/ky/bowling-green/news/2022/08/04/kentucky-organizations-unveil--roadmap--to-end-overdoses> August 4, 2022
- **2021 Kentucky Drug Overdose Report Now Available. Increased use of fentanyl largest contributor to rise in death toll.** <https://justice.ky.gov/news/pages/2021overdosereport.aspx> June 13, 2022
- **UK Study: Black Overdose Death Rate Doubles in Kentucky.**
<https://uknow.uky.edu/research/uk-study-black-overdose-death-rate-doubles-kentucky> June 1, 2022
- **How a Kentucky coalition is working to reduce fentanyl overdoses.**
<https://spectrumnews1.com/ky/louisville/news/2022/03/22/how-a-ky-coalition-is-working-to-reduce-fentanyl-overdoses> March 25, 2022
- **U.S. Attorney’s Office Reaches Settlement with Ashland-based Hospital Resolving Alleged Violations of the Americans with Disabilities Act.** <https://www.justice.gov/usao-edky/pr/us-attorney-s-office-reaches-settlement-ashland-based-hospital-resolving-alleged> January 26, 2022.
- **3,000 NKY patients could be forced to find new care due to federal opioid accusations.**
<https://www.wcpo.com/news/region-northern-kentucky/3-000-nky-patients-could-be-forced-to-find-new-care-due-to-federal-opioid-accusations> December 2, 2021

- ‘A game of Russian roulette’: Record number of deadly overdoses attributed to fentanyl, pandemic. <https://spectrumnews1.com/ky/louisville/news/2021/09/02/2020-overdose-fatality-report> September 2, 2021
- **Report: Kentucky Overdose Deaths Increased Nearly 50% In 2020.**
<https://www.wuky.org/post/report-kentucky-overdose-deaths-increased-nearly-50-2020#stream/0>
August 3, 2021
- **Kentucky among top states where overdose deaths have spiked during COVID-19 pandemic.**
<https://www.courier-journal.com/story/news/local/2021/04/19/kentucky-overdose-deaths-spike-during-covid-19-pandemic-data-shows/7250937002/> April 19, 2021
- **COVID-19 blamed for increased drug overdose deaths nationwide.**
<https://wchstv.com/news/local/covid-blamed-for-increased-drug-overdose-deaths-nationwide> October 29, 2020
- ‘Don’t give up’ After years of decline, Lexington’s overdose deaths are rising fast.
<https://www.kentucky.com/news/local/counties/fayette-county/article245379110.html> August 31, 2020
- **The perfect storm: Drug overdoses spike across Kentucky as COVID-19 pandemic continues.** https://www.news-expressky.com/news/article_1b0f3e4c-d304-11ea-9b6b-4f593d08594a.html https://www.news-expressky.com/news/article_1b0f3e4c-d304-11ea-9b6b-4f593d08594a.html July 31, 2020.
- **Kentucky Drug Overdoses Spike During COVID-19 Shutdown.**
<http://www.mc.uky.edu/kiprc/pubs/files/July%202020%20KyOD2A%20final.pdf> July 2020
- **Fatal overdoses, use of syringe exchange soar in Lexington. Some blame COVID-19.**
<https://www.kentucky.com/news/coronavirus/article242926656.html> May 28, 2020
- **OPD, DCSO records increase in overdoses on altered pills.**
<https://www.14news.com/2020/05/26/opp-seeing-increase-overdoses-altered-pills/> May 27, 2020

19. Louisiana

- **Two years after opioid settlement, surviving families want to see action.**
<https://thecurrentla.com/2023/two-years-after-opioid-settlement-surviving-families-want-to-see-action/> November 6, 2023
- **Lafayette Parish Sheriff Office is making sure their deputies are prepared for fentanyl.**
<https://www.klfy.com/local/lafayette-parish/lafayette-parish-sheriff-office-is-making-sure-their-deputies-are-prepared-for-fentanyl/> October 30, 2023
- **Louisiana overdose deaths: How many people died in 2022.**
<https://www.wdsu.com/article/louisiana-overdose-deaths-interactive-maps/44878925> August 23, 2023
- **New initiative being rolled out as part of battle against opioid crisis in EBR.**
<https://www.wafb.com/2023/08/14/new-initiative-being-rolled-out-part-battle-against-opioid-crisis-ehr/> August 14, 2023
- **LDH launches campaign to raise awareness of the dangers of illicit fentanyl and actions everyone can take to save lives.** <https://ldh.la.gov/news/FentanylAwareness2023> May 9, 2023
- **Could over-the-counter Narcan help stem the tide of deadly overdoses in Louisiana?**
https://www.nola.com/news/could-over-the-counter-narcan-help-with-louisiana-overdoses/article_dcc86812-d011-11ed-9fad-33c0ba5d3a99.html April 2, 2023
- **Lafayette health officials and law enforcement working to combat opioid overdoses.**
https://www.kadn.com/news/lafayette-health-officials-and-law-enforcement-working-to-combat-opioid-overdoses/article_9c41470c-69e9-11ed-a40c-0baf32ed7d47.html November 21, 2022
- **Fentanyl shortage causing EMS to use other pain management drugs.**

- <https://www.wbrz.com/news/fentanyl-shortage-causing-ems-to-use-other-pain-management-drugs/> November 15, 2022
- St. Tammany Coroner warns public of possible tainted pills following 2 overdose deaths. <https://www.wdsu.com/article/st-tammany-coroner-overdose-deaths-concern/40602748#> July 14, 2022
 - Lawmakers, grieving parents differ on how tough to get on fentanyl. <https://lailluminator.com/2022/05/14/lawmakers-grieving-parents-at-odds-over-how-tough-to-get-on-fentanyl/> May 14, 2022
 - Orleans Coroner: Drug Deaths up 35%, Fentanyl in Nearly All. <https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/louisiana/articles/2022-04-20/orleans-coroner-drug-deaths-up-35-fentanyl-in-nearly-all> April 20, 2022
 - Overdose deaths rose 56% during pandemic in Louisiana, CDC reports. <https://www.wafb.com/2021/10/15/overdose-deaths-rose-56-during-pandemic-louisiana-cdc-reports/> October 15, 2021
 - Louisiana observes Opioid Crisis Awareness Day after year of record overdose deaths in U.S. <https://www.wdsu.com/article/louisiana-observes-opioid-crisis-awareness-day-after-year-of-record-overdose-deaths-in-us/37153953> July 28, 2021
 - DEA warns of fake Oxycodone, Adderall pills containing fentanyl, meth after spike in drug overdoses. <https://www.wvtm13.com/article/dea-warns-of-fake-oxycodone-adderall-pills-containing-fentanyl-meth-after-spike-in-drug-overdoses/36502978#> May 21, 2021
 - Opioid-related overdose deaths continue to rise in Lafayette Parish, and fentanyl a big reason why. https://www.theadvocate.com/acadiana/news/article_dd5b697a-13a6-11eb-9087-7b523df99843.html October 23, 2020
 - Dr. Nicholas Goeders: The hidden health crisis resulting from COVID-19. <https://www.shreveporttimes.com/story/opinion/columnists/2020/07/20/dr-nicholas-goeders-hidden-health-crisis-results-covid-19/5471082002/> July 23, 2020
 - People who use drugs are more vulnerable to coronavirus. Here's what clinics are doing to help. https://www.theadvocate.com/baton_rouge/news/coronavirus/article_f80cf77e-84fa-11ea-88d5-2b37dc9dd966.html May 3, 2020

20. Maine

- Maine high schools will soon have to offer students training in administering naloxone. <https://www.wbur.org/news/2023/10/23/maine-high-schools-naloxone-narcan> October 23, 2023
- Maine prisons substance use recovery program could be answer on the streets. <https://thecounty.me/2023/08/29/news/maine-prisons-substance-use-recovery-program-could-be-answer-on-the-streets/> August 29, 2023
- Police warn about counterfeit pills as Maine girl overdoses. <https://www.wmtw.com/article/police-warn-counterfeit-pills-portland-fentanyl-justin-williams-maine-drugs-teen-overdose/44939115> August 29, 2023
- Deadly new drug threatens Maine communities: Xylazine, the lethal mix. <https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/local/public-safety/deadly-new-drug-threatens-maine-communities-xylazine-the-lethal-mix-overdose-addiction-awareness-public-safety-health/97-7b7f7591-c051-4922-bf83-8322a0c92232> August 8, 2023
- Maine legislative committee gives initial approval to harm reduction sites. <https://www.mainepublic.org/health/2023-05-16/maine-legislative-committee-gives-initial-approval-to-harm-reduction-sites> May 16, 2023
- Corrections officers at Maine jail now carrying naloxone on their belts. <https://www.corrections1.com/drug-issues/articles/corrections-officers-at-maine-jail-now-carrying-naloxone-on-their-belts-NOjaS31vpuY8FHdb/> March 15, 2023
- Maine's Prisons Taught Washington a Crucial Lesson in Fighting Opioids.

- <https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2023/01/08/maines-prisons-opioids-00076822>
 January 8, 2023
- **Portland police investigate string of possible overdose deaths.**
<https://www.sunjournal.com/2022/12/11/portland-police-investigate-possible-overdose-death-off-marginal-way/> December 12, 2022
 - **Hundreds of patients searching for help as Kennebunk doctor faces opioid charges.**
<https://news.yahoo.com/hundreds-patients-searching-help-kennebunk-173400980.html>
 November 14, 2022
 - **Southern Maine Practice Closure Update. Latest Resources & Information from State Response Team on Care Coordination.**
<http://newsmanager.compartners.com/mainemed/issues/2022-11-09/2.html> November 12, 2022
 - **Candy-colored fentanyl reported in Maine, part of national trend.**
<https://spectrumlocalnews.com/me/maine/news/2022/08/25/candy-colored-fentanyl-reported-in-maine> August 25, 2022
 - **'It hurts when you lose them': Portland Police reports record-breaking surge in overdose deaths.** <https://spectrumlocalnews.com/me/maine/news/2022/07/06/portland-police-reports-in-overdose-deaths> July 6, 2022
 - **Rural communities face lack of resources fighting Maine's opioid crisis.**
<https://www.wmtw.com/article/rural-communities-face-lack-of-resources-fighting-opioid-crisis/39616336#> April 12, 2022
 - **Advocates call for expansion to Good Samaritan laws amid surge of overdose deaths.**
<https://wgme.com/news/local/advocates-call-for-expansion-to-good-samaritan-laws-amid-surge-in-overdose-deaths> February 7, 2022
 - **Coronavirus pandemic overshadows another Maine crisis: Drug overdose deaths.**
<https://www.pressherald.com/2021/11/27/coronavirus-pandemic-overshadows-another-ongoing-crisis-drug-overdose-deaths/> November 27, 2021
 - **Penobscot County continues to see a disproportionate share of Maine's overdose deaths.**
<https://observer-me.com/2021/09/10/news/penobscot-county-continues-to-see-a-disproportionate-share-of-maines-overdose-deaths/> September 10, 2021
 - **Shortage of Overdose Antidote Hinders Some of Maine's Harm Reduction Efforts.**
<https://www.mainepublic.org/health/2021-08-18/shortage-of-overdose-antidote-hinders-some-of-maines-harm-reduction-efforts> August 18, 2021
 - **'I'm not in prison anymore, but my addiction was my prison': Maine sees record number of drug overdose deaths in June.**
<https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/community/im-not-in-prison-anymore-but-my-addiction-was-my-prison-maine-sees-record-number-of-drug-overdose-deaths-in-june/97-35038a71-0e4d-49de-97af-759248a2e79c> July 28, 2021
 - **Despite the COVID-19 pandemic, Maine's opioid epidemic continues.**
<https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/local/despite-the-covid-19-pandemic-maines-opioid-epidemic-continues/97-47a58d58-f84a-46d1-8752-0e64d5b6d314> March 25, 2021
 - **Though down in 3rd quarter, 2020 total drug deaths expected to 'significantly exceed' those in 2019.** <https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/health/though-down-in-3rd-quarter-2020-total-drug-deaths-expected-to-significantly-exceed-those-in-2019/97-105e6807-5a9a-452d-afd5-9e9bd5d9567b> January 22, 2021
 - **Maine drug overdose deaths up 4% in second quarter of 2020, in part due to pandemic.**
<https://www.newscentermaine.com/article/news/health/drug-overdose-deaths-in-maine-up-4->

[in-second-quarter-of-2020-in-part-due-to-pandemic/97-3eced9b3-15ef-4c86-b440-1d183d3bc1dc](#) October 21, 2020

- With opioid deaths on rise, Bangor looks to connect people with support after they overdose. <https://bangordailynews.com/2020/09/30/news/bangor/with-opioid-deaths-on-rise-bangor-looks-to-connect-people-with-support-after-they-overdose/> September 30, 2020
- Maine's other pandemic — drug overdose deaths — needs urgent attention. <https://bangordailynews.com/2020/08/30/opinion/editorials/maines-other-pandemic-drug-overdose-deaths-needs-urgent-attention/> August 30, 2020
- Maine drug deaths rose as the state shut down due to the COVID-19 pandemic. <https://bangordailynews.com/2020/07/17/news/maine-drug-deaths-rose-as-the-state-shut-down-due-to-the-covid-19-pandemic/> July 17, 2020
- Report: Pandemic contributes to increase in drug overdoses. <https://www.ctpost.com/news/article/Report-Pandemic-contributes-to-increase-in-drug-15415498.php> July 17, 2020
- Overdose risk during pandemic is tragic reality for some families. <https://www.pressherald.com/2020/04/20/overdose-risk-during-pandemic-is-tragic-reality-for-some-families/#> April 20, 2020

21. Maryland

- Addressing the opioid crisis: Maryland's journey to save lives through community involvement, funding. <https://wjla.com/news/local/opioid-overdose-montgomery-county-maryland-health-officials-town-hall-prevention-drug-use-deaths-fentanyl-epidemic-mcps-schools-community-naloxone-training-emily-keller-kids-students-parents> November 2, 2023
- Governor Moore and Lieutenant Governor Miller Receive Naloxone Training at State House, Announce \$10 Million Grant Awards to Address Overdose Crisis. <https://governor.maryland.gov/news/press/pages/governor-moore-and-lieutenant-governor-miller-receive-naloxone-training-at-state-house-announce-10-million-grant-awards-to-.aspx> September 28, 2023 (See FY2024 Block Grant Awardees here: <https://beforeitstoolate.maryland.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/34/2023/07/FY24-Block-Grant-Summary.pdf>)
- State, county officials discuss strategies to battle the ever-changing opioid crisis in Maryland. <https://www.marylandmatters.org/2023/08/17/state-county-officials-discuss-strategies-to-battle-the-ever-changing-opioid-crisis-in-maryland/> August 17, 2023
- Baltimore is trying to help people suffering from symptoms of 'Tranq,' but options are limited. <https://www.wypr.org/wypr-news/2023-07-11/baltimore-is-trying-to-help-people-suffering-from-symptoms-of-tranq-but-options-are-limited> July 11, 2023
- Montgomery County students now allowed to carry personally obtained Narcan in schools. <https://wjla.com/news/local/montgomery-county-public-schools-allow-students-carry-personally-obtained-narcan-rise-drug-overdoses-mcps-emergency-opioid-overdose-response-new-guidance-naloxone-storage-training-use-life-saving-medication-maryland-children-teen-dmv> May 15, 2023
- Gov. Moore signs law requiring Maryland hospitals to test for fentanyl. <https://www.fox5dc.com/news/gov-moore-signs-law-requiring-maryland-hospitals-to-test-for-fentanyl> May 4, 2022
- St. Mary's County Sheriff's Office and Health Department Alert Public to Danger of Xylazine. <https://smchd.org/2023/04/st-marys-county-sheriffs-office-and-health-department-alert-public-to-danger-of-xylazine/> April 10, 2023
- From loss to legislation: Overdose death prompts push for more fentanyl testing. <https://www.thebaltimorebanner.com/politics-power/state-government/fentanyl-screening-bill-6HELDPRQARBF3DJI62YUR2M4NU/> February 22, 2023
- Montgomery County Public Schools Warns of Fentanyl-Laced Drugs After Students

- Overdose.** <https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/local/montgomery-county-public-schools-warns-of-fentanyl-laced-drugs-after-students-overdose/3232794/> December 12, 2022
- **Opioids Killed Thousands of Maryland Residents in 2021.** <https://www.marylandmatters.org/2022/05/04/opioids-killed-thousands-of-maryland-residents-in-2021/> May 4, 2022
 - **Md. agencies seize ‘enormous amount’ of fentanyl, shut down major trafficking operation.** <https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/md-agencies-seize-enormous-amount-of-fentanyl-shut-down-major-trafficking-operation> February 23, 2022
 - **As MD Opioid Deaths Explode in Pandemic, Town Halls Aim to Halt Crisis.** <https://www.publicnewservice.org/2021-08-23/alcohol-and-drug-abuse-prevention/as-md-opioid-deaths-explode-in-pandemic-town-halls-aim-to-halt-crisis/a75482-1> August 23, 2021
 - **Garrett County among 4 to see decrease in opioid deaths.** https://www.times-news.com/community/garrett-county-among-4-to-see-decrease-in-opioid-deaths/article_21c02288-eec-11eb-9595-27aba2ea007f.html August 1, 2021
 - **Opioid Use, Fentanyl Deaths Spike During Pandemic.** <https://www.marylandmatters.org/2021/04/30/opioid-use-fentanyl-deaths-spike-during-pandemic/> April 30, 2021
 - **As opioid deaths remain near record highs, Maryland offers \$50 million in new grants.** <https://foxbaltimore.com/news/local/opioid-crisis-as-deaths-remain-near-record-highs-maryl-offers-50-million-in-new-grants> October 28, 2020
 - **Overdoses and alcohol-related deaths rising during pandemic.** https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/overdoses-and-alcohol-related-deaths-rising-during-pandemic/2020/09/23/1c96d684-fd9e-11ea-b0e4-350e4e60cc91_story.html September 23, 2020
 - **In the shadow of COVID-19, opioid crisis continues unabated attack.** https://www.fredericknewspost.com/opinion/columns/in-the-shadow-of-covid-19-opioid-crisis-continues-unabated-attack/article_e3e6347d-1ea2-5a6e-869e-02f6bda56297.html August 17, 2020
 - **Drug overdose alert issued in Carroll County.** <https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/carroll/news/cc-carroll-overdose-alert-july-31-20200731-23bd6mwt5zh5rpqrdrpaqwajyi-story.html> July 31, 2020
 - **Health officials say COVID-19 might be worsening opioid crisis.** https://www.times-news.com/news/local_news/health-officials-say-covid-19-might-be-worsening-opioid-crisis/article_57e05f07-8018-5b7a-b678-a3cceffd8d.html July 7, 2020
 - **Opioid-related deaths make a disappointing uptick in early 2020, possibly related to coronavirus.** <https://www.baltimoresun.com/health/bs-hs-overodose-deaths-first-quarter-20200611-r5pvlyzqrffo3ndvwc2oh3y7cy-story.html> June 11, 2020
 - **Pandemic cited as Md. opioid fatalities inch up.** <https://thedailyrecord.com/2020/06/10/pandemic-cited-as-md-opioid-fatalities-inch-up> June 10, 2020

22. Massachusetts

- **New Poll: MA Voters Overwhelmingly Support Allowing Municipalities To Establish Overdose Prevention Centers.** <https://fenwayhealth.org/new-poll-ma-voters-overwhelmingly-support-allowing-municipalities-to-establish-overdose-prevention-centers/> October 19, 2023
- **A Notorious Boston Intersection, Mass and Cass, Faces an Opioid Overdose Crisis. BU Researchers Are Turning to Survivors for Answers.** <https://www.bu.edu/articles/2023/boston-intersection-mass-and-cass-opioid-overdose-crisis/> August 3, 2023
- **Somerville’s overdose prevention site plan marks a ‘tremendous shift’ in attitudes**

- around harm reduction.** <https://www.wgbh.org/news/local/2023-06-27/somervilles-overdose-prevention-site-plan-marks-a-tremendous-shift-in-attitudes-around-harm-reduction> June 27, 2023
- **Mass. Set a record for opioid overdose deaths. Black residents were hardest hit.** <https://www.wbur.org/news/2023/06/22/opioid-overdose-deaths-massachusetts-race-disparities> June 22, 2023
 - **Here is a way we can do more to prevent overdose deaths (Commentary).** <https://www.masslive.com/opinion/2023/04/here-is-a-way-we-can-do-more-to-prevent-overdose-deaths-commentary.html> April 7, 2023
 - **Prescription-free Narcan could make medication too expensive, some warn.** <https://www.wbur.org/news/2023/03/31/naloxone-narcan-over-the-counter-massachusetts> March 31, 2023
 - **Boston warns of surge in overdoses linked to cocaine laced with fentanyl.** <https://www.wbur.org/news/2023/02/24/boston-cocaine-fentanyl-deaths> February 24, 2023
 - **Despite more funding, overdose deaths increased in some Massachusetts cities.** <https://www.wcvb.com/article/overdose-deaths-increase-in-some-massachusetts-cities/42994035> February 20, 2023
 - **5 Investigates: New drug contributing to overdose epidemic in Massachusetts.** <https://www.wcvb.com/article/massachusetts-new-drug-contributing-overdose-epidemic/42691116> January 27, 2023
 - **Massachusetts opioid-related overdose death rate declines 1.5 percent in the first nine months of 2022.** <https://www.mass.gov/news/massachusetts-opioid-related-overdose-death-rate-declines-15-percent-in-the-first-nine-months-of-2022> December 14, 2022
 - **Charlie Baker plants flags on Boston Common for overdose victims.** <https://whdh.com/news/charlie-baker-plants-flags-on-boston-common-for-overdose-victims/#.Yw38957ES74.twitter> August 29, 2022
 - **Researchers suggest improvements for addiction medication program in Massachusetts' jails.** <https://www.wbur.org/news/2022/08/15/researchers-improvements-addiction-medication-program-massachusetts-jails> August 15, 2022
 - **Massachusetts Rate of Opioid-Related Overdose Deaths Increased 8.8 Percent in 2021 Compared to 2020.** <https://www.mass.gov/news/massachusetts-rate-of-opioid-related-overdose-deaths-increased-88-percent-in-2021-compared-to-2020> June 8, 2022
 - **Fewer women are seeking addiction treatment in Mass. as use and overdoses increase.** <https://www.wbur.org/news/2022/01/27/women-addiction-treatment-opioid-use-overdose> January 27, 2022
 - **Editorial: It's never been more urgent to give safe injection sites a try.** <https://www.bostonglobe.com/2021/09/02/opinion/its-never-been-more-urgent-give-safe-injection-sites-try/> September 2, 2021
 - **Opioid-related overdose deaths soar among Black residents.** <https://apnews.com/article/opioids-race-and-ethnicity-coronavirus-pandemic-health-72819bfb2c6eed9760bdd4a91a0ffe67> May 12, 2021
 - **Massachusetts Department of Public Health Data Brief: Opioid-Related Overdose Deaths among Massachusetts Residents.** <https://www.mass.gov/doc/opioid-related-overdose-deaths-among-ma-residents-may-2021/download> May 2021
 - **While doctors prepare to handle rise in opioid cases, access to recovery programs remains limited.** <http://bunewsservice.com/while-doctors-prepare-to-handle-rise-in-opioid-cases-access-to-recovery-programs-remains-limited/> December 8, 2020

- **Overdose Deaths Have Risen in Mass. Amid Pandemic, State Data Show.**
<https://www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2020/11/18/coronavirus-opioid-overdoses-death-data>
November 16, 2020
- **'A perfect storm': Pandemic is making it harder to kick drugs.**
<https://www.patriotledger.com/news/20201027/a-perfect-storm-pandemic-is-making-it-harder-to-kick-drugs> September 30, 2020
- **Sounding the alarm: Seeing warning signs of an epidemic within the COVID pandemic (Viewpoint).** <https://www.masslive.com/opinion/2020/08/sounding-the-alarm-seeing-warning-signs-of-an-epidemic-within-the-covid-pandemic-viewpoint.html> August 30, 2020
- **SouthCoast doctors say telemedicine has proven its worth, hope it will continue.***
<https://www.southcoasttoday.com/news/20200528/southcoast-doctors-say-telemedicine-has-proven-its-worth-hope-it-will-continue> May 28, 2020
- **The Pandemic Has Changed Addiction Treatment, Some Hope For Good.***
<https://www.wbur.org/commonhealth/2020/05/21/coronavirus-addiction-treatment-changes>
May 21, 2020

23. Michigan

- **Michigan unveils spending on \$1.5B opioid settlement, amid secrecy fears.**
<https://www.bridgemi.com/michigan-health-watch/michigan-unveils-spending-15b-opioid-settlement-amid-secrecy-fears> October 25, 2023
- **Opioid Deaths, Non-Opioid Drug Overdose Deaths Continue Increasing in Washtenaw County.** <https://www.washtenaw.org/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=2553> September 12, 2023
- **Manistee's overdose awareness event brings march downtown.**
<https://www.manisteenews.com/news/article/manistee-county-ranks-5th-michigan-substance-use-18297591.php> August 17, 2023
- **Overdose deaths dip by 4% in Michigan, CDC finds.**
<https://www.michiganradio.org/health/2023-05-25/overdose-deaths-dip-by-4-in-michigan-cdc-finds> May 25, 2023
- **State of Michigan launches new app to prevent opioid overdoses.**
<https://www.monroenews.com/story/news/state/2023/03/23/michigan-launches-new-app-to-prevent-opioid-overdoses/70037639007/> March 23, 2023
- **Narcan vending machine in Flint used 500 times in just three weeks.**
<https://midmichigannow.com/news/local/narcan-vending-machine-in-flint-used-500-times-in-just-three-weeks> March 6, 2023
- **Free vending machine with Narcan, fentanyl test strips installed at MTA in downtown Flint.** <https://www.mlive.com/news/flint/2023/02/free-vending-machine-with-narcan-fentanyl-test-strips-installed-at-mta-in-downtown-flint.html> February 9, 2023
- **MDHHS: Fentanyl derivative vanished in 80s, returns in fatal ODs.**
<https://www.woodtv.com/news/kalamazoo-county/mdhhs-fentanyl-derivative-vanished-in-80s-returns-in-fatal-ods/> December 6, 2022
- **Meth addiction is rising in northern Michigan communities. Here's why.**
<https://www.petoskeynews.com/story/news/drugs/2022/05/20/meth-most-common-drug-right-now-toll-meth-addiction-inside-and-outside-prison/9733572002/> May 20, 2022
- **Just over half of Michigan pharmacies offer overdose-fighting naloxone without prescription.** <https://labblog.uofmhealth.org/lab-notes/just-over-half-of-michigan-pharmacies-offer-overdose-fighting-naloxone-without> April 25, 2022
- **Nationwide naloxone shortage means higher costs in Michigan.**
<https://www.michiganradio.org/health/2021-09-07/nationwide-naloxone-shortage-means-higher-costs-in-michigan> September 7, 2021

- **Michigan drug overdose deaths climbed to record levels in 2020 during pandemic.**
<https://www.theoaklandpress.com/2021/07/25/michigan-drug-overdose-deaths-climbed-to-record-levels-in-2020-during-pandemic/> July 26, 2021
- **Michigan Lawmakers Announce Bills After Opioid Deaths Spike.**
<https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/michigan/articles/2021-06-23/michigan-lawmakers-announce-bills-after-opioid-deaths-spike> June 23, 2021
- **Michigan seeing a rise in overdose deaths due to the pandemic.**
<https://www.abc57.com/news/michigan-seeing-a-rise-in-overdose-deaths-due-to-the-pandemic> May 20, 2021
- **Target 8: Fatal ODs doubled in parts of W. MI at COVID-19's spring peak.**
<https://www.woodtv.com/news/target-8/target-8-fatal-ods-doubled-in-parts-of-w-mi-at-covid-19s-spring-peak/> October 29, 2020
- **Macomb County medical board: EMS opioids overdose treatment up during COVID-19.**
https://www.macombdaily.com/news/local/macomb-county-medical-board-ems-opioids-overdose-treatment-up-during-covid-19/article_057f7500-e3fe-11ea-bb48-c7f2d0f6945a.html August 24, 2020
- **Naloxone kits could end up being lifesavers.**
<https://www.miningjournal.net/opinion/editorial/2020/08/naloxone-kits-could-end-up-being-lifesavers/> August 13, 2020.
- **Michigan to give opioid antidote for free to community groups, residents.**
<https://www.detroitnews.com/story/news/local/michigan/2020/06/30/michigan-give-opioid-antidote-free-community-groups-residents/3284377001/> June 30, 2020
- **Push to telehealth means more medication to treat addiction in northern Michigan.***
<https://www.interlochenpublicradio.org/post/push-telehealth-means-more-medication-treat-addiction-northern-michigan> May 7, 2020
- **20% increase in patients seeking substance abuse treatment.**
<https://www.fox17online.com/news/local-news/grand-rapids/20-increase-in-patients-seeking-substance-abuse-treatment> May 2, 2020

24. Minnesota

- **Drug overdose deaths in Minnesota drop slightly for first time since 2018, MDH report shows.**
<https://kstp.com/kstp-news/local-news/drug-overdose-deaths-in-minnesota-drop-slightly-for-first-time-since-2018-mdh-report-shows/> October 19, 2023
- **Minnesota overdose deaths up sharply last year, driven by fentanyl.**
<https://minnesotareformer.com/2022/10/03/minnesota-overdose-deaths-up-sharply-last-year-driven-by-fentanyl/> October 3, 2023
- **Minnesota Department of Health. Naloxone Administration in School Settings.**
<https://www.health.state.mn.us/people/childrenyouth/schoolhealth/naloxone.html> September 26, 2023
- **Family fights for wide availability of fentanyl test strips following daughter's death.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/minnesota/news/family-fights-for-wide-availability-of-fentanyl-test-strips-following-daughters-death/> September 21, 2023
- **Hennepin County sheriff, community members highlight impact of fentanyl.**
<https://kstp.com/kstp-news/top-news/hennepin-county-sheriff-community-members-highlight-impact-of-fentanyl/> September 15, 2023
- **Minnesota becomes first state to legalize all drug paraphernalia.**
<https://www.northernnewssnow.com/2023/05/23/minnesota-becomes-first-state-legalize-all-drug-paraphernalia/> May 22, 2023

- **Families of overdose victims press Minnesota legislators to act.**
<https://www.startribune.com/families-of-overdose-victims-press-minnesota-legislators-to-act/600253346/> February 21, 2023
- **Minnesota must address the opioid overdose crisis among American Indians.**
<https://www.minnpost.com/community-voices/2022/12/minnesota-must-address-the-opioid-overdose-crisis-among-american-indians/> December 15, 2022
- **Opioid-involved overdose deaths have increased in Minnesota since 2000.**
<https://www.health.state.mn.us/communities/opioids/opioid-dashboard/index.html> October 20, 2022
- **Minnesota Overdose Deaths increased by 22% in 2021.** <https://www.mnmed.org/news-and-publications/News/Minnesota-Overdose-Deaths-Increased-by-22-in-2021> July 21, 2022
- **State reports record drug overdose deaths in 2021.**
<https://www.health.state.mn.us/news/pressrel/2022/drugod071422.html> July 14, 2022
- **Minnesota House Passes \$300 Million Opioid Settlement Bill.**
<https://knsiradio.com/2022/05/06/minnesota-house-passes-300-million-opioid-settlement-bill/> May 6, 2022
- **Does Minneapolis need a place where users can inject drugs while supervised? One neighborhood is studying the idea.** <https://www.startribune.com/does-minneapolis-need-a-place-where-users-can-inject-drugs-while-supervised-one-neighborhood/600153813/> March 9, 2022
- **As overdose deaths spike, Minnesota families grapple with grief.**
<https://www.brainerddispatch.com/newsmd/7317765-As-overdose-deaths-spike-Minnesota-families-grapple-with-grief> December 17, 2021
- **Pandemic, homelessness brought record overdose calls in Minneapolis.**
<https://www.startribune.com/pandemic-homelessness-brought-record-overdose-calls-in-minneapolis/600094050/> September 4, 2021
- **Two new Minnesota laws take effect August 1.** <https://www.kaaltv.com/rochester-minnesota-news/two-new-minnesota-laws-take-effect-august-1/6190348/?cat=10151> July 30, 2021 (Editor's note: one of the new laws focuses on prohibiting life insurance companies from taking adverse actions based only on the presence of a naloxone prescription. See more here: <https://www.revisor.mn.gov/laws/2021/0/Session+Law/Chapter/10/>)
- **Minnesota drug overdose deaths jumped in pandemic year.**
<https://www.pinejournal.com/newsmd/health-news/7012564-Minnesota-drug-overdose-deaths-jumped-in-pandemic-year> May 3, 2021
- **Duluth police: 20 opioid overdose deaths in 2020.**
<https://www.duluthnewstribune.com/news/crime-and-courts/6867976-Duluth-police-20-opioid-overdose-deaths-in-2020> February 2, 2021
- **New report finds increase in 2020 overdose deaths.**
<https://www.health.state.mn.us/news/pressrel/2020/overdose120320.html> December 3, 2020
- **DEA: Significant increase in counterfeit pills in Minnesota.** <https://kstp.com/news/drug-enforcement-administration-says-significant-increase-in-counterfeit-pills-in-minnesota/5824400/?cat=1> August 12, 2020
- **In Duluth, ODs spike as pandemic decreases access to aid; The pandemic might be increasing the demand for dangerous drugs.** <https://www.startribune.com/in-duluth-ods-spike-as-pandemic-decreases-access-to-aid/570895192/> May 31, 2020
- **St. Paul Police Issue Alert After 28 Suspected Overdoses In 6 Days, 2 Deaths.**
<https://minnesota.cbslocal.com/2020/03/05/st-paul-police-issue-alert-after-28-suspected-overdoses-in-6-days-2-deaths/> March 5, 2020

25. Mississippi

- **USM First Mississippi University to Install Narcan Overdose Emergency Kits in**

- Residence Halls.** <https://www.usm.edu/news/2023/release/narcan-overdose-emergency-kits-installed.php> October 30, 2023
- **Mississippi Drug Overdose Deaths Declined 10% in 2022.** <https://www.mississippifreepress.org/37001/mississippi-drug-overdose-deaths-declined-10-in-2022> October 25, 2023
 - **See what Mississippi is doing to curb the amount of drug overdoses in the state.** <https://www.clarionledger.com/story/news/local/2023/10/16/a-look-at-what-mississippi-is-doing-to-decrease-overdoses-in-the-state/71168129007/> October 16, 2023
 - **Fentanyl threat in Mississippi amplified by alarming data.** <https://www.oxfordeagle.com/2023/08/09/fentanyl-threat-in-mississippi-amplified-by-alarming-data/> August 9, 2023
 - **Naloxone Accessibility Under the State Standing Order Across Mississippi.** <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2806863> July 6, 2023
 - **Animal tranquilizer emerging as latest deadly drug addiction mix.** <https://mississippitoday.org/2023/05/09/animal-tranquilizer-new-drug-addiction-choice/> May 9, 2023
 - **Spike in drug overdose cases reported in the Delta.** <https://desotocountynews.com/desoto-county-news/spike-in-drug-overdose-cases-reported-in-the-delta/> March 27, 2023
 - **Fentanyl testing materials will be legalized in Mississippi.** <https://apnews.com/article/fentanyl-test-strips-drug-overdose-mississippi-1a27c20c0947520373f26a89c8a3f66f> March 15, 2023
 - **What to Do in Case of an Overdose.** <https://msdh.ms.gov/page/44,25058,382.html> January 3, 2023
 - **Expansion of Mississippi substance abuse center for teenage boys denied in response to concerns of patients escaping facility.** <https://www.magnoliastatelive.com/2022/05/03/expansion-of-mississippi-substance-abuse-center-for-teenage-boys-denied-in-response-to-concerns-of-patients-escaping-facility/> May 3, 2022
 - **Mississippi expands access of Naloxone to prevent opioid overdose deaths.** <https://www.wlbt.com/2022/08/26/mississippi-expands-access-naloxone-prevent-opioid-overdose-deaths/> May 3, 2022
 - **Pannel: Fentanyl test strips do not enable addiction; they enable recovery.** <https://msnewsgroup.com/mississippinews/pannel-fentanyl-test-strips-do-not-enable-addiction-they-enable-recovery/> February 3, 2023
 - **Overdose deaths involving fentanyl on the rise in Mississippi.** <https://www.wlbt.com/2022/01/15/overdose-deaths-involving-fentanyl-rise-mississippi/> January 14, 2022
 - **Substance abuse continues to climb during the coronavirus pandemic.** <https://www.mpbonline.org/blogs/news/substance-abuse-continues-to-climb-during-the-coronavirus-pandemic/> September 20, 2021
 - **Overdose rates soaring in the pandemic.** https://www.leader-call.com/opinion/overdose-rates-soaring-in-the-pandemic/article_71ca3ea4-f16b-11eb-9044-dfde2ff8ce68.html July 30, 2021
 - **An in-depth look at the Drug Epidemic in Mississippi.** <https://www.wlox.com/2021/03/19/an-in-depth-look-drug-epidemic-mississippi/> March 20, 2021
 - **‘Gasoline on a fire.’ Drug overdose deaths explode in Mississippi, US during COVID-19.** <https://www.sunherald.com/news/local/crime/article248607560.html> January 25, 2021

26. Missouri

- Fentanyl's littlest victims: Dozens of babies, toddlers die in Missouri and Kansas.
<https://www.kansascity.com/news/local/crime/article279793604.html> October 17, 2023
- Fentanyl epidemic is getting worse in Missouri with record numbers of overdoses.
<https://missouriindependent.com/2023/07/21/fentanyl-epidemic-is-getting-worse-in-missouri-with-record-numbers-of-overdoses/> July 21, 2023
- Substance users fall through the cracks as overdose epidemic rolls on.
<https://www.kmov.com/2023/07/10/substance-users-fall-through-cracks-overdose-epidemic-rolls/> July 10, 2023
- Columbia PHHS set to hold Naloxone education and distribution event.
https://www.komu.com/news/midmissourinews/columbia-phhs-set-to-hold-naloxone-education-and-distribution-event/article_75f7bdf8-046a-11ee-981f-d7323cfb1763.html June 6, 2023
- CDC: Missouri had 2,200 drug overdose deaths in 2022.
<https://www.missourinet.com/2023/05/18/cdc-missouri-had-2200-drug-overdose-deaths-in-2022/> May 18, 2023
- Ozark, Mo. teenager charged with murder after girl found dead with fentanyl in her system. <https://www.ky3.com/2022/12/16/ozark-mo-teenager-charged-with-murder-after-girl-found-dead-with-fentanyl-her-system/> December 16, 2022
- DEA St. Louis Division Breaks Fentanyl Seizure Record. <https://www.dea.gov/press-releases/2022/11/07/dea-st-louis-division-breaks-fentanyl-seizure-record> November 7, 2022
- KCPD Warns of Spike In Suspected Fentanyl Overdoses.
<https://www.kcpd.org/media/news-releases/kcpd-warns-of-spike-in-suspected-fentanyl-overdoses/> October 19, 2022
- Devin Banks discusses toll drug overdoses are taking on Black community in St. Louis with PBS NewsHour. <https://blogs.umsl.edu/news/2022/08/21/devin-banks-discusses-overdose-crisis-pbs-newshour/> August 21, 2022
- St. Louis combats opioid crisis as overdose deaths skyrocket among Black Americans.
<https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/st-louis-combats-opioid-crisis-as-overdose-deaths-skyrocket-among-black-americans> August 16, 2022
- Here's how some states prevent fentanyl overdoses. It's illegal in Kansas and Missouri.
<https://www.kansascity.com/news/business/health-care/article260181665.html#storylink=cpy> April 25, 2022
- 7th person dies from suspected overdose in Central West End.
<https://fox2now.com/news/missouri/7th-person-dies-from-overdose-in-central-west-end-police-warn-about-fentanyl/> Feb. 7, 2022
- Half of this year's drug overdose deaths recorded in Columbia have occurred since Aug. 1. <https://www.columbiatribune.com/story/news/local/2021/10/20/alarming-increase-drug-overdose-deaths-columbia-mo-leads-public-meeting/8530914002/> November 11, 2021
- Overdose deaths in Missouri rose nearly 20% in 2020. CDC points to pandemic, fentanyl. <https://www.kansascity.com/news/article252899143.html> July 20, 2021
- Opioid overdose deaths in Missouri up more than 30 percent in 2020.
<https://abc17news.com/news/abc-17-news-investigates/2021/04/25/opioid-overdose-deaths-in-missouri-up-more-than-30-percent-in-2020/> May 19, 2021
- Buchanan County sets annual record in overdose deaths.
https://www.newspressnow.com/news/local_news/public_safety/buchanan-county-sets-annual-record-in-overdose-deaths/article_0ffc7676-1a46-11eb-a40a-bb0f48f7cffc.html October 29, 2020
- Missouri's Fentanyl Problem: State recently topped nation in rate for overdose deaths.
https://www.thesalemnewsonline.com/news/local_news/article_bc048678-ec71-11ea-aa59-bb8db363c4f0.html September 1, 2020

- **Opioid overdose deaths decline statewide in 2019, but rise for Black men.**
<https://www.news-leader.com/story/news/local/ozarks/2020/07/20/opioid-overdose-deaths-decline-overall-statewide-2019/5428380002/> July 20, 2020
- **Opioid deaths on the rise for African American men in Missouri.**
<https://krcgtv.com/news/local/missouri-release-opioid-overdose-deaths-for-2019> July 10, 2020
- New website provides help with drug addiction for St. Louis area residents.
https://www.stltoday.com/lifestyles/health-med-fit/coronavirus/new-website-provides-help-with-drug-addiction-for-st-louis-area-residents/article_1b9da3e7-2fe1-50a2-9c7b-8910c12a16a4.html June 2, 2020
- **Springfield area already sees uptick in suicides, ODs. Experts worry crisis is coming.**
<https://www.news-leader.com/story/news/local/ozarks/2020/05/17/uptick-suicides-locally-mental-health-experts-warn-crisis-looms/5201866002/> May 16, 2020

27. Montana

- **UM Researchers prep fentanyl, heroin vaccines for human trials.**
<https://www.umt.edu/news/2023/08/082923fent.php> August 29, 2023
- **'I need help': Sober living fraud scheme in Arizona targeted Montana tribal members.**
https://missoulian.com/news/state-regional/arizona-treatment-center-fraud-targets-montana-tribal-members/article_51cca786-3219-11ee-99eb-c71b22d0353d.html August 7, 2023
- **Suspected Opioid Overdose in Emergency Medical Services (EMS) Data, 2023 Q1-Q2.**
<https://dphhs.mt.gov/assets/publichealth/EMSTS/Data/2023EMSOpioidOverdose.pdf> July 25, 2023
- **Fentanyl use in Montana driving spike in overdose deaths.**
<https://montanafreepress.org/2023/07/07/fentanyl-use-in-montana-driving-spike-in-overdose-deaths/> July 7, 2023
- **Montana lawmakers consider bill to decriminalize drug-testing kits.**
<https://www.ktvq.com/news/local-news/montana-lawmakers-considering-bill-to-decriminalize-drug-testing-kits> March 21, 2023
- **AG reports "skyrocketing" fentanyl crisis in Montana.**
<https://www.kfyrtv.com/2023/02/24/ag-reports-skyrocketing-fentanyl-crisis-montana/> February 24, 2023
- **28 fentanyl overdoses, 8 deaths reported in Montana over 10 day period.**
<https://www.kpax.com/news/montana-news/28-fentanyl-overdoses-8-deaths-reported-in-montana-over-10-day-period> January 24, 2023
- **Butte parents who lost children to fentanyl tell their stories in emotional video series.**
<https://www.kxlf.com/news/local-news/butte-parents-who-lost-children-to-fentanyl-tell-their-stories-in-emotional-video-series> December 16, 2022
- **As fentanyl overdose deaths surge, Montana residents encouraged to carry Narcan.**
<https://www.ktvq.com/news/montana-news/as-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-surge-montana-residents-encouraged-to-carry-narcan> September 8, 2022
- **AG Knudsen: New Data Show Fentanyl Is Top Public Safety Threat in Montana.**
<https://dojmt.gov/ag-knudsen-new-data-show-fentanyl-is-top-public-safety-threat-in-montana/> August 16, 2022
- **Surge in opioid and fentanyl overdoses in Montana.** <https://www.krtv.com/news/montana-and-regional-news/surge-in-opioid-and-fentanyl-overdoses-in-montana> February 20, 2022
- **St. Peter's Health and LCCSO report spike in heroin/fentanyl-related overdoses.**
<https://www.ktvh.com/news/st-peters-health-and-lccso-report-spike-in-heroin-fentanyl-related-overdoses> January 20, 2022

- **Massive Meth Problem in Montana gets Help from New DPHHS Program.**
<https://newstalkgvo.com/massive-meth-problem-in-montana-gets-help-from-new-dphhs-program/> September 15, 2021
- **Research Examines ‘Deaths Of Despair’ in Montana.** <https://www.mpr.org/post/research-examines-deaths-despair-montana> April 25, 2021
- **Meth use rose as pandemic hit Montana, other states, urine tests showed.**
https://billingsgazette.com/news/state-and-regional/crime-and-courts/meth-use-rose-as-pandemic-hit-montana-other-states-urine-tests-showed/article_ee3a910e-9bde-5be3-9506-9509d3aaeab.html September 7, 2020
- **County applies for opioid program.** <https://www.mtairynews.com/news/88655/county-applies-for-opioid-program> July 26, 2020
- **Police blame super-potent heroin for one death, several overdoses.**
https://mtstandard.com/news/state-and-regional/crime-and-courts/police-blame-super-potent-heroin-for-one-death-several-overdoses/article_f07c07fe-7308-5efb-850d-e2fb2ba07e92.html April 3, 2020

28. Nebraska

- **Nearly \$17 million in funding from CDC aims to reduce drug overdoses in Nebraska.**
<https://nebraskaexaminer.com/briefs/nearly-17-million-in-funding-from-cdc-aims-to-reduce-drug-overdoses-in-nebraska/> September 5, 2023
- **Nebraska District Moves Forward with Random Drug Testing of 7th-12th Graders.**
<https://www.the74million.org/article/crete-public-schools-moves-forward-with-random-drug-testing-of-7th-12th-graders/> August 19, 2023
- **Fentanyl-related deaths on the rise in Nebraska.**
<https://www.wowt.com/2023/05/27/fentanyl-related-deaths-rise-nebraska/> May 26, 2023
- **As overdoses plateau in Lincoln, will officials look to harm-reduction efforts touted elsewhere?** https://journalstar.com/news/local/crime-courts/as-overdoses-plateau-in-lincoln-will-officials-look-to-harm-reduction-efforts-touted-elsewhere/article_e92f6fee-5355-509c-8d6f-13cf7fd7f906.html May 23, 2023
- **DEA Omaha Division Special Agent in Charge Speaks with School Administrators about the Drug Threat Facing Nebraska.** <https://www.dea.gov/press-releases/2022/07/28/dea-omaha-division-special-agent-charge-speaks-school-administrators> July 28, 2022
- **DEA Omaha Division Special Agent in Charge DEA Warns Mass Fentanyl Overdoses Could be Deadly for Nebraskans.** <https://nebraskapublicmedia.org/ca/news/news-articles/dea-warns-mass-fentanyl-overdoses-could-be-deadly-for-nebraskans/> April 7, 2022
- **Study details stigmas, unfamiliarity with overdose-averting medication.**
<https://news.unl.edu/newsrooms/today/article/study-details-stigmas-unfamiliarity-with-overdose-averting-medication/> March 24, 2022
- **Fentanyl related overdose deaths spike in Lincoln and Omaha.**
<https://www.1011now.com/2021/08/17/fentanyl-related-overdose-deaths-spike-lincoln-omaha/> August 17, 2021
- **DEA warns parents about counterfeit pills in Nebraska before school starts.**
<https://www.1011now.com/2021/08/04/dea-warns-parents-about-counterfeit-pills-nebraska-before-school-starts/> August 4, 2021
- **Nebraska overdose deaths jumped nearly 43% last year.**
https://beatricedailysun.com/news/state-and-regional/crime-and-courts/nebraska-overdose-deaths-jumped-nearly-43-last-year/article_e9557de6-31a3-5cd2-a2bb-30bf87bda31a.html July 17, 2021
- **Exclusive: Fentanyl top killer drug in Omaha-area overdoses. That wasn’t the case in 2020.** <https://www.3newsnow.com/news/investigations/exclusive-fentanyl-top-killer-drug-in-2020>

[omaha-area-overdoses](#) May 6, 2021

- **Pills that kill hit Omaha: Fentanyl surprise on the rise.**
<https://www.3newsnow.com/news/investigations/fentanyl-hidden-in-lookalike-drugs-drives-rise-in-accidental-overdoses> April 29, 2021

29. Nevada

- **Nevada tribes now eligible for free Naloxone.** <https://www.kolotv.com/2023/10/09/nevada-tribes-now-eligible-free-naloxone/> October 9, 2023
- **As Nevada combats overdose crisis, lawmakers raise penalties for fentanyl trafficking.**
<https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/as-nevada-combats-overdose-crisis-lawmakers-raise-penalties-for-fentanyl-trafficking> August 19, 2023
- **Clark County commissioners approve funding to build an opioid treatment center.**
<https://www.ktnv.com/news/clark-county-commissioners-approve-funding-to-build-an-opioid-treatment-center> June 20, 2023
- **Animal tranquilizer linked to overdose deaths, SNDH says.**
<https://www.reviewjournal.com/news/politics-and-government/clark-county/animal-tranquilizer-linked-to-overdose-deaths-snhd-says-2783662/> May 25, 2023
- **Overdose prevention efforts for Nevada community.**
<https://www.ktnv.com/news/overdose-prevention-efforts-for-nevada-community> May 24, 2023
- **Nevada Senate debates harsher fentanyl penalties in response to large overdose crisis in US history.** <https://www.foxnews.com/politics/nevada-senate-debates-harsher-fentanyl-penalties-response-largest-overdose-crisis-us-history> April 11, 2023
- **Nevada County launches new campaign to prevent fentanyl overdoses and deaths.**
<https://www.kcra.com/article/nevada-county-launches-new-campaign-to-prevent-fentanyl-overdoses-and-deaths/43523781> April 5, 2023
- **Health District issues an advisory to the public as fentanyl deaths increase in Clark County.** <https://www.southernnevadahealthdistrict.org/news-release/health-district-issues-an-advisory-to-the-public-as-fentanyl-deaths-increase-in-clark-county/> November 21, 2022
- **Doctor traces fentanyl's journey from miracle drug to outsized killer.**
<https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/doctor-traces-fentanyls-journey-from-miracle-drug-to-outsized-killer> August 26, 2022
- **Pills, powders laced with fentanyl increased deaths by overdose among Southern Nevada youth.** <https://www.nevadacurrent.com/2022/08/25/pills-powders-laced-with-fentanyl-cause-increased-deaths-by-overdose-among-southern-nevada-youth/> August 25, 2022
- **CVS and Walmart sued over opioids – this time for not filling prescriptions.**
<https://legalnewswire.com/stories/624746804-cvs-and-walmart-sued-over-opioids-this-time-for-not-filling-prescriptions> May 5, 2022
- **I-Team: What will Nevada's \$285M opioid settlement funds go towards?**
<https://www.8newsnow.com/news/local-news/i-team-what-will-nevadas-285m-opioid-settlement-funds-go-towards/> February 11, 2022
- **Nevada overdose deaths continue to climb, reports show.**
<https://www.reviewjournal.com/local/local-las-vegas/nevada-overdose-deaths-continue-to-climb-reports-show-2463260/> October 20, 2021
- **Southern Nevada Health District Advisory: Fentanyl deaths increase in Clark County.**
<https://www.southernnevadahealthdistrict.org/news-release/fentanyl-deaths-increase-in-clark-county/> August 17, 2021
- **Drug overdose deaths hit all-time high in US; local therapists report uptick in new clients.** <https://www.8newsnow.com/news/local-news/drug-overdose-deaths-hit-all-time-high-in-us-local-therapists-report-uptick-in-new-clients/> July 16, 2021

- **ALARMING RISE: Counterfeit prescription pills containing fentanyl, overdoses in Las Vegas.** <https://www.ktnv.com/news/coronavirus/alarming-rise-counterfeit-prescription-pills-containing-fentanyl-overdoses-in-las-vegas> April 1, 2021
- **Nevada placed on “red alert” for risk of death from overdose.**
<http://dhhs.nv.gov/Reports/Press Releases/2020/Nevada placed on %E2%80%9Cred alert %E2%80%9D for risk of death from overdose/> December 11, 2020
- **Fentanyl overdoses increase in Nevada, Placer counties causing concerns.**
<https://www.abc10.com/article/news/crime/fentanyl-overdoses-increase-in-local-counties-causing-concerns/103-99cd440f-ddfb-4a1a-bdfc-f90a85fdf415> October 14, 2020
- **With opioid-related overdoses on the rise, health providers try preparing everyday Nevadans to respond to a crisis.** <https://thenevadaindependent.com/article/with-opioid-related-overdoses-on-the-rise-health-care-providers-try-preparing-everyday-nevadans-to-respond-to-a-crisis> September 6, 2020
- **Fentanyl contributes to a rising death toll in Southern Nevada.**
<https://lasvegassun.com/news/2020/jul/29/fentanyl-contributes-rising-death-toll-las-vegas/> July 29, 2020
- **Teen overdose deaths point to growing problem.**
<https://www.kolotv.com/content/news/Teen-overdose-deaths-point-to-growing-problem-568505931.html> March 4, 2020

30. New Hampshire

- **Opioid overdoses, deaths in Nashua, Manchester showing encouraging trend.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/new-hampshire-opioid-overdoses-deaths-drop/45565081> October 18, 2023
- **Bystanders as first responders: NH purchases 6,000 overdose prevention kits.**
<https://newhampshirebulletin.com/briefs/bystanders-as-first-responders-nh-purchases-6000-overdose-prevention-kits/> August 24, 2023
- **Manchester officials concerned about spike in overdoses after major drug bust.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/manchester-overdose-concern-drug-bust-6823/44130208> June 8, 2023
- **New Hampshire details plans for spending initial \$6.5M in grants from opioid lawsuits.**
<https://www.nhpr.org/nh-news/2023-05-02/new-hampshire-details-plans-for-spending-initial-6-5m-in-grants-from-opioid-lawsuits> May 2, 2023
- **Hundreds of boxes containing overdose-reversal drug to be installed across New Hampshire.** <https://www.wmur.com/article/boxes-overdose-naloxone-new-hampshire-41123/43569325> April 11, 2023
- **Worsening fentanyl crisis contributes to New Hampshire overdose deaths.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/fentanyl-new-hampshire-overdose-deaths-111022/41927633> November 10, 2022
- **Overdoses in New Hampshire rise back up to near-record levels.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/overdoses-new-hampshire-fentanyl-10-2722/41795162> October 27, 2022
- **State officials warn of increase in non-opioid drugs laced with fentanyl.**
<https://newhampshirebulletin.com/briefs/state-officials-warn-of-increase-in-non-opioid-drugs-laced-with-fentanyl/> June 30, 2022
- **Little by little, the state is seeing progress in its efforts to reduce drug overdose deaths.**
<https://newhampshirebulletin.com/2022/03/21/little-by-little-the-state-is-seeing-progress-in-its-efforts-to-reduce-drug-overdose-deaths/> March 21, 2022

- **Opioid overdose rates in Manchester, Nashua highest since April 2018.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/opioid-rates-manchester-nashua-high-new-hampshire/39039807#> February 10, 2022
- **Drug overdose deaths holding steady in New Hampshire.**
<https://apnews.com/article/health-coronavirus-pandemic-new-hampshire-0c96e44b800e37c31fc36f7f216acd31> July 22, 2021
- **Opioid cases rising in NH, Manchester projects ‘significant’ increase in deaths.**
<https://www.wmur.com/article/opioid-cases-manchester-nh/36358247> May 6, 2021
- **Despite pandemic, fatal overdoses decrease in 2020.**
<https://www.concordmonitor.com/overdose-new-hampshire-38385340> January 19, 2021
- **Recovery community focuses on NH’s other health crisis.**
<https://manchesterinklink.com/recovery-community-focuses-on-nhs-other-health-crisis/> October 5, 2020
- **NH has seen at least 200 fatal drug overdoses so far this year.**
https://www.sentinelsource.com/news/local/nh-has-seen-at-least-200-fatal-drug-overdoses-so-far-this-year/article_a04ea351-e402-5375-bcf6-51e4ecfe49c2.html August 26, 2020
- **New law requires opioid treatment in county jails.***
<https://www.concordmonitor.com/Opioid-Treatment-New-Hampshire-Prisons-35593754> July 29, 2020
- **Opioid overdose reversal drug naloxone to be free at Planned Parenthood.**
<https://www.vnews.com/Planned-Parenthood-clinics-in-Claremont-and-Keene-begin-offering-overdose-reversal-drug-34701777> June 10, 2020

31. New Jersey

- **NJ to double up on full service harm reduction centers.**
<https://www.njspotlightnews.org/2023/10/south-jersey-aids-alliance-proceed-inc-north-jersey-community-research-initiative-newark-community-street-team-integrity-house-centers-for-prevention-and-counseling-harm-reduction-coalition-ocean-cou/> October 10, 2023
- **NJ Health Department Approves New Harm Reduction Center.**
<https://www.nj.gov/health/news/2023/approved/20230831a.shtml> August 31, 2023
- **State Launches Stop Overdoses Website.**
<https://www.njlm.org/CivicAlerts.aspx?AID=2691> August 11, 2023
- **New Jersey county uses innovative program to treat and prevent drug overdoses.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/news/new-jersey-county-uses-innovative-program-to-treat-and-prevent-drug-overdoses/> July 1, 2023
- **Meth Overdose Deaths Increased 733 Percent in NJ.** <https://patch.com/new-jersey/across-nj/meth-overdose-deaths-increased-733-percent-nj> June 5, 2023
- **New Jersey Health Department Initiative Targets Overdose Hotspots.**
<https://www.nj.gov/health/news/2023/approved/20230303b.shtml> March 3, 2023
- **NJ 14 year-olds can now anonymously get naloxone free for opioid overdose reversal.**
<https://www.app.com/story/news/health/2023/01/10/naloxone-opioid-od-reversal-drug-free-nj-teens/69795323007/> January 10, 2023
- **Overdose deaths dip, even as drug fatalities rise among older, Black residents.**
<https://newjerseymonitor.com/2022/12/09/overdose-deaths-dip-even-as-drug-fatalities-rise-among-older-black-residents/> December 9, 2022
- **NJ overdose deaths expected to hit mark not seen since 2017.** <https://nj1015.com/nj-overdose-deaths-expected-to-hit-mark-not-seen-since-2017/> December 8, 2022
- **Harm reduction advocates gather in Newark to bring awareness to drug overdoses.**
<https://newjerseymonitor.com/2022/08/31/harm-reduction-advocates-gather-in-newark-to-bring-awareness-to-drug-overdoses/> August 31, 2022

- **Fentanyl an increasing barrier to New Jersey battling its opioid crisis.**
<https://newjerseymonitor.com/2022/05/02/fentanyl-an-increasing-barrier-to-new-jersey-battling-its-opioid-crisis/> May 2, 2022
- **Practice Patterns in Prescribing Buprenorphine in the New Jersey Department of Corrections.** <https://jaapl.org/content/early/2022/03/15/JAAPL.210087-21> March 2022
- **New Jersey bucked U.S. trend in drug overdoses last year, but 2021 could be the deadliest.** <https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/new-jersey/2021/11/29/drug-overdose-deaths-new-jersey/8733747002/> November 29, 2021
- **Overdose deaths rising and may set record.** <https://www.njspotlight.com/2021/09/nj-drug-overdose-deaths-rise-heroin-fentanyl-pandemic-isolation-stress/> September 2, 2021
- **Atlantic City Is Just The Latest Place To Shut Down Its Needle Exchange Amid A Deadly Rise In US Overdose Deaths.**
<https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/danvergano/atlantic-city-shutters-needle-exchange>
July 22, 2021
- **Testa: New Jersey Must Do More to Prevent Overdose Deaths.**
<https://www.insidernj.com/press-release/testa-new-jersey-must-prevent-overdose-deaths/> July 21, 2021
- **Mental health, substance use visits to ER reflect ‘a pandemic within a pandemic.’ Greatest toll on the young.** <https://www.njspotlight.com/2021/05/mental-health-substance-use-visits-to-er-reflect-a-pandemic-within-a-pandemic-greatest-toll-on-the-young/> May 3, 2021
- **New Jersey giving away 72,000 doses of Narcan to combat drug overdoses.**
<https://abc7ny.com/drug-overdose-opioid-crisis-naloxone-narcan/6504624/> September 15, 2020
- **Mid Hudson overdoses spike during COVID-19 pandemic.**
<https://www.recordonline.com/story/news/2020/09/08/pandemic-and-shutdown-masked-spike-in-mid-hudson-drug-overdoses/5701477002/> September 8, 2020
- **Overdose deaths in NJ may hit record high.** <https://www.njspotlight.com/2020/09/nj-overdose-deaths-record-high-possible-covid-isolation-stresses/> September 5, 2020
- **Is the COVID-19 pandemic fueling a 20% rise in NJ overdose deaths?**
<https://www.njherald.com/news/20200709/is-covid-19-pandemic-fueling-20-rise-in-nj-overdose-deaths> July 9, 2020
- **Naloxone By Mail? What N.J. Addiction Help Looks Like During COVID-19.**
<https://www.wbgo.org/post/naloxone-mail-what-nj-addiction-help-looks-during-covid-19#stream/0> April 24, 2020

32. New Mexico

- **Program Evaluation: Implementation and Outcomes of the Comprehensive Addiction and Recovery Act.**
[https://www.nmlegis.gov/Entity/LFC/Documents/Program_Evaluation_Reports/Program%20Evaluation_Implementation%20and%20Outcomes%20of%20CARA%20FINAL%20\(1\).pdf](https://www.nmlegis.gov/Entity/LFC/Documents/Program_Evaluation_Reports/Program%20Evaluation_Implementation%20and%20Outcomes%20of%20CARA%20FINAL%20(1).pdf)
October 27, 2023
- **Few pregnant women, babies in New Mexico in need of medication for opioid addiction receive it.** https://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/local_news/few-pregnant-women-babies-in-new-mexico-in-need-of-medication-for-opioid-addiction-receive/article_6e143456-47a2-11ee-a19b-1f9d14c0e4b0.html September 2, 2023
- **As New Mexico faces a terribly high alcohol and overdose death rate, lawmakers back new law designed to bolster access to behavioral health care.**
https://www.abqjournal.com/news/local/as-new-mexico-faces-a-terribly-high-alcohol-and-overdose-death-rate-lawmakers-back-new/article_c21072ee-0a1f-5be2-b5b9-ba3a030babdd.html August 3, 2023

- **New drug mixture hits New Mexico, several overdoses reported.**
<https://www.koat.com/article/tranq-new-mexico-dea-overdose-fentanyl-xylazine-animal-tranqualizer/43523010> April 12, 2023
- **Can this town save itself from fentanyl addiction?**
<https://www.app.com/story/news/health/2021/07/02/naloxone-drug-overdose-distribution-bill-signed-nj-gov-phil-murphy/7846570002/> March 29, 2023
- **Some in GOP decry overdose prevention bill as state-funded ‘drug den’ program.**
<https://nmpoliticalreport.com/2023/02/21/some-in-gop-decrys-overdose-prevention-bill-as-state-funded-drug-den-program/> February 21, 2023
- **More than 1 Million Fentanyl Pills Seized in Albuquerque Operation.**
<https://www.fbi.gov/contact-us/field-offices/albuquerque/news/press-releases/search-warrants-target-violent-street-and-prison-gangs> September 12, 2022
- **Drug overdose in New Mexico.**
<https://www.nmhealth.org/publication/view/marketing/2117/> May 2022
- **To Reduce Overdose Deaths, New Mexico Passes Expansive Harm Reduction Legislation.** <https://www.vitalstrategies.org/to-reduce-overdose-deaths-new-mexico-passes-expansive-harm-reduction-legislation/> April 4, 2022
- **Abuse of deadly fentanyl on rise among NM teens.** <https://www.police1.com/drug-interdiction-narcotics/articles/abuse-of-deadly-fentanyl-on-rise-among-nm-teens-tpbNvIP61QVkw2yt/> September 6, 2021
- **Overdose deaths in New Mexico reached all-time high in 2020.**
<https://thehill.com/homenews/state-watch/569653-overdose-deaths-in-new-mexico-reached-all-time-high-in-2020> August 26, 2021
- **New Mexico fentanyl deaths double again from 2019 to 2020.**
<https://apnews.com/article/health-government-and-politics-new-mexico-d00bbec79d1a91a7f112b7cbfc765018> July 16, 2020
- **Fentanyl becoming more prevalent in New Mexico, officials say.**
https://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/local_news/fentanyl-becoming-more-prevalent-in-new-mexico-officials-say/article_d1907bd0-bd6f-11eb-acfc-57a0ccd5aa95.html May 25, 2021
- **Incarcerated woman challenges New Mexico Corrections Department’s methadone policy.** <https://nmpoliticalreport.com/2021/05/25/incarcerated-woman-challenges-new-mexico-corrections-departments-methadone-policy/> May 25, 2021

33. New York

- **DOB and Health Dept Respond to Overdoses in Construction Industry.**
<https://www.citylandnyc.org/dob-and-health-dept-respond-to-overdoses-in-construction-industry/> November 8, 2023
- **How gaps in addiction treatment during COVID led to historic overdose deaths in NY.**
<https://www.lohud.com/story/news/local/new-york/2023/11/03/did-addiction-treatment-gaps-fuel-overdose-deaths-in-ny-what-to-know/71420873007/> November 3, 2023
- **New York facing another sharp spike in drug overdose deaths.**
<https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nys/central-ny/news/2023/10/30/new-york-facing-another-sharp-spike-in-drug-overdose-deaths> October 30, 2023
- **Overdose crisis reaches historic levels in New York City.**
<https://abcnews.go.com/Health/overdose-crisis-reaches-historic-levels-new-york-city/story?id=103470582> September 25, 2023
- **Federal Officials May Shut Down Overdose Prevention Centers in Manhattan.**
<https://www.nytimes.com/2023/08/08/nyregion/drug-overdoses-supervised-consumption-nyc.html> August 8, 2023
- **More Than 80% of People Who Inject Drugs Test Positive for Fentanyl—But Only 18%**

Intend to Take It. <https://www.nyu.edu/about/news-publications/news/2023/may/fentanyl-new-york-city.html> May 31, 2023

- **New York City's first public health vending machine in Brooklyn stocked with free Naloxone, fentanyl test strips.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/newyork/news/new-york-citys-first-public-health-vending-machine-ocean-hill-brooklyn-fentanyl-naloxone/> May 29, 2023
- **Fentanyl Deaths Are Soaring. So What Happened to the NYPD's Overdose Squads?** <https://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/i-team-fentanyl-deaths-are-soaring-so-what-happened-to-the-nypds-overdose-squads/4319902/> May 10, 2023
- **Overdose deaths in Erie County reach new record high as spiked cocaine takes center stage.** https://buffalonews.com/news/local/overdose-deaths-in-erie-county-reach-new-record-high-as-spiked-cocaine-takes-center-stage/article_a690732a-c382-11ed-8179-83307d285d1a.html April 26, 2023
- **Lethal strand of heroin leading to dozens of overdoses in WNY, some fatal.** <https://www.wivb.com/news/local-news/lethal-strand-of-heroin-leading-to-dozens-of-overdoses-in-wny-some-fatal/> February 8, 2023
- **DEA New York and NYC's Office of the Special Narcotics Prosecutor Seize Record Amounts of Fentanyl-Laced, Fake Prescription Pills and Fentanyl Powder During 2022.** <https://www.dea.gov/press-releases/2023/01/05/dea-new-york-and-nycs-office-special-narcotics-prosecutor-seize-record> January 5, 2023
- **Emergycare Officials Staying Busy with Overdose Patients.** <https://www.erienewsnow.com/story/47919637/emergycare-officials-staying-busy-with-overdose-patients> December 12, 2022
- **New York State Department of Health Warns New Yorkers About Prevalence of Fentanyl in Opioids, Cocaine, and other Illicit Drugs.** https://www.health.ny.gov/press/releases/2022/2022-12-09_prevalence_of_fentanyl.htm December 9, 2022
- **NYC launches drug checking program to spot fentanyl before people overdose.** <https://gothamist.com/news/nyc-launches-drug-checking-program-to-spot-fentanyl-before-people-overdose> December 7, 2022
- **Commentary: State must spend billions in opioid funds effectively.** <https://www.timesunion.com/opinion/article/Commentary-State-must-spend-billions-in-opioid-17564478.php?IPID=Times-Union-opinion-centerpiece> November 8, 2022
- **OnPoint NYC expands health hub to treat addiction.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/newyork/news/onpoint-nyc-east-harlem-washington-heights-overdose-prevention-sites/> September 30, 2022
- **Health experts in Broome County say August has seen a 'very high' amount of overdoses.** <https://www.wbng.com/2022/08/25/health-experts-broome-county-say-august-has-seen-very-high-amount-overdoses/> August 25, 2022
- **Overdose prevention sites share six-month life-saving stats.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/newyork/news/onpoint-nyc-overdose-prevention-sites-six-months/> June 2, 2022
- **Another Erie County warning about fentanyl-laced cocaine and its link to fatal overdose.** <https://www.wgrz.com/article/news/local/erie-county-warns-of-fentanyl-laced-cocaine-fatal-overdoses/71-e7ce867f-57cc-438b-b369-a353abeca94f> May 26, 2022
- **Health Department warns 'don't trust your cocaine' as 9 die from suspected overdoses.** https://buffalonews.com/news/local/health-department-warns-dont-trust-your-cocaine-as-9-die-from-suspected-overdoses/article_8a659366-d872-11ec-ac66-c38f84fb8180.html May 20, 2022
- **Oneida County issues warning about fentanyl-laced drugs.** https://www.wktv.com/news/local/oneida-county-issues-warning-about-fentanyl-laced-drugs/article_16e7f1b6-bf5b-11ec-9cb6-83a5f84898e9.html April 18, 2022
- **Broome County reports increase in overdose deaths in 2022.** <https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nys/binghamton/public-safety/2022/04/16/broome-county-reports->

- [increase-in-overdose-deaths-in-2022](#) April 16, 2022
- **Overdose Continues to Rise in NYC as Harm Reduction Programming Scales Up.**
<https://www1.nyc.gov/site/doh/about/press/pr2022/overdose-increases-as-harm-reduction-program-scales-up.page> April 14, 2022
 - **This Jail Won't Provide Drug Addicts With Essential Meds.** <https://reason.com/2022/03/22>this-jail-wont-provide-drug-addicts-with-essential-meds/> March 22, 2022
 - **How Advocates Are Improving Addiction Treatment in the Black Community.**
<https://www.verywellhealth.com/substance-abuse-treatment-access-5220581> March 1, 2022
 - **Bronx Man Charged With Possession Of Over 20 Kilos Of Fentanyl.**
<https://www.justice.gov/usao-sdny/pr/bronx-man-charged-possession-over-20-kilos-fentanyl> January 14, 2022
 - **NYC overdose deaths spike 36 percent, CDC data shows.** <https://nypost.com/2021/10/16/nyc-overdose-deaths-spike-36-percent-cdc-data-shows/> October 16, 2021
 - **The Cocaine Was Laced With Fentanyl. Now Six Are Dead From Overdoses.**
<https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/31/nyregion/fentanyl-cocaine.html> August 31, 2021
 - **Opioid overdose deaths up 31 percent last year in Monroe County.**
<https://13wham.com/news/local/opioid-overdose-deaths-up-31-percent-last-year-in-monroe-county> August 25, 2021
 - **Fatal Drug Overdoses in City Surpass All of 2020.** <https://www.post-journal.com/news/page-one/2021/05/fatal-drug-overdoses-in-city-surpass-all-of-2020/> May 20, 2021
 - **In Upstate New York, a Jail Keeps Blocking Access to Lifesaving OUD Meds.**
<https://filtermag.org/new-york-jail-suboxone/> March 26, 2021
 - **Overdose Deaths During Pandemic Remain Untallied, While Efforts to Aid Drug Users Suffer Life-Threatening Supply Shortages.** <https://www.thecity.nyc/bronx/2021/2/16/22284743/overdose-deaths-pandemic> February 24, 2021.
 - **Albany County sees spike in drug overdoses along with COVID-19.**
<https://cbs6albany.com/news/dose-of-reality/albany-county-sees-spike-in-drug-overdoses-along-with-covid-19> October 27, 2020
 - **Jefferson County public health issues overdose warning in response to four known overdoses within last 24 hours.**
https://www.nny360.com/communitynews/healthmatters/jefferson-county-public-health-issues-overdose-warning-in-response-to-four-known-overdoses-within-last/article_c64f66c6-e634-5d21-8511-8760c0a4710f.html
September 14, 2020
 - **Mid Hudson overdoses spike during COVID-19 pandemic.**
<https://www.recordonline.com/story/news/2020/09/08/pandemic-and-shutdown-masked-spike-in-mid-hudson-drug-overdoses/5701477002/> September 8, 2020
 - **Chautauqua County warns of potential dangerous batch of heroin.**
<https://www.wgrz.com/article/news/health/chautauqua-county-health-department-warns-of-potential-dangerous-batch-of-heroin/71-8ee7db03-3a3a-48e2-b124-173e857d26be>
<https://www.wgrz.com/article/news/health/chautauqua-county-health-department-warns-of-potential-dangerous-batch-of-heroin/71-8ee7db03-3a3a-48e2-b124-173e857d26be> August 23, 2020
 - **Erie County alerts community to deaths due to suspected cocaine plus opioid overdoses.**
<https://www.wnypapers.com/news/article/current/2020/07/28/142558/erie-county-alerts-community-to-deaths-due-to-suspected-cocaine-plus-opioid-overdoses> July 28, 2020
 - **More New Yorkers know someone who abuses opioids or died in an overdose, Siena survey finds; More in NY touched by opioids as support for treatment grows.**
<https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Siena-poll-More-in-NY-touched-by-opioids-as->

[15413678.php](https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Siena-poll-More-in-NY-touched-by-opioids-as-15413678.php) <https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/Siena-poll-More-in-NY-touched-by-opioids-as-15413678.php> July 19, 2020

- **Federal Government Approves Methadone Deliveries During Pandemic.**
<https://www.kunc.org/post/federal-government-approves-methadone-deliveries-during-pandemic#stream/0> June 28, 2020
- **Have Drug Overdoses Spiked During the Coronavirus Crisis? It Depends Who You Ask.** <https://www.gothamgazette.com/city/9534-drug-overdoses-spiked-during-coronavirus-pandemic-new-york-city-unclear> June 25, 2020
- **Opioid Addiction, Overdoses on Rise: DA.**
<http://theforumnewsgroup.com/2020/06/05/opioid-addiction-overdoses-on-rise-da/> June 5, 2020
- **COVID-19 cited in spike of opioid overdoses; Pandemic has worsened the opioid crisis. More people are dying of overdoses and fewer are being admitted for treatment.**
<https://www.investigativepost.org/2020/05/21/covid-19-cited-in-spike-of-opioid-overdoses/> May 21, 2020
- **Columbia County reports second spike in overdoses since pandemic arrived.**
https://www.dailymail.com/news/local-news/columbia-county-reports-second-spike-in-overdoses-since-pandemic-arrived/article_e2493a20-85a3-11ea-993f-7bd5df43695.html April 23, 2020
- **As overdoses spike, local experts remind people help is available.** (Albany, Greene, Rensselaer counties) <https://www.timesunion.com/news/article/As-overdoses-spike-Capital-Region-experts-remind-15207385.php> April 17, 2020

34. North Carolina

- **A UNC Student's Overdose Death at Duke.**
<https://www.theassemblync.com/education/higher-education/overdose-death-student-unc-duke/> October 16, 2023
- **After several UNC-Chapel Hill students died from fentanyl, these students are handing out the antidote.** <https://www.wunc.org/education/2023-09-18/naloxone-unc-fentanyl-deaths-students-harm-reduction-carolina> September 18, 2023
- **Families grieving fentanyl deaths to rally in support of new laws.**
<https://ncnewsline.com/2023/08/09/families-grieving-fentanyl-deaths-to-rally-in-support-of-new-laws/> August 9, 2023
- **Addressing the Opioid Crisis: Insights from the NC Summit on Reducing Overdose.**
<https://nciom.org/addressing-the-opioid-crisis-insights-from-the-nc-summit-on-reducing-overdose/> June 22, 2023
- **Efforts underway to expand protections under N.C.'s Good Samaritan Law.**
<https://spectrumlocalnews.com/nc/charlotte/news/2023/06/08/efforts-underway-to-expand-n-c-s-good-samaritan-law> June 8, 2023
- **Thousands of lives in NC 'cut short' by overdose deaths. What Mecklenburg plans to do.** <https://www.charlotteobserver.com/news/politics-government/article275467231.html#storylink=cpy> May 17, 2023
- **NC Senate considers stiffer penalties for drug distribution.**
<https://apnews.com/article/opioid-fentanyl-drug-overdose-deaths-north-carolina-62a1de82e88421b56beed5547b657953> March 7, 2023
- **North Carolina Reports 22% Increase in Overdose Deaths.**
<https://www.ncdhhs.gov/news/press-releases/2023/02/21/north-carolina-reports-22-increase-overdose-deaths> February 21, 2023

- **North Our sons died of overdoses. Strengthening one NC law could save others.**
<https://www.charlotteobserver.com/opinion/article269811552.html> December 12, 2022
- **Counterfeit pills have become more prevalent in the street drug supply.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2022/09/06/counterfeit-pills-more-prevalent-in-the-street-drug-supply/> September 6, 2022
- **Fentanyl in NC: An epidemic within the opioid epidemic.**
<https://ncpolicywatch.com/2022/08/15/fentanyl-in-nc-an-epidemic-within-the-opioid-epidemic/> August 15, 2022
- **Woman sues NC state prison system for mistreatment while pregnant.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2022/05/25/woman-sues-nc-state-prison-system-for-mistreatment-while-pregnant/> May 25, 2022
- **Strings attached to new state funds for addiction treatment in jails.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2022/05/10/strings-attached-to-new-state-funds-for-addiction-treatment-in-jails/> May 10, 2022
- **North Carolina Reports 40% Increase in Overdose Deaths in 2020 Compared to 2019; NCDHHS Continues Fight Against Overdose Epidemic.**
<https://www.ncdhhs.gov/news/press-releases/2022/03/21/north-carolina-reports-40-increase-overdose-deaths-2020-compared-2019-ncdhhs-continues-fight-against> March 21, 2022
- **Drug overdose spike alert continues, Buncombe County Health Department says.**
<https://wlos.com/news/local/drug-overdose-spike-alert-continues-buncombe-county-health-department-opioid-fentanyl> February 7, 2022
- **Overdose deaths in NC increase by 26% in 2021, leaders call for change.**
<https://www.wect.com/2022/01/30/overdose-deaths-nc-increase-by-26-2021-leaders-call-change/> January 30, 2022
- **Suspected Overdose Deaths, North Carolina Office of the Chief Medical Examiner.**
<https://www.injuryfreenc.ncdhhs.gov/DataSurveillance/StatewideOverdoseSurveillanceReports/OpioidOverdoseEDVisitsMonthlyReports/OCMESuspectedOverdoseDeathsDec2021.pdf> January 13, 2022
- **Naloxone shortage could lead to thousands of overdose deaths.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2021/10/22/naloxone-shortage-could-lead-to-thousands-of-overdose-deaths/> October 22, 2021
- **As drug overdoses proliferate, one obvious and important policy solution stands out.**
<https://www.ncpolicywatch.com/2021/08/31/as-drug-overdoses-proliferate-one-obvious-and-important-policy-solution-stands-out/> August 31, 2021
- **Communities struggle with meth outside spotlight of opioid crisis.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2021/07/17/communities-struggle-with-meth-outside-spotlight-of-opioid-crisis/> July 17, 2021
- **North Carolina drug overdose deaths on the rise.** <https://wlos.com/news/local/north-carolina-drug-overdose-deaths-on-the-rise-up-35-from-2019-says-cdc> July 14, 2021
- **COVID-19 stressors fuel surge in overdoses of contaminated street drugs.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2021/02/05/covid-19-stressors-fuel-surge-in-overdoses-of-opioids-contaminated-street-drugs/> February 5, 2021
- **Opioid crisis grows worse in Fayetteville even as COVID-19 pandemic rages, officials say.** <https://www.fayobserver.com/story/news/2021/01/21/opioid-crisis-cumberland-county-grows-worse-health-officials-say/4141960001/> January 21, 2021
- **Opioid ODs way up, ERs see 46% case hike.**
https://greensboro.com/rockingham_now/news/opioid-ods-way-up-ers-see-46-case-hike/article_155a410e-fc80-11ea-b36a-a3876ce79885.html September 21, 2020
- **NC organizations fighting the rural opioid crisis receive a \$4M federal boost.**
<https://www.northcarolinahealthnews.org/2020/08/14/nc-organizations-fighting-the-rural-opioid-crisis-receive-a-4m-federal-boost/> August 14, 2020

- **Overdoses way up, officials try new approach to fighting drug abuse during pandemic.** https://greensboro.com/rockingham_now/news/overdoses-way-up-officials-try-new-approach-to-fighting-drug-abuse-during-pandemic/article_863d0ae7-62b0-51f8-8df3-e9dc9396b0db.html August 7, 2020
- **Increase in overdose emergency department visits seen in Carteret County.** <https://wcti12.com/news/local/county-sees-increase-in-overdoses-resources-available-for-those-in-need> April 27, 2020

35. North Dakota

- **NDSU program provides more access to Narcan.** <https://www.kvrr.com/2023/10/04/one-box-gives-communities-more-access-to-narcan/> October 4, 2023
- **Anti-overdose drug saves an average of one life each day in Fargo.** <https://www.valleynewslive.com/2023/09/01/anti-overdose-drug-saves-an-average-one-life-each-day-fargo/> August 31, 2023
- **Tracking opioid overdose calls to Minot PD this year.** <https://www.kfyrtv.com/2023/08/12/tracking-opioid-overdose-calls-minot-pd-this-year/> August 12, 2023
- **South Dakota's overdose deaths have the greatest decrease across the US in 2022.** <https://www.blackhillsfox.com/2023/07/21/south-dakotas-overdose-deaths-have-greatest-decrease-across-us-2022/> July 20, 2023
- **ND drug overdose rates continue to rise, led by opioid-related deaths.** <https://www.kxnet.com/news/top-stories/nd-drug-overdose-rates-continue-to-rise-led-by-opioid-related-deaths/> March 7, 2023
- **North Dakota judge, others call for stronger efforts to prevent drug overdose.** <https://www.grandforksherald.com/news/north-dakota/north-dakota-judge-others-call-for-stronger-efforts-to-prevent-drug-overdose> January 14, 2023
- **State Opioid Response Grant Kick-Off Meeting.** <https://www.hhs.nd.gov/sites/www/files/documents/BH/2022.11.1%20SOR%20Kickoff.pdf> October 18, 2022
- **Police: Man Nabbed in Minot With \$1Million Worth of Opioids.** <https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/north-dakota/articles/2022-06-21/police-man-nabbed-in-minot-with-1-million-worth-of-opioids> June 21, 2022
- **ND overdose death rates rival national numbers; addiction specialists, hospital, and law enforcement work to address issue.** <https://www.kfyrtv.com/2022/05/11/nd-overdose-death-rates-rival-national-numbers-addiction-specialists-hospital-law-enforcement-work-address-issue/> May 11, 2022
- **38 people fatally overdosed in Bismarck and Minot in 2021.** <https://www.kxnet.com/news/local-news/38-people-fatally-overdosed-in-bismarck-and-minot-in-2021/> February 1, 2022
- **Results from North Dakota Addressing Addiction survey revealed at Recovery Reinvented.** <https://www.governor.nd.gov/news/results-north-dakota-addressing-addiction-survey-revealed-recovery-reinvented> October 25, 2021
- **Drug overdose deaths increased nearly 50% in North Dakota in 2020.** <https://www.kfyrtv.com/2021/07/20/drug-overdose-deaths-increased-nearly-50-north-dakota-2020/> July 19, 2021
- **Opioid epidemic worsening in North Dakota.** <https://www.kxnet.com/news/opioid-epidemic-worsening-in-north-dakota/> February 23, 2021
- **Grand Forks law enforcement, state officials report increase in opioid overdoses during pandemic.** <https://www.grandforksherald.com/newsmd/coronavirus/6648974-Grand-Forks->

[law-enforcement-state-officials-report-increase-in-opioid-overdoses-during-pandemic](#)

September 8, 2020

- **Drug overdose deaths climb dramatically in Minot; Fentanyl use frightening.**
<https://www.minotdailynews.com/news/local-news/2020/05/drug-overdose-deaths-climb-dramatically-in-minot/> May 8, 2020
- **Drug overdose death raises concerns in the area.**
<https://www.newsakota.com/2020/03/10/drug-overdose-death-raises-concerns-in-the-area/>
 March 10, 2020

36. Ohio

- **Five people die from overdoses in five days in Butler County, Ohio.**
<https://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/2023/10/30/butler-county-overdose-alert-october/71381241007/> October 30, 2023
- **Ohio overdose deaths continue at high pace in 2023.**
<https://www.harmreductionohio.org/ohio-overdose-deaths-continue-at-high-pace-in-2023/>
 August 30, 2023
- **ADAMH partners with Ohio State University to prevent overdose deaths.**
<https://wexnermedical.osu.edu/mediaroom/pressreleaselist/adamh-partners-with-ohio-state-university-to-prevent-overdose-deaths> August 28, 2023
- **Board of Pharmacy Now Offers Free Fentanyl Test Strips to Ohio Licensees.**
<https://www.pharmacy.ohio.gov/documents/pubs/messages/2023-08-18%20board%20of%20pharmacy%20now%20offers%20free%20fentanyl%20test%20strips%20to%20ohio%20licensees.pdf> August 18, 2023
- **Medical Examiner: 9 Suspected Overdose Deaths in One Day.**
<https://cuyahogacounty.gov/executive/news/press-releases-archive/2023-press-releases/2023/07/18/medical-examiner-9-suspected-overdose-deaths-in-one-day> July 18, 2023
- **Cleveland bars and clubs stocking up on fentanyl test strips as overdoses surge.**
<https://www.cleveland19.com/video/2023/06/16/cleveland-bars-clubs-stocking-up-fentanyl-test-strips-overdoses-surge/> June 15, 2023
- **Mobile wellness unit aims to reduce overdoses and break stigma in Ohio Valley communities.** <https://wtov9.com/news/local/mobile-wellness-unit-aims-to-reduce-overdoses-and-break-stigma-in-ohio-valley-communities> June 9, 2023
- **Medical Examiner: 5 Suspected Overdose Deaths in One Day.**
<https://www.justice.gov/usao-ndoh/pr/medical-examiner-5-suspected-overdose-deaths-one-day> June 2, 2023
- **State of Ohio v. Tara Hollingshead.**
<https://www.supremecourt.ohio.gov/rod/docs/pdf/5/2023/2023-Ohio-1714.pdf> May 22, 2023
- **Ohio Turnpike to provide naloxone at service plazas.**
<https://www.wkyc.com/article/travel/ohio-turnpike-naloxone-service-plazas/95-96d02f27-2cce-4d01-a7a3-3472b2a5a8d1> May 17, 2023
- **Ohio to track overdose deaths as numbers continue to climb.**
<https://www.daytondailynews.com/local/ohio-to-track-overdose-deaths-as-numbers-continue-to-climb/MRAMQWM27ZB5BCT6IML6QIXED4/> March 17, 2023 (See dashboard here: <https://data.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/data/view/ohio-ibhd>)
- **Ohio To Offer Free Naloxone Access Cabinets to Public Colleges, Universities to Provide Life-Saving Medication to Students.** <https://highered.ohio.gov/about/news-events/all-news/ohio-to-offer-free-naloxone-access-cabinets-to-public-colleges> February 21, 2023
- **Amid overdose concerns, Hudson High School students voluntarily drug tested.**
<https://www.wkyc.com/article/news/local/summit-county/overdose-concerns-hudson-high->

[school-students-voluntarily-drug-tested/95-c7c72c67-f6d2-495e-9cdc-676a6955999b](https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/95/rr/rr095999b.htm)

December 14, 2022

- **Study: Ohio cracks the top 10 in fentanyl overdose deaths.** <https://fox8.com/news/study-ohio-cracks-the-top-10-in-fentanyl-overdose-deaths/> December 14, 2022
- **Fentanyl fuels local spike in drug overdose deaths.**
<https://www.axios.com/local/columbus/2022/08/17/fentanyl-drug-overdose-deaths-columbus-ohio> August 17, 2022
- **Tara Hollingshead sentenced on drug charge after newborn tests positive for fentanyl.**
<https://www.zanesvilletimesrecorder.com/story/news/local/2022/05/18/zanesville-woman-sentenced-drug-charge-after-using-while-pregnant/9819996002/> May 18, 2022
- **Ohio State campus warns of fake Adderall pills after two students die.**
<https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2022/05/06/drug-overdose-ohio-state-adderall/9672391002/> May 6, 2022
- **An increase in potent “Frankenstein opioids” prompts warning from Ohio attorney general.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/frankenstein-opioids-nitazene-ohio-attorney-general-dave-yost-warning/> April 20, 2022
- **Methamphetamine the most prevalent illegal drug locally.** https://www.crescent-news.com/news/local_news/methamphetamine-the-most-prevalent-illegal-drug-locally/article_a445482e-8a7c-11ec-be85-8fe0becae98e.html February 11, 2022
- **Fake prescription pills leading to overdose concerns in Portage County.**
<https://www.news5cleveland.com/news/local-news/oh-portage/fake-prescription-pills-leading-to-overdose-concerns-in-portage-county> September 2, 2021
- **‘COVID has greatly exacerbated the crisis: Local, national overdose deaths increasing.**
<https://www.coshcoctontribune.com/story/news/local/2021/07/20/drug-overdose-deaths-rise-coshcocton-county-across-u-s/8001801002/> July 20, 2021
- **New data: fatal overdoses leapt 22% in Ohio last year.**
<https://ohiocapitaljournal.com/2021/07/15/new-data-fatal-overdoses-leapt-22-in-ohio-last-year/> July 13, 2021
- **New report shows overdose deaths are up in every state.**
<https://local12.com/news/addicted/new-report-shows-overdose-deaths-are-up-in-every-state-cincinnati> June 3, 2021
- **Ohio State Study Finds ‘Opioid Treatment Deserts’ Across Franklin County and Columbus.** <https://www.thelantern.com/2021/05/ohio-state-study-finds-opioid-treatment-deserts-across-franklin-county-and-columbus/> May 26, 2021
- **Fatal Drug Overdoses in Ohio in 2020 Spiked Weeks After National Emergency Declaration, Early Lockdowns.**
<https://www.psychiatryadvisor.com/home/topics/addiction/upticks-in-fatal-overdoses-in-ohio-after-initial-major-events-in-governmental-response-to-the-covid-19-pandemic/> May 6, 2021
- **COVID-19: Ohio deaths up by 7.8% so far in 2020, coronavirus pandemic likely to blame.** <https://www.dispatch.com/story/news/2020/11/15/ohio-deaths-up-nearly-8-so-far-2020-pandemic-likely-blame/6263306002/> November 15, 2020
- **A legacy of distrust: The racial disparities that mean many can be reluctant to seek help.** <https://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/2020/11/12/systemic-racism-addiction-treatment-outreach-ohio-and-kentucky/3731197001/> November 11, 2020
- **Editorial: The addiction epidemic hasn’t gone anywhere.**
<https://www.dispatch.com/story/opinion/editorials/2020/10/29/editorial-addiction-epidemic-hasnt-gone-anywhere/6053054002/> October 29, 2020
- **Cuyahoga County sees 19 drug overdose deaths in a week, on pace for highest total in three years.** <https://www.cleveland.com.metro/2020/10/cuyahoga-county-sees-19-drug-overdose-deaths-in-a-week-on-pace-for-highest-total-in-three-years.html> October 13, 2020

- **COVID-19 not slowing drug trafficking, overdose deaths.**
<https://www.dispatch.com/news/20200904/covid-19-not-slowing-drug-trafficking-overdose-deaths> September 4, 2020
- **Ohio drug overdose deaths back on rise.**
<https://www.newarkadvocate.com/story/news/local/2020/07/20/ohio-drug-overdose-deaths-back-on-rise/5473138002/> July 20, 2020
- **Overdose Incidents Rose Sharply Around Ohio Valley During Pandemic.**
<https://wfp1.org/overdose-incidents-rose-sharply-around-ohio-valley-during-pandemic/> July 5, 2020
- **Coronavirus can't stem central Ohio opioid abuse.**
<https://www.dispatch.com/news/20200603/coronavirus-cant-stem-central-ohio-opioid-abuse> June 5, 2020
- **Don't forget the other epidemic; editorial.**
<https://www.toledoblade.com/opinion/editorials/2020/05/31/dont-forget-other-epidemic-opioids-naloxone-toledo-lucas-county/stories/20200526122> May 30, 2020
- **Narcan handed out to stem opioid overdose rise amid COVID-19.**
<https://www.dispatch.com/news/20200523/narcan-handed-out-to-stem-opioid-overdose-rise-amid-covid-19> May 23, 2020
- **Ohio County Prosecutor: Pandemic Puts More Stress On Families Dealing With Addiction.** <https://www.iowapublicradio.org/post/ohio-county-prosecutor-pandemic-puts-more-stress-families-dealing-addiction#stream/0> April 29, 2020
- **Coroner: 6 overdose deaths in Franklin County Friday.**
<https://www.nbc4i.com/news/local-news/coroner-6-overdose-deaths-in-franklin-county-friday/> April 25, 2020
- **Health officials fear COVID-19 could trigger rise in drug overdoses.**
<https://www.dispatch.com/news/20200420/health-officials-fear-covid-19-could-trigger-rise-in-drug-overdoses> April 20, 2020
- **HEALTH ALERT: Canton latest to close its syringe program.**
<https://www.harmreductionohio.org/covid-19-updates-syringe-programs-ongoing/> March 29, 2020

37. Oklahoma

- **Judge: Treatment courts are more effective than incarceration for certain offenses.**
<https://www.oklahoman.com/story/opinion/2023/11/07/drug-treatment-courts-working-as-shown-in-decline-of-property-crimes/71391621007/> November 7, 2023
- **Narcan now in drugstores, but the life-saving spray is \$45. Here's where to get it free.**
<https://www.oklahoman.com/story/news/healthcare/2023/09/19/oklahoma-narcan-otc-where-to-get-free-fentanyl-test-strips/70889199007/> September 19, 2023
- **Narcan vending machines placed along Oklahoma turnpikes.**
<https://www.koco.com/article/oklahoma-narcan-vending-machines-along-oklahoma-turnpikes/44977936> September 1, 2023
- **How a new Oklahoma program aims to combat fentanyl overdoses in the state.**
<https://www.oklahoman.com/story/news/healthcare/2023/06/08/fentanyl-overdose-narcan-campaign-oklahoma-program-spanish/70288611007/> June 8, 2023
- **Oklahoma Co. DA's Office determines charging guidelines for fentanyl overdose deaths.**
<https://kfor.com/news/local/oklahoma-co-das-office-determines-charging-guidelines-for-fentanyl-overdose-deaths/> June 7, 2023
- **Osage Nation Counseling Center Takes Action to Combat Rising Trend of Opioid Overdoses.** <https://www.newsone6.com/story/648110e27e9dc6072846b716/osage-nation-counseling-center-takes-action-to-combat-rising-trend-of-opioid-overdoses> June 7, 2023

- **Immediate treatment is key to preventing fentanyl overdose deaths, Bartlesville mom says.** <https://www.examiner-enterprise.com/story/news/2022/12/21/how-the-fentanyl-epidemic-has-touched-bartlesville/69735925007/> December 21, 2022
- **'Dead people cannot recover': Drug safety kits available in Oklahoma City.** <https://okcfox.com/news/local/dead-people-cannot-recover-drug-safety-kits-available-in-oklahoma-city-shred-the-stigma-drew-cook-oklahoma-bureau-of-narcotics-mark-woodward-oklahoma-city-indian-clinic-audrey-allen-caroline-ohare-narcan-naloxone-fentanyl-strips-harm-reduction-overdose> December 20, 2022
- **Methamphetamine is killing more Oklahomans than any other drug.** <https://www.kosu.org/show/stateimpact-oklahoma/2022-12-15/methamphetamine-is-killing-more-oklahomans-than-any-other-drug> December 15, 2022
- **Parents warn other families of tainted drugs in Oklahoma after son's fatal overdose.** <https://ktul.com/news/local/parents-warn-other-families-of-tainted-drugs-in-oklahoma-after-sons-fatal-overdose-yukon-kathrine-jeff-tanner-freeman-fentanyl-meth-heroin-narcan-naloxone-test-strips-bureau-of-narcotics-mark-woodward-harm-reduction-advocacy-grief> December 5, 2022
- **Faced With COVID, A Desperate Man's Sobriety, Survival Fell to His Mother When Rehab Center Evicted Him.** <https://oklahomawatch.org/2022/08/15/faced-with-covid-a-desperate-mans-sobriety-survival-fell-to-his-mother-when-rehab-center-evicted-him/> August 15, 2022
- **BAPD hosts Fentanyl Forum for community.** <https://www.brokenarrowok.gov/Home/Components/News/News/2016/1317> July 15, 2022
- **Wagoner Co. Officials raise awareness on the dangers of fentanyl.** <https://www.kjrh.com/news/local-news/wagoner-co-officials-raise-awareness-on-the-dangers-of-fentanyl> May 10, 2022
- **Addicted America: Law enforcement faces increase in fentanyl deaths.** <https://ktul.com/news/addicted-america/addicted-america-law-enforcement-faces-increase-in-fentanyl-deaths> January 27, 2022
- **Broken Arrow police see increase in fentanyl overdoses.** <https://www.kjrh.com/news/local-news/broken-arrow-police-see-increase-in-fentanyl-overdoses> January 20, 2022
- **Opioid crackdown had 'tremendous fallout,' with more suicides, drug overdoses among patients, lawmakers told.** https://tulsaworld.com/news/state-and-regional/govt-and-politics/opioid-crackdown-had-tremendous-fallout-with-more-suicides-drug-overdoses-among-patients-lawmakers-told/article_ae3ff49e-3b2d-11ec-b2e3-b74d9a33a2b9.html November 2, 2021
- **Manslaughter conviction of 21-year-old Oklahoma woman who suffered miscarriage sparks outcry.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/brittany-poolaw-manslaughter-miscarriage-pregnancy/> October 20, 2021
- **Counterfeit pills laced with fentanyl are driving a spike in Oklahoma deaths.** <https://www.readfrontier.org/stories/counterfeit-pills-laced-with-fentanyl-are-driving-a-spike-in-oklahoma-deaths/> September 6, 2021
- **Oklahoma Sees Increase In Overdose Deaths From 2019-2020.** <https://www.news6.com/story/60f4203b96d8d90c26db68ab/oklahoma-sees-nearly-30-increase-in-overdose-deaths-from-20192020> July 18, 2021
- **Over 10,000 pounds, 1,300 liters of meth seized in Oklahoma, N. TX during pandemic.** <https://okcfox.com/news/local/over-10000-pounds-1300-liters-of-meth-seized-in-oklahoma-n-tx-during-pandemic> March 5, 2021

- **Authorities investigate additional deaths in Oklahoma linked to fake oxycodone pills.**
<https://www.koco.com/article/authorities-investigate-additional-deaths-in-oklahoma-linked-to-fake-oxycodone-pills/34314735#> October 8, 2020
- **Methamphetamine: The Overlooked Addiction Epidemic in Oklahoma.**
<https://integrisok.com/resources/on-your-health/2020/september/methamphetamine-the-overlooked-addiction-epidemic-in-oklahoma> September 24, 2020
- **GUEST EDITORIAL: Pandemic makes fighting opioid abuse even tougher.** https://www.enidnews.com/oklahoma/guest-editorial-pandemic-makes-fighting-opioid-abuse-even-tougher/article_506a7186-f76e-11ea-87b8-9f0b98c2de58.html September 15, 2020
- **Oklahoma recovery center reports surge in alcohol abuse.**
<https://okcfox.com/news/local/oklahoma-recovery-center-reports-surge-in-alcohol-abuse> July 20, 2020
- **Deaths caused by fake pills continue to climb in Oklahoma, with links to North Texas.**
<https://www.star-telegram.com/news/local/crime/article243600002.html> June 17, 2020

38. Oregon

- **Police pitch fentanyl crisis solutions: ‘There has to be a moment in time when police can intervene.’** <https://www.oregonlive.com/news/2023/11/police-pitch-fentanyl-crisis-solutions-there-has-to-be-a-moment-in-time-when-police-can-intervene.html> November 6, 2023
- **Opioid Overdose Public Health Surveillance Update.**
https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/PREVENTIONWELLNESS/SUBSTANCEUSE/OPIOIDS/Documents/quarterly_opioid_overdose_related_data_report.pdf October 19, 2023
- **Decriminalizing Drug Possession Not Linked to Higher Overdose Death Rates in Oregon or Washington.** <https://nyulangone.org/news/decriminalizing-drug-possession-not-linked-higher-overdose-death-rates-oregon-or-washington> September 27, 2023 (Read the full study here: <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapsychiatry/fullarticle/2809867>)
- **Oregon, Washington see largest increases in fentanyl deaths since last year.**
<https://www.kptv.com/2023/09/26/oregon-washington-see-largest-increases-fentanyl-deaths-since-last-year/> September 26, 2023
- **Does drug decriminalization increase unintentional drug overdose deaths? Early evidence from Oregon Measure 110.** <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/37556870/> September 2023.
- **‘It’s crazy out there’: The reasons behind Oregon’s deepening drug crisis.**
<https://www.opb.org/article/2023/05/30/oregon-worsening-drug-crisis-fentanyl-overdoses/> May 30, 2023
- **Fentanyl fuels string of deadly weekend overdoses in Portland, Oregon.**
<https://apnews.com/article/drug-overdose-deaths-fentanyl-portland-oregon-94d880c06809bc5248d8c14f34a92a64> May 15, 2023
- **Concerning Trend of Fentanyl Overdoses Involving Young Children.**
<https://www.portlandoregon.gov/police/news/read.cfm?id=492958> June 29, 2023
- **Despite soaring overdose rates, Americans face barriers to treatment.**
<https://news.ohsu.edu/2022/12/12/despite-soaring-overdose-rates-americans-face-barriers-to-treatment> December 12, 2022
- **Feds warn of so-called rainbow fentanyl in Oregon.**
<https://www.opb.org/article/2022/08/26/oregon-drugs-rainbow-fentanyl-us-attorneys-office-/> August 26, 2022
- **Fentanyl-driven overdoses sharply increasing throughout Oregon.**
<https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/ORDHS/bulletins/31f9c54> July 7, 2022

- **Opioid Overdose Public Health Surveillance Update.**
<https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/PREVENTIONWELLNESS/SUBSTANCEUSE/OPIOIDS/Documents/monthly opioid overdose related data report.pdf> June 17, 2022
- **Unintentional Drug Overdose in Oregon: The Current and Potential Impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic.**
<https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/DISEASESCONDITIONS/COMMUNICABLEDISEASE/CDSUMMARYNEWSLETTER/Documents/2022/ohd7102.pdf> May 2022
- **“I’ve never seen a problem like what we have now”: Fentanyl overdoses, deaths on the rise across several Oregon counties.** https://www.kdrv.com/news/ive-never-seen-a-problem-like-what-we-have-now-fentanyl-overdoses-deaths-on-the/article_ab305c0e-b110-11ec-b7a1-9f8172ad9c8d.html March 31, 2022
- **Addiction to drugs, alcohol deepens in Oregon, report shows.**
<https://oregoncapitalchronicle.com/2022/02/07/oregon-has-worst-drug-addiction-problem-in-the-nation-report-shows/> February 7, 2022
- **As Meth and Fentanyl Tighten Their Grips on Oregon, the State Scrabbles to Implement Treatment Services.** <https://www.wweek.com/news/2022/01/26/as-meth-and-fentanyl-tighten-their-grips-on-oregon-the-state-scrambles-to-implement-treatment-services/> January 26, 2022
- **Oregon’s Drug Decriminalization May Spread, Despite Unclear Results.**
<https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2021/11/03/oregons-drug-decriminalization-may-spread-despite-unclear-results> November 3, 2021
- **More than 200,000 counterfeit oxycodone pills laced with suspected fentanyl seized in Oregon from 2 alleged trafficking networks.**
<https://www.oregonlive.com/crime/2021/11/more-than-200000-counterfeit-oxycodone-pills-laced-with-suspected-fentanyl-seized-in-oregon-from-2-alleged-trafficking-networks.html> November 2, 2021
- **Law enforcement says methamphetamine still top illegal drug threat to Central Oregonians.** <https://ktvz.com/news/crime-courts/2021/08/25/law-enforcement-says-methamphetamine-still-top-illegal-drug-threat-to-central-oregonians/> August 25, 2021
- **Public health records show the number of opioid-related deaths in Oregon grew by 40% in just the last year.** <https://www.kgw.com/article/news/local/cdc-record-number-of-americans-suffered-drug-overdose-deaths-in-2020/283-24d226e6-c2d8-4196-af07-c231789fd410> July 14, 2021
- **Spike in Overdoses Reported in Coos & Lane Counties.**
<https://www.co.lincoln.or.us/hhs/page/spike-overdoses-may-21-2021> May 21, 2021
- **Eugene policy report uptick in fentanyl overdose deaths.**
<https://www.registerguard.com/story/news/2021/05/17/eugene-police-report-uptick-fentanyl-overdose-deaths/5128652001/> May 17, 2021
- **OHA sees 70 percent increase in drug overdose deaths.**
<https://kqennewsradio.com/2020/10/30/oha-sees-70-percent-increase-in-drug-overdose-deaths/> October 30, 2020
- **Opioid overdoses climbed during early months of Covid-19 pandemic in Oregon.**
<https://www.bizjournals.com/portland/news/2020/10/02/opioid-overdose-deaths-rose-in-oregon-in-april.html> October 2, 2020
- **Illicit opioid deaths on the rise, in spite of doctors working against overdoses: report.**
<https://katu.com/news/recover-northwest/illicit-opioid-deaths-on-the-rise-in-spite-of-doctors-working-against-overdoses-report> August 11, 2020.
- **'People are struggling': Oregon mental health groups make call to action during COVID-19.** <https://www.kgw.com/article/news/health/mental-health-and-addiction-supports-during-covid19/283-633fa303-b276-4893-8f79-349aca351f13> May 1, 2020.

39. Pennsylvania

- **Philadelphia Records More than 1,400 Overdose Deaths in 2022; Deaths among Black Residents Rose Nearly 20%. <https://www.phila.gov/2023-10-02-philadelphia-records-more-than-1400-overdose-deaths-in-2022-deaths-among-black-residents-rose-nearly-20/>** October 2, 2023
- **What is Xylazine? Animal tranquilizer a growing problem, officials say.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/pittsburgh/news/xylazine-animal-tranquilizer-drug-deaths-death-warning/> September 20, 2023
- **Tranq or Xylazine: What You Need to Know About the Crisis in Philadelphia.**
<https://drexelmedicine.org/blog/overview/tranq-or-xylazine-what-you-need-to-know-about-the-crisis-in-philadelphia/> July 6, 2023
- **Philly awards \$1.9M to help fight substance abuse, overdoses.** <https://www.penncapital-star.com/government-politics/philly-awards-1-9m-to-help-fight-substance-abuse-overdoses/> June 10, 2023
- **DOJ Files Amended Complaint in Pennsylvania MOUD Case.**
<https://www.lac.org/news/lac-disappointed-by-moud-case-dismissal-in-pa-but-reaffirms-commitment-to-ensure-access-to-lifesaving-addiction-treatment> June 6, 2023 (Read the amended complaint here: <https://www.justice.gov/crt/case-document/file/1584846/download>)
- **Narcan vending machine opens in Morgantown.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/pittsburgh/news/narcan-vending-machine-narcan/> May 4, 2023
- **Pop-up events to distribute free naloxone in Allegheny County.**
<https://www.cbsnews.com/pittsburgh/news/allegheny-county-pop-up-naloxone-narcan-distribution/> March 21, 2023
- **Fentanyl test strips become decriminalized this week under new Pennsylvania law.**
<https://whyy.org/articles/fentanyl-test-strips-decriminalized-pennsylvania-law/> January 1, 2023
- **Pennsylvania, federal officials see small signs of hope as opioids ravage communities.**
<https://www.wesa.fm/health-science-tech/2022-12-20/pennsylvania-federal-officials-see-small-signs-of-hope-as-opioids-ravage-communities> December 20, 2022
- **Wolf administration implores Pennsylvanians to have anti-overdose drug on hand.**
https://www.thecentersquare.com/pennsylvania/wolf-administration-implores-pennsylvanians-to-have-anti-overdose-drug-on-hand/article_fc407356-7bd9-11ed-9a89-8b65bfe5472e.html December 14, 2022
- **After another delay in a decision on supervised injection sites, Shapiro says he still opposes them.** <https://www.inquirer.com/health/opioid-addiction/addiction-supervised-injection-site-philadelphia-opioid-epidemic-20221206.html> December 6, 2022
- **Pennsylvania reports sizable decline in overdose deaths, but experts wary.**
<https://www.witf.org/2022/11/17/pennsylvania-reports-sizable-decline-in-overdose-deaths-but-experts-wary/> November 17, 2022
- **'Tranq' isn't just a Philly problem. But it will take city officials, healthcare workers to fix it.** <https://www.penncapital-star.com/health-care/tranq-isnt-just-a-philly-problem-but-it-will-take-city-officials-healthcare-workers-to-fix-it/> September 6, 2022
- **Justice department: Pa. courts not protected by constitution from ADA enforcement.**
https://www.ncnewsongline.com/pennsylvania/news/justice-department-pa-courts-not-protected-by-constitution-from-ada-enforcement/article_2482bd41-6efd-56b7-bf83-0f48f7f8206f.html May 9, 2022
- **What can Pennsylvania do to improve its C grade for Hep C elimination, prevention?**
<https://www.goerie.com/story/news/healthcare/2022/04/25/study-pa-receives-c-grade-for-hep-c-elimination-prevention/65350770007/> April 25, 2022
- **Justice Department Files Suit Against Pennsylvania Court System for Discriminating Against People with Opioid Use Disorder.** <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice->

- [department-files-suit-against-pennsylvania-court-system-discriminating-against-people](#)
 February 24, 2022
- **Safehouse is in settlement talks with the U.S. Department of Justice.**
<https://whyy.org/articles/safehouse-is-in-settlement-talks-with-the-u-s-department-of-justice/>
 February 1, 2022
 - **Overdoses rise during the holidays, and this year could be especially tough. Experts urge caution.** <https://www.inquirer.com/health/opioid-addiction/overdose-holiday-season-harm-reduction-fentanyl-20211125.html> November 25, 2021
 - **Amid nationwide injectable Naloxone shortage, Pa. entities rely on Narcan supply.**
<https://www.penncapital-star.com/blog/amid-nationwide-injectable-naloxone-shortage-pa-entities-rely-on-narcan-supply/> October 27, 2021
 - **Pennsylvania Lawmakers Restrict Access to Fentanyl Test Strips.**
<https://www.theregreview.org/2021/10/19/ludwig-pennsylvania-lawmakers-restrict-access-fentanyl-test-strips/> October 19, 2021
 - **New trends in opioid crisis alarming Lackawanna County officials.**
<https://www.wnep.com/article/news/local/lackawanna-county/new-trends-in-opioid-crisis-alarming-lackawanna-county-officials/523-8b60823e-8bf0-492a-b116-e6b944298304>
 September 7, 2021
 - **Mayor fights rising fentanyl deaths in Pittsburgh by allowing test strips.**
<https://www.post-gazette.com/local/city/2021/08/31/Mayor-Peduto-Make-Fentanyl-Test-Strips-Legal-pittsburgh-overdose-drugs/stories/202108310126> August 31, 2021
 - **Pennsylvania Allows Opioid Emergency Declaration to Lapse.**
<https://www.wesa.fm/identity-community/2021-08-25/pennsylvania-allows-opioid-emergency-declaration-to-lapse> August 25, 2021
 - **Wolf Wants Lawmakers To Extend Opioid Emergency Declaration.**
<https://www.wesa.fm/politics-government/2021-08-02/wolf-wants-lawmakers-to-extend-opioid-emergency-declaration> August 2, 2021
 - **Deadly fentanyl overdoses mount in Pittsburgh region.** <https://www.post-gazette.com/news/health/2021/08/01/death-toll-fentanyl-overdoses-pittsburgh-region-stowe/stories/202108010043> August 1, 2021
 - **Q&A: Overdoses are peaking again and opioids are only going to get cheaper, one expert explains.** <https://www.publicsource.org/qa-overdoses-are-peaking-again-and-opioids-are-only-going-to-get-cheaper-one-expert-explains/> May 27, 2021
 - **Addiction Treatment Providers in Pa. Face Little State Scrutiny Despite Harm to Clients.** <https://khn.org/news/article/addiction-treatment-providers-in-pa-face-little-state-scrutiny-despite-harm-to-clients/> April 30, 2021
 - **71-year-old incarcerated man denied methadone in Allegheny County Jail.**
<https://www.pittsburghcurrent.com/71-year-old-incarcerated-man-denied-methadone-in-allegheny-county-jail/> March 26, 2021
 - **In curtailing overprescribing, Pennsylvania's drug monitoring program is a limited tool in opioid epidemic.** <https://www.publicsource.org/pennsylvania-drug-monitoring-program-a-successful-but-limited-tool-in-opioid-epidemic/> March 4, 2021
 - **An Animal Tranquilizer Is Now Linked To One in Three Overdoses in Philadelphia.**
<https://www.forbes.com/sites/mishagajewski/2021/02/02/an-animal-tranquilizer-is-now-linked-to-one-in-three-overdoses-in-philadelphia/?sh=d1f820242ae2> February 2, 2021
 - **Philadelphia's overdose crisis hangs in the balance of conflicting city, state and federal officials.** <https://www.inquirer.com/opinion/commentary/safehouse-philadelphia-opioid-epidemic-pennsylvania-treatment-20210125.html> January 25, 2021
 - **2020 brings increase in Westmoreland overdose deaths.**
<https://triblive.com/local/westmoreland/2019-brings-increase-in-westmoreland-overdose-deaths/> January 10, 2021

- As COVID-19 spikes, so do overdoses among Center City restaurant workers, jolting a stressed community. <https://www.inquirer.com/health/opioid-addiction/overdose-spike-restaurant-industry-center-city-20201128.html> November 28, 2020
- Drug Overdose deaths rise in Lackawanna Co. amid COVID-19 pandemic. <https://fox56.com/news/local/drug-overdose-deaths-rise-in-lackawanna-co-amid-covid-19-pandemic> November 19, 2020
- Emergency crews continue to use Narcan to prevent opioid overdose deaths. <https://www.yourerie.com/video/emergency-crews-continue-to-use-narcan-to-prevent-opioid-overdose-deaths/5877588/> September 15, 2020
- COVID sends opioid crisis into tailspin. <https://www.timesonline.com/story/news/2020/09/05/covid-sends-opioid-crisis-into-tailspin/5715587002/> September 5, 2020
- With overdose deaths up during the pandemic, Philadelphia fights for a legal safe injection site; "You can't put a dead person into recovery. It doesn't work that way. At Safehouse, they have a chance to live." <https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/overdose-deaths-during-pandemic-philadelphia-fights-legal-safe-injection-site-n1235583> August 2, 2020.
- In Pennsylvania, overdose deaths were falling. Then COVID-19 hit. <https://theappeal.org/pennsylvania-overdose-crisis-covid/> July 6, 2020.
- Cumberland County coroner's office reports an uptick in overdose deaths during coronavirus pandemic. https://cumberlink.com/news/local/crime-and-courts/cumberland-county-coroners-office-reports-an-uptick-in-overdose-deaths-during-coronavirus-pandemic/article_ad653521-dc48-5f8f-b6c0-359cdf90bb4d.html May 3, 2020
- Overdose deaths skyrocket in Pennsylvania during COVID-19 pandemic. <https://local21news.com/news/local/overdose-deaths-skyrocket-in-pennsylvania-during-covid-19-pandemic> (York and Cumberland counties) April 22, 2020
- Syringe exchanges deemed 'life-sustaining' during Pa. coronavirus shutdown, raising hopes for eventual legalization. <https://www.post-gazette.com/news/health/2020/03/30/syringe-exchanges-pa-prevention-point-pittsburgh-needles-covid-19-addiction-services/stories/202003300062> March 30, 2020

40. Rhode Island

- 'Harm reduction' as a path to combating drug overdose deaths. https://warwickonline.com/stories/harm-reduction-as-a-path-to-combating-drug-overdose-deaths_229293 October 8, 2023
- Brown, NYU researchers launch NIH-funded study on R.I., New York overdose prevention centers. <https://www.browndailyherald.com/article/2023/07/brown-nyu-researchers-officially-launch-nih-funded-study-on-r-i-new-york-overdose-prevention-centers> July 27, 2023
- Rhode Island 2022 Fatal Drug Overdose Data Released. <https://www.ri.gov/press/view/45859> June 14, 2023
- Brown researchers to study ability of Rhode Island's first overdose prevention center to counter overdose crisis. <https://www.brown.edu/news/2023-05-08/opc-evaluation> May 8, 2023
- Brown researchers aim to save lives by testing illicit drug for secret, often deadly ingredients. <https://www.brown.edu/news/2022-07-27/testri> July 27, 2022
- Brown physician, medical student urge stronger federal support for overdose prevention centers. <https://www.brown.edu/news/2022-05-23/harm-reduction> May 23, 2022

- **Opioid overdose alert issued for 9 RI communities.** <https://www.wpri.com/health/opioid-overdose-alert-issued-for-9-ri-towns/> March 31, 2022
- **OHIC Fines United Healthcare \$100,000 for Inadequate Substance Use Disorder Treatment.**
[http://www.ohic.ri.gov/documents/2022/March/OHIC%20Fines%20UnitedHealthcare%20\\$100,000%20for%20Inadequate%20Substance%20Use%20Disorder%20Treatment.pdf](http://www.ohic.ri.gov/documents/2022/March/OHIC%20Fines%20UnitedHealthcare%20$100,000%20for%20Inadequate%20Substance%20Use%20Disorder%20Treatment.pdf) March 4, 2022
- **2021 was one of the deadliest years on record in Rhode Island.**
<https://www.wpri.com/target-12/2021-was-one-of-the-deadliest-years-on-record-in-rhode-island/> February 11, 2022
- **State agencies work around the clock to prevent overdose deaths.**
<https://turnto10.com/news/local/state-agencies-work-around-the-clock-to-prevent-overdose-deaths> September 1, 2021
- **Overdose prevention workers say naloxone shortage in Rhode Island will lead to more deaths.** <https://turnto10.com/news/war-on-opioids/overdose-prevention-workers-urge-state-to-secure-supply-of-naloxone> August 31, 2021
- **Rhode Island seeks spike of drug overdose deaths in 2020.**
<https://apnews.com/article/rhode-island-accidents-opioids-8c8786efb5b0045d655db7c87c0210f5> April 14, 2021
- **Fatal drug overdose deaths in Rhode Island are on the rise.** <https://whdh.com/news/fatal-drug-overdose-deaths-in-rhode-island-are-on-the-rise/> October 29, 2020
- **CODAC expanding treatment services, as R.I. sees uptick in overdoses.**
<https://www.providencejournal.com/news/20200910/codac-expanding-treatment-services-as-ri-sees-uptick-in-overdoses> September 10, 2020
- **Another pandemic fallout: Deaths from accidental drug overdoses are soaring in Rhode Island.** <https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/08/05/metro/another-pandemic-fallout-deaths-accidental-drug-overdoses-are-soaring-rhode-island/> August 5, 2020
- **In COVID-19's shadow, R.I. overdose deaths spiral. This 24/7 hotline gets around barriers to offer warmth, relief, treatment.**
<https://www.providencejournal.com/news/20200703/in-covid-19s-shadow-ri-overdose-deaths-spiral-this-247-hotline-gets-around-barriers-to-offer-warmth-relief-treatment> July 3, 2020
- **Rhode Island Sees 22% Increase in Drug Overdose Deaths.**
<https://www.portsmouthpress.com/2020/06/23/rhode-island-sees-22-increase-in-drug-overdose-deaths/> June 23, 2020

41. South Carolina

- **Horry Co., Grand Strand cities unite to tackle opioid crisis with multi-million dollar settlement fund.** <https://wpde.com/news/local/opioid-crisis-horry-county-north-myrtle-beach-conway-national-opioid-settlement-fund> October 12, 2023
- **Put to the test: Pregnant women in SC face severe consequences for using drugs.**
https://www.postandcourier.com/news/special_reports/put-to-the-test-pregnant-women-in-sc-face-severe-consequences-for-using-drugs/article_cc3738fa-4e62-11ee-95ff-c786149ce11d.html September 30, 2023
- **South Carolina schools now prepared to combat opioid overdoses.**
<https://www.foxcarolina.com/2023/08/21/south-carolina-schools-now-prepared-combat-opioid-overdoses/> August 21, 2023
- **Opioid settlement money funds rehab program in Georgetown County.**
<https://www.southcarolinapublicradio.org/sc-news/2023-07-20/opioid-settlement-money-funds-rehab-program-in-georgetown-county> July 20, 2023

- **Fentanyl overdose deaths rise 35% in South Carolina.**
<https://www.statehousereport.com/2023/04/14/big-story-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-rise-35-in-south-carolina/> April 14, 2023
- **Overdose, fentanyl deaths continue to rise in South Carolina, DHEC data shows.**
<https://www.wltx.com/article/news/health/overdose-fentanyl-deaths-continue-rise-south-carolina/101-4115689c-6b2a-4a8c-a120-876f0fa8151b> February 10, 2023 (Read DHEC report here:
<https://scdhec.gov/sites/default/files/media/document/Drug%20Overdose%20Report%202021.pdf>
<https://scdhec.gov/sites/default/files/media/document/Drug%20Overdose%20Report%202021.pdf>)
- **'Know Your NARCAN' – Experts warn of increasingly serious opioid epidemic.**
<https://carolinanewsandreporter.cic.sc.edu/know-your-narcan-experts-warn-of-increasingly-serious-opioid-epidemic/> February 3, 2023
- **'Enough to kill population': Massive amount of fentanyl seized in York Co.**
<https://www.foxcarolina.com/2022/10/25/enough-kill-population-massive-amount-fentanyl-seized-york-co/> October 25, 2022
- **South Carolina marks Overdose Awareness Day as overdose deaths continue to rise.**
<https://www.wistv.com/2022/09/01/south-carolina-marks-overdose-awareness-day-overdose-deaths-continue-rise/> August 31, 2022
- **South Carolina Department of Health and Environmental Control: South Carolina Overdose Death Data for 2020 Shows Stark Increase during First Year of COVID-19 Pandemic.**
<https://scdhec.gov/news-releases/south-carolina-overdose-death-data-2020-shows-stark-increase-during-first-year-covid> March 1, 2022
- **SC opioid overdose cases up 53%, typically spike during holiday season.**
<https://www.live5news.com/2021/12/29/opioid-overdoses-spike-during-holiday-season/> December 29, 2021
- **Horry County leads South Carolina in opioid overdoses.** <https://www.wbtw.com/news/grand-strand/horry-county-leads-south-carolina-in-opioid-overdoses/> October 13, 2021
- **USC police warn of fentanyl-laced drugs as students return to campus.**
<https://www.wltx.com/article/news/crime/usc-police-warn-fentanyl-laced-drugs/101-6b6319cd-03aa-4535-a3be-fe4856854160> August 28, 2021
- **Community Warning – Lethal Amounts of Fentanyl Found in Counterfeit Pills.**
https://sc.edu/about/offices_and_divisions/law_enforcement_and_safety/crime-log-bulletins/index.php August 27, 2021
- **SC's drug overdose deaths dramatically spiked in 2020, new data shows.**
<https://www.thestate.com/news/article252807518.html> July 16, 2021
- **SC non-profits fight to end drug addiction after deadly overdoses increase during pandemic.**
<https://www.wspa.com/news/local-non-profits-fighting-to-end-drug-addiction-after-deadly-overdoses-increase-during-pandemic/> May 22, 2021
- **Some Upstate SC hospitals won't give out overdose-reversal drug even as opioid deaths rise.**
<https://www.greenvilleonline.com/story/news/local/south-carolina/2021/04/21/some-south-carolina-hospitals-wont-distribute-naloxone-opioid-deaths/4818292001/> April 21, 2021
- **SC firefighters deliver 200 opioid antidotes in effort to prevent overdoses.**
<https://abcnews4.com/news/local/sc-firefighters-deliver-200-opioid-antidotes-in-effort-to-prevent-overdoses> October 26, 2020
- **DHEC warns of increased opioid addiction in South Carolina amid pandemic.**
<https://abcnews4.com/news/local/dhec-warns-of-increased-opioid-addiction-in-south-carolina-amid-pandemic> September 24, 2020
- **Health experts, recovery organizations fear 'frightening' rise in S.C. opioid overdoses.**
<https://www.live5news.com/2020/07/30/pandemic-blamed-increase-drug-overdoses/> July 30, 2020
- **Spike in substance abuse seen in Aiken County as coronavirus disruptions continue.** <https://www.aikenstandard.com/coronavirus/spike-in-disruptions-continue/>

[substance-abuse-seen-in-aiken-county-as-coronavirus-disruptions-continue/article_beb128e4-7e59-11ea-96e3-07b824c80035.html](https://www.aikenstandard.com/substance-abuse-seen-in-aiken-county-as-coronavirus-disruptions-continue/article_beb128e4-7e59-11ea-96e3-07b824c80035.html) April 15, 2020

42. South Dakota

- **START-SD program begins new work to reduce overdose rates.**
<https://www.sdstate.edu/news/2023/09/start-sd-program-begins-new-work-reduce-overdose-rates> September 15, 2023
- **South Dakota Department of Health Issues Warning about Fentanyl and Xylazine Mix Threat.**
https://news.sd.gov/news?id=news_kb_article_view&sys_id=635b99ec1bc2e55093f84262f54bcb26 April 3, 2023
- **How South Dakota will spend the first of \$54 million from national opioid settlements.**
<https://southdakotasearchlight.com/2023/04/03/opioid-south-dakota-spend-54-million-from-national-opioid-settlements-addiction-treatment/> April 3, 2023
- **South Dakota employers to gain access to Narcan nasal spray.**
<https://listen.sdpb.org/healthcare/2023-03-26/south-dakota-employers-to-gain-access-to-narcan-nasal-spray> March 26, 2023
- **South Dakota Becomes the Latest State to Legalize Fentanyl Test Strips.**
<https://www.cato.org/blog/south-dakota-becomes-latest-state-legalize-fentanyl-test-strips> February 24, 2023
- **Illegal drug use increases drug-related deaths despite decrease in opioid prescriptions.**
<https://www.blackhillsfox.com/2022/09/08/illegal-drug-use-increases-drug-related-deaths-despite-decrease-opioid-prescriptions/> September 8, 2022
- **In 2021, Sioux Falls Crime Remained Flat; Illicit Drug Seizures Dramatically Increased.**
<https://www.siouxfalls.org/news/2022/03/08/crime> March 8, 2022
- **Successful opioid addiction treatment slow to catch on in South Dakota.**
<https://www.aberdeennews.com/story/news/2021/07/12/opioids-drug-addiction-south-dakota-news-watch-medication-assisted/7906002002/> July 12, 2021
- **Drug overdose deaths increase during pandemic, hit rural areas.**
<https://www.duluthnewstribune.com/business/agriculture/6737819-Drug-overdose-deaths-increase-during-pandemic-hit-rural-areas> November 2, 2020

43. Tennessee

- **Kratom detected in more overdose deaths in Davidson County this year.**
<https://www.wkrn.com/news/local-news/nashville/kratom-detected-in-more-overdose-deaths-in-davidson-county-this-year/> November 7, 2023
- **Nashville metro had second-highest rate of overdose deaths in the U.S., report says.**
<https://www.tennessean.com/story/news/local/2023/09/13/nashville-davidson-county-overdose-death-fentanyl-opioid-narcan/70707910007/> September 13, 2023
- **Once-resistant rural court officials begin to embrace medications to treat addiction.**
<https://www.record-bee.com/2023/06/30/once-resistant-rural-court-officials-begin-to-embrace-medications-to-treat-addiction/> June 30, 2023
- **1 death every 4 days from fentanyl overdose in Montgomery County.**
<https://clarksvillenow.com/local/every-4-days-there-is-a-fentanyl-overdose-death-in-montgomery-county/> June 26, 2023
- **County with high rate of overdose deaths doesn't use opioid settlement funds for addiction program.** <https://www.cnn.com/2023/05/15/health/opioid-crisis-settlement-funds-kff-health-news-partner/index.html> May 15, 2023
- **Metro Nashville Health Department provides free fentanyl test strips in local clinics.**
<https://www.wkrn.com/news/local-news/nashville/metro-nashville-health-department-provides-free-fentanyl-test-strips-in-local-clinics/> May 12, 2023

- **Fentanyl leading cause of overdose deaths in East Tennessee.**
<https://www.wvlt.tv/2023/05/09/fentanyl-leading-cause-overdose-deaths-east-tennessee/> May 9, 2023
- **Prevalence of hepatitis C virus among fatal drug overdoses in Tennessee: an analysis using 2019-2020 Tennessee State Unintentional Drug Overdose Reporting System Data.**
<https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36758846/> April 2023
- **100+ Nashville overdose deaths to start 2023.** <https://www.wkrn.com/news/local-news/nashville/100-nashville-overdose-deaths-to-start-2023/> March 20, 2023
- **After 2 teenage girls die from overdose at Tennessee school, 3rd student who survived charged with murder.** <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/2-girls-dead-1-hospitalized-possible-overdoses-fayette-ware-high-school-tennessee/> February 3, 2023
- **Notes from the Field: Nitazene-Related Deaths—Tennessee, 2019–2021.**
https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/wr/mm7137a5.htm?s_cid=mm7137a5_w September 16, 2022
- **New laws change opioid fight in Tennessee.**
<https://wwwaxios.com/local/nashville/2022/08/01/opioid-fight-new-laws-tennessee> August 1, 2022
- **Fentanyl continues to be the main cause of drug overdose injuries, deaths in Nashville.**
<https://www.newschannel5.com/news/fentanyl-continues-to-be-the-main-cause-of-drug-overdose-injuries-deaths-in-nashville> July 26, 2022
- **Mom speaks out on the dangers of fentanyl after son's overdose death.**
<https://www.newschannel5.com/news/mom-speaks-out-on-the-dangers-of-fentanyl-after-sons-overdose-death> May 5, 2022
- **Knox Co. DA: More people have now died of suspected overdoses in 2021 than any other year.** <https://www.wbir.com/article/news/local/od-epidemic/knox-county-record-high-drug-overdose-deaths-in-2021/51-ccf18082-e2d4-4c4c-be8f-51e23a411d57> November 2, 2021
- **Opioid overdose deaths jump in 2020.** <https://tennesseelookout.com/2021/09/13/opioid-overdose-deaths-jump-in-2020/> September 13, 2021
- **2020 Tennessee Drug Overdose Deaths: Tennessee Department of Health.**
https://www.tn.gov/content/dam/tn/health/documents/pdo/2020_Tennessee_Drug_Overdose_Deaths.pdf September 1, 2021
- **Overdose deaths hit national record highs; Tennessee could be on pace of its own record.** <https://www.newschannel5.com/news/overdose-deaths-hit-national-record-highs-tennessee-could-be-on-pace-for-its-own-record> July 15, 2021
- **COVID-19 Could Compound Holiday Suicides, Drug Overdoses.**
<https://www.memphisflyer.com/NewsBlog/archives/2020/12/03/covid-19-could-compound-holiday-suicides-drug-overdoses> December 1, 2020
- **MPHD: More drug overdose deaths in 2020 than in all of 2019.**
https://www.scribd.com/document/480363873/Overdose-Response-Update-2020Q3#download&from_embed October 16, 2020
- **Hamilton County overdoses spike during COVID-19 pandemic as leaders worry about long-term effects for people in recovery.**
<https://www.timesfreepress.com/news/local/story/2020/oct/11/hamiltcounty-overdoses-spike-during-covid-19/533882/> October 11, 2020
- **Experts concerned about recent spike in overdose deaths amid pandemic.**
<https://www.wmcactionnews5.com/2020/10/04/experts-concerned-about-recent-spike-overdose-deaths-amid-pandemic/> October 5, 2020
- **COVID-19 hurting efforts to combat overdose deaths; Knox Co. DA looks to community for help.** <https://www.wbir.com/article/news/local/od-epidemic/covid-19->

[hurting-efforts-to-combat-overdose-deaths/51-ae4b643-63ae-4bcb-999d-a59af7cceb78](#)

August 31, 2020

- **Knox County sees increase of overdose-related deaths since start of coronavirus pandemic.** <https://wreg.com/news/knox-county-sees-increase-of-overdose-related-deaths-since-start-of-coronavirus-pandemic/> July 21, 2020
- **Nashville doctors say they've seen a rise in polydrug overdoses during COVID-19 pandemic.** <https://www.wkrn.com/tennessee-overdose-crisis/nashville-doctors-say-theyve-seen-a-rise-in-polydrug-overdoses-during-covid-19-pandemic/> June 23, 2020
- **Opioid crisis sees impact of COVID-19 in Middle Tennessee.** <https://www.wkrn.com/community/health/coronavirus/opioid-crisis-sees-impact-of-covid-19-in-middle-tennessee/> May 8, 2020

44. Texas

- **Texas Requires Overdoses to Be Mapped. Will It Curb Fentanyl Deaths?** <https://www.govtech.com/health/texas-requires-overdoses-to-be-mapped-will-it-curb-fentanyl-deaths> September 22, 2023
- **Governor Greg Abbott's Office awarded \$4 million to improve jail-based substance abuse treatment.** <https://cbsaustin.com/newsletter-daily/governor-greg-abbotts-office-awarded-4-million-to-improve-jail-based-substance-abuse-treatment> September 20, 2023
- **Governor Abbott Expands Life-Saving NARCAN To All Texas Law Enforcement.** <https://gov.texas.gov/news/post/governor-abbott-expands-life-saving-narcan-to-all-texas-law-enforcement> September 6, 2023
- **More than 5 Texans die every day from fentanyl. A new online dashboard is tracking these deaths.** <https://www.tpr.org/bioscience-medicine/2023-07-15/more-than-5-texans-die-every-day-from-fentanyl-a-new-online-dashboard-is-tracking-these-deaths> July 15, 2023
- **Fentanyl is dominating headlines, but there's a more comprehensive drug problem happening in Texas.** <https://www.texastribune.org/2023/06/19/texas-fentanyl-drugs/> June 19, 2023
- **Gov. Greg Abbott launches \$10 million effort to combat fentanyl crisis, sends overdose-reversing meds to all 254 counties.** <https://www.texastribune.org/2023/04/06/texas-fentanyl-greg-abbott/> April 6, 2023
- **Schools are stocking up on Narcan, but can teachers use it?** <https://www.dallasnews.com/opinion/editorials/2023/03/22/schools-are-stocking-up-on-narcan-but-can-teachers-use-it/> March 22, 2023
- **Groups in shadows struggle to tame Austin's opioid overdose problem.** <https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2022/12/22/groups-in-shadows-struggle-to-tame-austins-opioid-overdose-problem/69742394007/> December 22, 2022
- **To combat opioid overdoses, Gov. Greg Abbott says he supports decriminalizing fentanyl testing strips.** <https://www.houstonchronicle.com/opinion/editorials/article/Editorial-Abbott-s-embrace-of-fentanyl-testing-17626636.php> December 1, 2022
- **Fentanyl in High School: A Texas Community Grapples With the Reach of the Deadly Opioid.** <https://khn.org/news/article/fentanyl-students-texas-opioid-overdose-deaths/> November 10, 2022
- **'These Kids Are Dying' – Inside the Overdose Crisis Sweeping Fort Bragg.** <https://www.rollingstone.com/culture/culture-features/inside-the-overdose-crisis-sweeping-fort-bragg-1396298/> September 4, 2022
- **Kyle Police warn about increase in teen fentanyl overdoses, deaths.** <https://www.kxan.com/news/local/hays/kyle-police-warn-about-increase-in-teen-fentanyl-overdoses-deaths/> August 16, 2022
- **Austin declares drug overdose deaths a public health crisis.**

<https://stateofreform.com/featured/2022/06/austin-declares-drug-overdose-deaths-a-public-health-crisis/> June 16, 2022

- Travis County expected to declare a public health crisis as drug overdose deaths increase. <https://www.kxan.com/news/local/travis-county/travis-county-judge-could-declare-a-public-health-crisis-to-target-drug-overdose-deaths/> May 11, 2022
- Fentanyl Test Kits Used to Prevent Overdose Illegal in Texas. <https://www.nbcdfw.com/news/local/fentanyl-test-kits-used-to-prevent-overdose-illegal-in-texas/2964702/> May 10, 2022
- Organizations fear Naloxone shortage will lead to more OD deaths; state scrambles to find doses. <https://www.kxan.com/investigations/organizations-fear-naloxone-shortage-will-lead-to-more-od-deaths-state-scrambles-to-find-doses/> March 27, 2022
- Video: As more Texans die from fentanyl overdoses, advocates and experts urge harm reduction experts. <https://www.texastribune.org/2022/03/15/fentanyl-overdose-deaths-texas/> March 15, 2022
- Opinion: Texas State needs more drug addiction prevention resources. https://www.universitystar.com/opinions/opinion-texas-state-needs-more-drug-addiction-prevention-resources/article_315f9cae-845c-11ec-8df6-371bc3efb1ba.html February 2, 2022
- ‘Like Russian roulette’: Counterfeit opioids laced with fentanyl a deadly problem in Central Texas. <https://www.statesman.com/story/news/2022/01/20/fentanyl-overdose-symptoms-opioid-pills-central-texas-deaths-rise/6514254001/> January 20, 2022
- West Texas Teen Dead, Others Overdosed on Fake Oxy Pills. <https://sanangelolive.com/news/crime/2021-11-10/west-texas-teen-dead-others-overdosed-fake-oxy-pills> November 10, 2021
- Community leaders unveil new data showing dramatic increase in 2020 Travis Co. overdoses. <https://cbaustin.com/news/local/community-leaders-unveil-new-data-showing-dramatic-increase-in-2020-overdoses-in-travis-co> August 31, 2021
- As fentanyl deaths soar, few Texas police departments tapping grants for life-saving Narcan. <https://www.kxan.com/investigations/as-fentanyl-deaths-soar-few-police-departments-tapping-grants-for-life-saving-narcan/> August 27, 2021
- Deadly fentanyl epidemic striking Texans already weary by COVID-19 fight. <https://abc13.com/texas-fentanyl-deaths-overdoses-covid-19-pandemic-opioids/10969414/> August 27, 2021
- Drug overdose deaths jumped in Texas as the pandemic took its toll. <https://www.kwtx.com/2021/07/15/drug-overdose-deaths-jumped-texas-pandemic-took-its-toll/> July 15, 2021
- Drug overdoses on the rise during COVID-19 pandemic, expert says. <https://www.khou.com/article/news/investigations/drug-overdoses-on-the-rise-during-covid-19-pandemic-expert-says/285-a84df98c-f7bf-41af-93e2-322403b112d2> December 1, 2020
- As drug deaths rise, County autopsy costs soar to \$70K. <https://cortlandvoice.com/2020/10/18/as-drug-deaths-rise-county-autopsy-costs-soar-to-70k/> October 18, 2020
- ‘Laced’ opioids leading to more overdoses, deaths in El Paso. <https://kvia.com/health/2020/09/03/possible-contaminated-opioids-leading-to-more-overdoses-deaths-in-el-paso/> September 3, 2020
- ‘I am alone’: Opioid relapses on the rise as COVID-19 interrupts drug addiction recovery in Dallas. <https://www.dallasnews.com/news/2020/08/13/dallas-methadone-clinics-are-overwhelmed-by-an-influx-of-patients-during-the-covid-19-pandemic/> August 13, 2020
- WilCo sees spike in opioid overdose calls, counterfeit pills. <https://talk1370.radio.com/articles/wilco-sees-spike-in-opioid-overdose-calls-counterfeit-pills> (Williamson County) April 17, 2020

45. Utah

- **Fentanyl is becoming more potent, prevalent and cheap in Utah, law enforcement tells lawmakers.** <https://www.deseret.com/utah/2023/9/19/23880756/fentanyl-in-utah-overdose-deaths-mexican-drug-cartels> September 19, 2023
- **Higher dosage opioid reversal medicine up to 25 times recommended dosage.** <https://katv.com/news/nation-world/higher-dosage-opioid-reversal-medicine-up-to-25-times-recommended-dosage-utah-naloxone-increased-dosage-1971-pharmaceutical-company> August 24, 2023
- **Drug testing doubt: Utah's child welfare agency shares results of internal audit.** <https://ksltv.com/582201/drug-testing-doubt-utahs-child-welfare-agency-shares-results-of-internal-audit/> August 24, 2023
- **'Flood the state with naloxone': In the last decade, Utah bucked the national trend of opioid overdose deaths.** <https://www.deseret.com/utah/2023/5/29/23733732/opioid-overdose-deaths-in-utah-declining-since-2012-despite-national-surge> May 29, 2023
- **Utah Department of Health and Human Services. Health Indicator Report of Drug Overdose and Poisoning Incidents.** <https://ibis.health.utah.gov/ibisph-view/indicator/view/PoiDth.Opi.html> March 27, 2023
- **Fentanyl has flooded into southern Utah, Washington Post reports.** <https://www.sltrib.com/news/2022/12/16/fentanyl-has-flooded-into/> December 16, 2022
- **Counties Celebrate 'A Light to Remember' to Honor Those Lost to Overdose.** <https://www.usu.edu/today/story/counties-celebrate-a-light-to-remember-to-honor-those-lost-to-overdose> August 24, 2022
- **Utah weighs how to use millions in opioid settlement.** <https://www.ksl.com/article/50338871/utah-weighs-how-to-use-millions-awarded-in-opioid-settlement> January 31, 2022
- **Fentanyl test strips key part of overall harm reduction, experts say.** <https://kutv.com/news/addicted-utah/fentanyl-test-strips-key-part-of-overall-harm-reduction-experts-say> September 17, 2021
- **Affordable Naloxone Shortage Has Some Harm Reduction Organizations Looking At Distribution Efforts.** <https://www.kuer.org/health-science-environment/2021-09-03/affordable-naloxone-shortage-has-some-harm-reduction-organizations-looking-at-distribution-efforts> September 3, 2021
- **Utah Health Advocates Work To Slow Increase In Opioid Related Deaths During the Pandemic.** <https://www.kuer.org/health-science-environment/2021-07-06/utah-health-advocates-work-to-slow-increase-in-opioid-related-deaths-during-the-pandemic> July 6, 2021
- **Government sues Ridley's for alleged opioid prescription violations at Morgan grocery store.** https://www.standard.net/police-fire/government-sues-ridley-s-for-alleged-opioid-prescription-violations-at-morgan-grocery-store/article_3f128734-deca-594b-91c6-dba6272e7da1.html December 4, 2020
- **COVID-19 complications likely increasing the severity of Utah's opioid crisis.** <https://www.ksl.com/article/50049960/covid-19-complications-likely-increasing-the-severity-of-utahs-opioid-crisis> November 19, 2020
- **Alcohol poisoning, fentanyl use rises in Utah during pandemic.** <https://kslnewsradio.com/1935612/utah-overdose-deaths-alcohol-fentanyl/> October 22, 2020
- **Experts watching concerning substance use & treatment trends during pandemic.** <https://kutv.com/news/addicted-utah/experts-watching-concerning-substance-use-treatment-trends-during-pandemic> September 28, 2020
- **'Pandemic within a pandemic': Data suggests opioid-related overdoses on the rise along Wasatch Front.** <https://www.deseret.com/utah/2020/9/7/21417645/overdose-utah-salt-lake-city-fentanyl-heroin-opioid-utah-naloxone-covid19> September 7, 2020

46. Vermont

- **Monthly Opioid Morbidity and Mortality Report.**
<https://www.healthvermont.gov/sites/default/files/document/dsu-monthly-opioid-report.pdf>
 October 16, 2023
- **Burlington authorities respond to rash of overdoses.**
<https://www.wcax.com/2023/09/08/burlington-authorities-respond-rash-overdoses/>
 September 8, 2023
- **Overdose tracker shows amount of drug-related fatalities in Vermont, Northern New York.** <https://www.mynbc5.com/article/overdose-tracker-drug-fatalities-vermont-new-york/44880331> August 24, 2023
- **Monthly Opioid Morbidity and Mortality Report.**
<https://www.healthvermont.gov/sites/default/files/documents/pdf/ADAP-MonthlyOpioidRelatedFatalOverdoses.pdf> June 12, 2023
- **New Data shows Increase in 2022 Accidental Overdose Deaths.**
<https://www.healthvermont.gov/media/news-room/new-data-shows-increase-2022-accidental-overdose-deaths> April 27, 2023
- **Advocates push Vt. lawmakers to address mounting opioid deaths.**
<https://www.wcax.com/2023/04/06/advocates-push-vt-lawmakers-address-mounting-opioid-deaths/> April 6, 2023
- **Statehouse bills push for study of magic mushrooms.**
<https://www.wcax.com/2023/03/16/companion-bills-montpelier-highlight-uses-psilocybin-therapy/> March 16, 2023
- **Vermont Lawmakers File Bills To Legalize Psychedelics And Decriminalize All Drugs.**
<https://www.marijuanamoment.net/vermont-lawmakers-file-bills-to-legalize-psychedelics-and-decriminalize-all-drugs/> March 14, 2023
- **Opioid deaths involving an animal tranquilizer continue to grow.**
<https://vtdigger.org/2022/08/18/opioid-deaths-involving-an-animal-tranquilizer-continue-to-grow/#:~:text=Opioid%20fatalities%2C%20total%20to%20date,at%20this%20point%20in%202020.&text=Includes%20prescription%20opioid%2D%2C%20heroin%2D,related%20deaths%20of%20Vermont%20residents>. August 18, 2022
- **Summary of 2022 Opioid Deaths (to date).**
<https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/22140135-adap-monthlyopiodrelatedfataloverdoses?responsive=1&title=1> August 8, 2022
- **61 Vermonters died of opioid overdose in the first 4 months of 2022.**
<https://vtdigger.org/2022/08/04/61-vermonters-died-of-opioid-overdose-in-the-first-four-months-of-2022/> August 4, 2022
- **Vermont health officials confront record number of opioid overdose deaths.**
<https://www.vermontpublic.org/vpr-news/2022-04-12/vermont-health-officials-confront-record-number-of-opioid-overdose-deaths> April 12, 2022
- **US drug overdose deaths increased by 31% in 2020, Vermont 38%.**
<https://vermontbiz.com/news/2022/january/04/us-drug-overdose-deaths-increased-31-2020-vermont-38> January 4, 2022
- **Xylazine, a horse tranquilizer, detected in 15 overdose deaths in Vermont this year.**
<https://www.news10.com/news/xylazine-a-horse-tranquillizer-detected-in-15-overdose-deaths-in-vermont-this-year/> November 5, 2021
- **116 opioid overdose deaths in Vermont as of July, 35% more than a year ago.**
<https://vtdigger.org/news-brief/116-opioid-overdose-deaths-in-vermont-as-of-july-35-more-than-a-year-ago/> October 27, 2021
- **Amid COVID-19 crisis, overdose deaths in Vermont will likely outpace 2020.**
<https://www.news10.com/news/amid-covid-19-crisis-overdose-deaths-in-vermont-will-likely-outpace-2020/> September 1, 2021

- **Bennington County saw higher rate of opioid deaths in first months of 2021.**
https://www.benningtonbanner.com/local-news/bennington-county-saw-higher-rate-of-opioid-deaths-in-first-months-of-2021/article_c16e7390-f16f-11eb-a42c-87fb46f508aa.html
 July 30, 2021
- **'The drug became his friend': Pandemic drives hike in opioid deaths.**
<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/29/health/coronavirus-opioids-addiction.html?action=click&module=News&pgtype=Homepage> September 29, 2020
- **Tom Dalton: The deadly nexus between Covid-19 and overdose.**
<https://vtdigger.org/2020/09/11/tom-dalton-the-deadly-nexus-between-covid-19-and-overdose/> September 11, 2020
- **Bennington recovery center seeing rise in opioid overdoses.**
<https://www.benningtonbanner.com/stories/bennington-recovery-center-seeing-rise-in-opioid-overdoses,612664> September 2, 2020
- **Vermont gets \$2 million for programs targeting rural addiction.**
<https://vermontbiz.com/news/2020/august/07/vermont-gets-2-million-programs-targeting-rural-addiction> August 7, 2020
- **Opioid overdoses rise in pandemic.** <https://www.vnews.com/Overdose-rates-trend-upward-in-Twin-States-amid-pandemic-34882142> June 22, 2020
- **As Vermont drug deaths drop, Brattleboro hits a record high.**
<https://vtdigger.org/2020/05/14/as-vermont-drug-deaths-drop-brattleboro-hits-a-record-high/>
 May 14, 2020

47. Virginia

- **9 students from same high school overdose on suspected fentanyl, Virginia governor steps in.** <https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2023/11/02/glenn-youngkin-executive-order-nine-students-overdose-park-view-virginia/71424092007/> November 2, 2023
- **Free naloxone now easier to obtain for Richmond-area residents.**
https://richmond.com/news/local/business/health-care/naloxone/article_fb3390fe-51a0-11ee-acbc-177450f20661.html September 13, 2023
- **Why This District Equips High School Students With Naloxone.**
<https://www.edweek.org/leadership/why-this-district-equips-high-school-students-with-naloxone/2023/06> June 23, 2023
- **Governor Glenn Youngkin Executive Order. Crushing the fentanyl epidemic: Strengthening Virginia's Interdiction and Enforcement Response to fentanyl crisis.**
<https://www.governor.virginia.gov/media/governorvirginiagov/governor-of-virginia/pdf/eo/EO-26-Crushing-the-Fentanyl-Epidemic-Strengthening-Virginia's-Interdiction-and-Enforcement-Response-to-Fentanyl-Crisis.pdf> May 9, 2023
- **Arlington to allow students to carry naloxone in schools as part of opioid prevention efforts.** <https://wtop.com/arlington/2023/04/arlington-to-allow-students-to-carry-naloxone-in-schools-as-part-of-opioid-prevention-efforts/> April 17, 2023 (See Arlington Public School policy announcement here: <https://www.apsva.us/student-services/substance-abuse-counselors/naloxone-narcan-authorization/>)
- **As fentanyl overdoses surge, education on how to reduce their impacts remains insufficient.** <https://www.virginiamercury.com/2023/03/28/as-fentanyl-overdoses-surge-education-on-how-to-reduce-their-impacts-remains-insufficient/> March 28, 2023
- **Opioid Overdose Deaths Nearly Triple Among Black Virginians.**
<https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/virginia/articles/2022-10-30/opioid-overdose-deaths-nearly-triple-among-black-virginians> October 30, 2022

- **Virginia's Harm Reduction Coalition reports hundreds of overdose reversals.**
<https://www.nbc29.com/2022/08/31/virginias-harm-reduction-coalition-reports-hundreds-overdose-reversals/> August 31, 2022
- **Report: Drug overdose deaths up again in Virginia in 2021.**
<https://apnews.com/article/virginia-opioids-synthetic-f873e3731febe1226190111e8f33>
June 5, 2022
- **Two teens died within 48 hours. Police suspect fentanyl.**
<https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2022/05/01/prince-william-county-fentanyl-teen-deaths/> May 1, 2022
- **Southwest Virginia patients struggle with access to addiction medication. As Virginia's overdose numbers continue to rise, pharmacies are reluctant to dispense drugs used to treat opioid use disorder.** <https://www.virgini mercury.com/2022/04/11/southwest-virginia-patients-struggle-with-access-to-addiction-medication/> April 11, 2022
- **Richmond is Virginia's overdose capital. Nine of 10 fatal overdoses in the city involve fentanyl.** https://dailyprogress.com/news/state-and-regional/richmond-is-virginias-overdose-capital-nine-of-10-fatal-overdoses-in-the-city-involve-fentanyl/article_00f3427b-3361-5f22-b184-7bd cf76f6bf2.html January 25, 2022
- **Richmond's silent killer: fatal drug overdoses increase, fentanyl to blame.**
<https://www.wric.com/news/local-news/richmonds-silent-killer-fatal-drug-overdoses-increase-fentanyl-to-blame/> October 27, 2021
- **Addictions and Contradictions.** <https://richmond magazine.com/life-style/health/addictions-and-contradictions/> August 26, 2021
- **As overdose deaths reach record levels in Virginia, meth is seen as a growing threat.**
https://roanoke.com/news/local/as-overdose-deaths-reach-record-levels-in-virginia-meth-is-seen-as-a-growing-threat/article_b25a65bc-f138-11eb-8d27-dbc21b6302f5.html August 1, 2021
- **Virginia Department of Health Office of the Chief Medical Examiner Fatal Drug Overdose Quarterly Report.**
<https://www.vdh.virginia.gov/content/uploads/sites/18/2021/07/Quarterly-Drug-Death-Report-FINAL-Q1-2021.pdf> July 2021
- **Report: 2020 was worst on record for fatal overdoses.** <https://apnews.com/article/rhode-island-accidents-opioids-8c8786efb5b0045d655db7c87c0210f5> April 27, 2021
- **Pandemic triggers 'enormous' spike in drug overdose deaths.**
<https://www.virgini mercury.com/2020/11/18/pandemic-triggers-enormous-spike-in-drug-overdose-deaths/> November 18, 2020
- **Altered marijuana causing overdoses in Virginia, officials say.**
<https://www.wfmynews2.com/article/news/crime/marijuana-overdoses-northern-virginia-caused-by-laced-product/65-9059dea1-9069-4e10-a32f-e65cb9778142> October 26, 2020
- **Experts discuss how COVID-19 has led to rise in overdoses in the area.**
<https://wset.com/news/local/localities-honor-international-overdose-awareness-day> August 31, 2020
- **With drug overdose cases up 60% in Richmond area, Henrico allocates \$184,000 to addiction recovery, jail diversion efforts.**
https://richmond.com/news/local/with-drug-overdose-cases-up-60-in-richmond-area-henrico-allocates-184-000-to-addiction/article_ba6c5e48-8243-564e-b389-f6454d05f5ee.html July 10, 2020
- **Opioid Overdose Deaths Plunge in Virginia Counties After Influx of Naloxone. Harm reduction has worked, but causes for concern during pandemic remain.***
<https://www.directrelief.org/2020/05/opioid-overdose-deaths-plunge-in-virginia-counties-after-influx-of-naloxone/> May 24, 2020

48. Washington

- **DOJ: WA nursing homes denying substance abuse patients agree to change policies.** <https://www.koin.com/news/washington/doj-wa-nursing-homes-denying-substance-abuse-patients-agree-to-change-policies/> October 26, 2023
- **Current deadly fentanyl overdose statistics surpass 2022 levels.** <https://www.fox13seattle.com/news/fentanyl-overdose-numbers-surpass-2022-levels-in-king-county> September 26, 2023
- **Child dies, 2 others hospitalized after separate fentanyl exposures in Pierce County.** <https://www.fox13seattle.com/news/child-dies-2-others-hospitalized-after-separate-fentanyl-exposures-in-pierce-county> September 19, 2023
- **Washington's supply of opioid meds is well above average, study finds.** <https://wwwaxios.com/local/seattle/2023/06/22/washington-state-opioid-medication-treatment> June 22, 2023
- **Updated Dashboard Shows Continued Devastation Caused By Fentanyl And Disparities in Overdose Deaths.** <https://publichealthinsider.com/2022/11/16/updated-dashboard-shows-continued-devastation-caused-by-fentanyl-and-disparities-in-overdose-deaths/> November 16, 2022
- **Washington State Drug Overdose Monthly Updates.** <https://apnews.com/article/virginia-opioids-synthetic-ffeef873e3731febe122619011e8f33> June 27, 2022
- **As local kids get hooked on fentanyl, there's 'no place for them to go'.** <https://www.heraldnet.com/news/as-local-kids-get-hooked-on-fentanyl-theres-no-place-for-them-to-go/> May 8, 2022
- **Fentanyl drives increase in drug overdose deaths in Washington, Cowlitz County.** https://tdn.com/news/local/fentanyl-drives-increase-in-drug-overdose-deaths-in-washington-cowlitz-county/article_34f24dcf-db66-53fb-80e9-4ab4f0b0db1c.html April 19, 2022
- **Health officials urge public to carry naloxone as WA overdose deaths climb at 'alarming' rate.** <https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/heath-officials-urging-public-to-carry-naloxone-as-wa-overdose-deaths-climb-at-alarming-rate/> April 13, 2022
- **'Same day delivery': Parents warn of fentanyl dealers targeting kids on Snapchat.** <https://www.king5.com/article/news/health/parents-warn-fentanyl-dealers-targeting-kids-snapchat/281-2fb5a963-4ef9-4cad-818f-6279fd11ab83> February 3, 2022
- **Bag left behind by Seattle hotel guest leads to arrest, discovery 15,000 fentanyl pills.** <https://www.kiro7.com/news/local/bag-left-behind-by-hotel-guest-leads-arrest-discovery-15000-fentanyl-pills/NUIHZS2AURBDHGNO2INAQYKQXY/> September 17, 2021
- **Fentanyl is driving a huge increase in overdose deaths in Thurston County, coroner says.** <https://www.theolympian.com/news/local/article253617983.html> August 22, 2021
- **Fentanyl overdose deaths on track to set grim record in Washington.** <https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/record-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-in-washington/281-d2d52708-5ca2-4140-a96b-a221d6deal1d8> August 21, 2021
- **Deadly drug overdoses soared in 2020 as COVID pandemic upended lives in Washington.** <https://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/fatal-drug-overdoses-surged-in-washington-last-year-as-covid-pandemic-upended-lives/> May 10, 2021
- **Washington overdose deaths rise sharply. Fentanyl availability a main factor.** <https://www.kuow.org/stories/washington-state-overdose-deaths-rise-sharply-fentanyl-availability-a-main-cause> February 9, 2021
- **King County seeks spike in fatal overdose cases.** <https://www.courierherald.com/news/king-county-sees-spike-in-fatal-overdose-cases/> January 21, 2021

- **As doctors, we call for treatment, not incarceration, for those with drug addiction.**
<https://www.seattletimes.com/opinion/as-doctors-we-call-for-treatment-not-incarceration-for-those-with-drug-addiction/> November 8, 2020
- **With overdose deaths on the rise in King County, family hopes son's story saves lives.**
<https://www.king5.com/article/news/local/as-overdose-deaths-are-on-the-rise-one-family-hopes-to-save-lives-with-sons-story/281-8a64e997-165f-4756-a0c7-2aa1d22cc2fe> October 20, 2020
- **Public health officials warn of fentanyl in black tar heroin.**
<https://komonews.com/news/local/public-health-officials-warn-of-fentanyl-in-black-tar-heroin> June 11, 2020
- **Seattle sees spike in fentanyl overdose deaths.** <https://dailyhive.com/seattle/king-county-spike-overdose-deaths> April 24, 2020

49. West Virginia

- **Communities across Appalachia band together for first-ever 13-state Narcan distribution event.** <https://apnews.com/article/narcan-save-a-life-day-appalachia-naloxone-382f4c9c4e812730da84ac1b97e300bd> September 14, 2023
- **As clinics pivot post-Roe, battle rages over syringe service in opioid-ravaged West Virginia.** <https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/clinics-pivot-post-roes-battle-rages-syringe-service-102051570> August 6, 2023
- **Class action accuses prison health provider of denying inmates opioid addiction medication.** <https://wvrecord.com/stories/646052773-class-action-accuses-prison-health-provider-of-denying-inmates-opioid-addiction-medication> July 13, 2023
- **Clock ticking for West Virginia to select leadership for opioid money.**
<https://abcnews.go.com/US/wireStory/clock-ticking-west-virginia-select-leadership-opioid-money-100390461> June 26, 2023
- **WELLWVU offers virtual naloxone training.**
<https://enews.wvu.edu/articles/2023/06/15/wellwvu-offers-virtual-naloxone-training> June 15, 2023
- **Struggling with opioid epidemic, Wyoming County wrestles with how to spend settlement funds.** <https://mountainstatespotlight.org/2023/06/02/wyoming-county-opioid-settlement-wv/> June 2, 2023
- **WV throws support behind national effort to rein in xylazine.**
https://www.williamsdailynews.com/news/wv-throws-support-behind-national-effort-to-rein-in-xylazine/article_4ca366ff-1bd7-5704-8708-ce49c830ebe2.html May 31, 2023
- **West Virginia's first Narcan vending machine approved.**
<https://www.wboy.com/news/health/west-virginias-first-narcan-vending-machine-approved/> April 4, 2023
- **West Virginia's overdose death rate down 11%, still among highest in the country.**
<https://www.wboy.com/news/west-virginia/west-virginias-overdose-death-rate-down-11-still-among-highest-in-country/#:~:text=West%20Virginia's%20overdose%20deaths%20have,more%20than%20any%20other%20state>. March 9, 2023
- **West Virginia leads nation in overdose deaths per capita.** <https://www.wowktv.com/a-closer-look/west-virginia-leads-nation-in-overdose-deaths-per-capita/> January 12, 2023

- **Fentanyl Used To Drive Addiction in W.Va.: Youth Increasingly Targeted.** <https://www.wvpublic.org/health-science/2022-09-27/fentanyl-used-to-drive-addiction-in-w-v-a-youth-increasingly-targeted> September 27, 2022
- **WV Overdose Deaths Showing Improvement.** <https://dhhr.wv.gov/News/2022/Pages/WV-Overdose-Deaths-Showing-Improvement.aspx> September 7, 2022
- **Discovery of ‘Rainbow Fentanyl’ In Morgantown Signals Increase in Counterfeit Pills.** <https://www.wvpublic.org/health-science/2022-08-26/discovery-of-rainbow-fentanyl-in-morgantown-signals-increase-in-counterfeit-pills> August 26, 2022
- **W. Virginia health official sees hope in midst of opioid crisis.** https://www.herald-dispatch.com/news/w-v-a-health-official-sees-hope-in-midst-of-opioid-crisis/article_3e48165b-ef37-5c74-9388-d6a78f413437.html February 13, 2022
- **In Worst Year for Overdoses, 17 W. Va. Counties Host Largest Free Naloxone Day.** <https://www.wetzelchronicle.com/news/local-headlines/2021/09/08/in-worst-year-for-overdoses-17-w-v-a-counties-host-largest-free-naloxone-day/> September 8, 2021
- **They’d battled addiction together. Then lockdowns became a ‘recipe for death.’** <https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2021/07/29/west-virginia-addiction-overdose-lockdown/> July 29, 2021
- **Justice signs syringe exchange bill, despite health leaders’ push for a veto.** <https://wvmetronews.com/2021/04/15/justice-signs-syringe-exchange-bill-despite-health-leaders-push-for-a-veto/> April 15, 2021
- **Overdoses increase across West Virginia, experts blame pandemic.** <https://www.wdtv.com/2020/12/02/overdoses-increase-across-west-virginia-experts-blame-pandemic/> December 2, 2020
- **Drug Crisis: Resources needed to focus on fight. Editorial.** <https://www.newsandsentinel.com/opinion/editorials/2020/11/drug-crisis-resources-needed-to-focus-on-fight/> November 10, 2020
- **Drug overdoses increase during months of COVID-19 pandemic.** https://www.wvnews.com/drug-overdoses-increase-during-months-of-covid-19-pandemic/article_805b8036-0427-5993-831c-d4e2971208f5.html September 1, 2020
- **Increase in overdose deaths reported in the Northern Shenandoah Valley.** <https://www.whsv.com/2020/07/21/increase-in-overdose-deaths-reported-in-the-northern-shenandoah-valley/> July 21, 2020
- **'How are we going to keep people alive?' Behind the pandemic, overdoses are rising across West Virginia.** https://www.wvgazettEMAIL.com/coronavirus/how-are-we-going-to-keep-people-alive-behind-the-pandemic-overdoses-are-rising-across/article_6df7f23b-ef35-54fc-94e3-360662f5a123.html June 20, 2020
- **Police: Three people overdose on opioids at same time, same place in North Wheeling.** <https://wtov9.com/news/local/police-three-people-overdose-on-opioids-at-same-time-same-place-in-north-wheeling> May 16, 2020
- **Overdose deaths outpacing COVID-19 deaths in Tri-State area.** https://www.heraldmailmedia.com/news/special/coronavirus/overdose-deaths-outpacing-covid-19-deaths-in-tri-state-area/article_a36e41cf-8c97-5881-9aed-0668b24b67c2.html May 10, 2020.

50. Wisconsin

- **Public Health Advisory: Fentanyl Increasingly Present in Overdose Deaths in Wisconsin.** <https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/opioids/ph-advisory.htm> September 15, 2023
- **Under Wisconsin law, it should be easy to buy the drug to reverse an opioid overdose. It's not.** <https://www.jsonline.com/story/news/local/wisconsin/2018/08/23/wisconsin-pharmacies-unclear-narcan-laws-reduce-opioid-heroin-overdoses/101365002/> August 23, 2023

- **Wisconsin in trying a novel approach to reducing death by drug overdose.**
<https://www.npr.org/2023/07/12/1187175721/wisconsin-is-trying-a-novel-approach-to-reducing-death-by-drug-overdose> July 12, 2023
- **'They die so quickly': Fentanyl is killing over 1,000 people in Wisconsin each year.**
<https://pbswisconsin.org/news-item/they-die-so-quickly-fentanyl-is-killing-over-1000-people-in-wisconsin-each-year/> July 12, 2023
- **'Emergency public service announcement' issued over fake pill ODs in Wisconsin county.** <https://nebraska.tv/news/nation-world/emergency-public-service-announcement-issued-over-fake-pill-ods-in-wisconsin-county-m30s-oxycontin-percocet-vicodin-xanax-adderall-fentanyl-opioid-crisis-overdose-narcan-methamphetamine-public-health-safety-counterfeit> June 7, 2023
- **Overdose Spike Alert: Risk of Drug Overdose Increased in Dane County.**
<https://www.cityofmadison.com/news/overdose-spike-alert-risk-of-drug-overdose-increased-in-dane-county-0> May 24, 2023
- **Xylazine, fentanyl overdose deaths still rising.**
<https://wisconsinexaminer.com/2023/04/10/xylazine-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-still-rising/> April 10, 2023
- **As La Crosse sees rise in overdoses, doctors warn new drug 'tranq' could be a culprit.**
<https://www.wpr.org/la-crosse-sees-rise-fentanuyl-overdoses-doctors-warn-drug-tranq-could-be-culprit> January 26, 2023
- **Medical Examiner's Office sees another round of suspected overdose deaths in Kenosha County.** https://www.kenoshanews.com/news/local/medical-examiner-s-office-sees-another-round-of-suspected-overdose-deaths-in-kenosha-county/article_be18b200-7a4e-11ed-8276-7b1c615a7669.html December 12, 2022
- **As fentanyl drives overdose deaths, mistaken beliefs persist.**
<https://wisconsinwatch.org/2022/10/as-fentanyl-drives-overdose-deaths-mistaken-beliefs-persist/> October 31, 2022
- **Officials issue public health alert for suspected drug overdose activity in Milwaukee County.** <https://spectrumnews1.com/wi/green-bay/news/2022/09/07/wisconsin-health-officials-issue-alert-for-overdose-spike> September 7, 2022
- **Public Health Advisory: Fentanyl Increasingly Present in Overdose Deaths in Wisconsin.** <https://www.dhs.wisconsin.gov/opioids/ph-advisory.htm> August 25, 2022
- **Milwaukee County on pace to set another record for drug overdose deaths in 2022.**
<https://www.wpr.org/milwaukee-county-pace-set-another-record-drug-overdose-deaths-2022> August 19, 2022
- **Waukesha County declares fentanyl a 'community health crisis'.**
<https://www.wpr.org/waukesha-county-declares-fentanyl-community-health-crisis> August 9, 2022
- **Milwaukee County sees a record number of drug overdose deaths in 2021.**
<https://www.wpr.org/milwaukee-county-sees-record-number-drug-overdose-deaths-2021> March 9, 2022
- **Wisconsin's statewide alcohol deaths rose nearly 25% in 2020, FdL County saw similar trends.** https://www.riponpress.com/news/wisconsins-statewide-alcohol-deaths-rose-nearly-25-in-2020-fdl-county-saw-similar-trends/article_1c6e9bb0-89d4-11ec-93a4-8b00b176f44f.html February 10, 2022
- **Fake pain pills containing fentanyl lead to 'a staggering number of potentially lethal overdoses'** <https://www.wpr.org/fake-pain-pills-containing-fentanyl-lead-staggering-number-potentially-lethal-overdoses> October 4, 2021
- **Drug overdose deaths increased in Wisconsin during the COVID-19 pandemic. These northeast counties were among the worst hit.** <https://www.postcrescent.com/in-depth/news/2021/08/31/wisconsin-addiction-resources-drug-overdose-deaths-spiked-during->

- covid-pandemic/5418500001/ August 31, 2021
- **Overdose Deaths in Wisconsin Soared in 2020 as Pandemic intensified Opioid Crisis.** <https://pbswisconsin.org/news-item/overdose-deaths-in-wisconsin-soared-in-2020-as-pandemic-intensified-opioid-crisis/> July 29, 2021
 - **Report finds over 1,400 Wisconsinites have died due to drug overdose in 2020.** <https://www.wearegreenbay.com/news/local-news/report-finds-over-1400-wisconsinites-have-died-due-to-drug-overdose-in-2020/> May 21, 2021
 - **African Americans outpace other groups in drug overdose deaths in Milwaukee County.** <https://milwaukeenns.org/2021/05/20/african-americans-outpace-other-groups-in-drug-overdose-deaths-in-milwaukee-county/> May 20, 2021
 - **La Crosse County drug overdose deaths nearly double, medical examiner says.** <https://www.news8000.com/la-crosse-county-drug-overdose-deaths-nearly-double-medical-examiner-says/> February 1, 2021
 - **Pandemic Fuels Record Overdose Deaths.** <https://www.knau.org/post/pandemic-fuels-record-overdose-deaths> January 14, 2021
 - **As drug overdose deaths soar, advocates fight uphill battle.** <https://milwaukeenns.org/2020/11/19/as-drug-overdose-deaths-soar-advocates-fight-uphill-battle/> November 19, 2020
 - **Opioid Overdoses Rise in Wisconsin During Pandemic.** <https://spectrumnews1.com/wi/madison/news/2020/10/05/opioid-overdoses-rise-in-wisconsin-during-pandemic> October 6, 2020
 - **Deadly Overdoses Spike in Wisconsin During Coronavirus Pandemic.** <https://spectrumnews1.com/wi/milwaukee/health/2020/09/08/deadly-overdoses-spike-in-wisconsin-during-coronavirus-pandemic> September 8, 2020
 - **Overdose Surge Mirrors Coronavirus Pandemic; Experts say addiction triggers compounded by stay-at-home orders and a disruption of support networks are just two contributing factors.** <https://www.myhighplains.com/news/for-your-health/overdose-surge-mirrors-coronavirus-pandemic/> August 3, 2020.
 - **Pandemic Clashes With Opioid Crisis.** <https://www.wpr.org/shows/pandemic-clashes-opioid-crisis> June 29, 2020
 - **Opioid crisis getting worse during COVID-19 pandemic, medical professionals say.** (Madison) <https://www.nbc15.com/content/news/Opioid-crisis-getting-worse-during-COVID-19-pandemic-medical-professionals-say-569900351.html> April 23, 2020
 - **Fentanyl overdose deaths on the rise in Milwaukee County.** <https://www.tmj4.com/news/local-news/fentanyl-overdose-deaths-on-the-rise-in-milwaukee-county> April 17, 2020
 - **Public health alert issued in Dane County following suspected rise in opioid overdoses.** <https://www.channel3000.com/public-health-alert-issued-in-dane-county-following-suspected-rise-in-opioid-overdoses/> April 7, 2020

51. Wyoming

- **Wyoming Department of Health offering opioid overdose antidote to groups in the state.** <https://oilcity.news/community/health/2022/08/31/wyoming-department-of-health-offering-opioid-overdose-antidote-to-groups-in-the-state/> August 31, 2023
- **City developing plan for opioid settlement funds.** https://www.codyenterprise.com/news/local/article_42dcba2-2be0-11ee-bcd8-3756c569c011.html July 26, 2023
- **Withheld: A spike in Wyoming overdoses.** <https://wyofile.com/withheld-a-spike-in-wyoming-overdoses/> June 22, 2023
- **Wyoming offers Naloxone program.** https://www.thelcn.com/news/wyoming-offers-naloxone-program/article_a0b405aa-55fc-5013-b941-5debd82c11f2.html June 13, 2023

- Why fentanyl is contributing to the rise in overdose deaths.
<https://www.wyomingpublicmedia.org/news/2023-02-24/why-fentanyl-is-contributing-to-the-rise-in-overdose-deaths> February 24, 2023
- Fentanyl problem still growing in Wyoming. <https://oilcity.news/community/wyoming-community-2/2023/01/21/fentanyl-problem-still-growing-in-wyoming/> January 21, 2023
- Overdose antidote Narcan orders offered to Wyoming groups.
<https://subletteexaminer.com/article/overdose-antidote-narcan-orders-offered-to-wyoming-groups> January 16, 2023
- Deaths connected to fentanyl growing in Wyoming.
<https://www.blackhillsfox.com/2022/10/13/deaths-connected-fentanyl-growing-wyoming/> October 13, 2022
- As overdose deaths increase, Wyoming to distribute NARCAN again.
<https://wyofile.com/as-overdose-deaths-increase-wyoming-to-distribute-narcan-again/> August 31, 2022
- As fentanyl hits Wyoming, policy and funding stymie solutions.
<https://oilcity.news/community/2022/04/18/as-fentanyl-hits-wyoming-policy-and-funding-stymie-solutions/> April 18, 2022
- Wyoming's loss of federal opioid prevention funding means no Naloxone.
<https://kiowacountypress.net/content/wyomings-loss-federal-opioid-prevention-funding-means-no-naloxone> October 4, 2021
- \$150M worth of fentanyl seized during Wyoming traffic stop.
https://nptelegaph.com/news/state-and-regional/150m-worth-of-fentanyl-seized-during-wyoming-traffic-stop/article_08a29284-d59b-5340-8dea-35f47a0d252b.html August 4, 2021
- Wyoming records show significantly more deaths in 2020.
https://www.wyomingnews.com/rocketminer/coronavirus/wyoming-records-show-significantly-more-deaths-in-2020/article_245180be-a854-57c1-8e71-cf0428ed45b7.html March 26, 2021
- Meth Involved in Majority of Cheyenne Drug Cases in 2019. <https://kgab.com/meth-involved-in-majority-of-cheyenne-drug-cases-in-2019/> August 4, 2020